Yale University Library Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library

Guide to the Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection and Papers

GEN MSS 1429



by Alison Clemens

1993, 2016

P. O. Box 208330 New Haven, CT 06520-8330 (203) 432-2977 beinecke.library@yale.edu/ http://beinecke.library.yale.edu/

Table of Contents

Collection Overview	
Requesting Instructions	
Administrative Information	
Immediate Source of Acquisition	
Conditions Governing Access	
Conditions Governing Use	
Preferred Citation	
Processing Information	
Related Materials	
Scope and Contents	
Arrangement	
Collection Contents	
Series I: Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection, 1645-1969	7
Literary and Historical Manuscripts, 1688-1951	
Carlyle Manuscripts, 1645-1911	. 57
Writings, 1841–1881	
Correspondence, 1772–1911	. 59
Outgoing, 1818–1911	. 59
Incoming, 1772–1902	69
Photographs, 1857	
Johnson Manuscripts, 1773–1874	
Miscellaneous Prints and Art	
Series II: Frederick W. Hilles Papers, 1775-1979	
Professional Correspondence, 1923–1979	82
Research Files, 1900–1975	
Writings, 1925–1974	
Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles, 1925–1970	
Writings Edited by Frederick W. Hilles, 1925–1965	
Writings of Others, 1965–1974	
Printed Material, 1900–1975	
Files on Individuals, 1900–1975	
General Reference, 1932–1974	
Pamphlets, 1951–1975	
Notes on Subjects, 1924–1975	
Notes on Manuscripts, 1925–1966	
Reproductions	
Card Catalogs	
Teaching Material, 1913–1976	
Yale University, 1913–1976	
Class Notes, 1913–1963	
Subject Files, 1925–1967	
Administrative Files, 1941–1976	
Temple University, 1973–1975	
Westminster School, 1962–1964	
Personal and Family Papers, 1775–1976	
Correspondence, 1940–1973	
Financial and Personal Records, 1775–1965	
C. D. Hilles, 1877–1932	
Elizabeth Lee and Samuel Hilles, 1775–1909	
Frederick W. and Susan Morse Hilles, 1917–1976	
Photographs, 1936-1973	105

Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection and Papers GEN MSS 1429

Notebooks and Planners, 1919–1967	105
Books, 1949–1975	
Restricted Papers	108
Restricted Fragile Papers	
Appendix: List of Materials transferred to the Boswell Papers	
Selected Search Terms	

Collection Overview

REPOSITORY: Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library

P.O. Box 208330

New Haven, CT 06520-8330

(203) 432-2977

beinecke.library@yale.edu http://beinecke.library.yale.edu/

CALL NUMBER: GEN MSS 1429

CREATOR: Hilles, Frederick W. (Frederick Whiley), 1900-1975

TITLE: Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection and Papers

DATES: 1645-1979

PHYSICAL DESCRIPTION: 71.27 linear feet (148 boxes) + 2 broadsides, 1 roll

LANGUAGE: Chiefly in English; some manuscripts in French, Italian, Spanish, and Latin.

SUMMARY: Manuscript collection and papers of Frederick W. Hilles. The manuscript

collection includes correspondence and writings by James Boswell, Thomas and Jane Carlyle, Samuel Johnson, Joshua Reynolds, and members of their families. The papers include personal and professional correspondence; research files and writings; personal and family papers, including material related to Susan Morse Hilles and Charles Dewey Hilles; teaching materials from Hilles' tenure at Yale University and Temple University; and material documenting Hilles' service on the boards of the Yale Library Associates and

the Yale University Press.

ONLINE FINDING AID: To cite or bookmark this finding aid, please use the following link: https://

hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/beinecke.hilles

Requesting Instructions

To request items from this collection for use in the Beinecke Library reading room, please use the request links in the HTML version of this finding aid, available at https://hdl.handle.net/10079/fa/beinecke.hilles.

To order reproductions from this collection, please send an email with the call number, box number(s), and folder number(s) to beinecke.images@yale.edu.

Key to the container abbreviations used in the PDF finding aid:

b. box

f. folder

Administrative Information

Immediate Source of Acquisition

Gift of Frederick W. Hilles (Yale 1922).

Conditions Governing Access

The materials are open for research.

Conditions Governing Use

The Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection and Papers is the physical property of the Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library, Yale University. Literary rights, including copyright, belong to the authors or their legal heirs and assigns. For further information, consult the appropriate curator.

Preferred Citation

Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection. General Collection, Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Library, Yale University.

Processing Information

Collections are processed to a variety of levels, depending on the work necessary to make them usable, their perceived research value, the availability of staff, competing priorities, and whether or not further accruals are expected. The library attempts to provide a basic level of preservation and access for all collections, and does more extensive processing of higher priority collections as time and resources permit.

The Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection and Papers was comprehensively reprocessed in 2016 to encompass the manuscript collection and personal papers of Frederick W. Hilles. The manuscript collection retained its previously existing description and arrangement, and the papers received folder level description and arrangement.

This finding aid may be updated periodically to account for new acquisitions to the collection and/or revisions in arrangement and description.

These materials have been arranged and described according to national and local standards. For more information, please refer to the Beinecke Manuscript Unit Processing Manual.

Former call number: MS Vault Hilles

Related Materials

In addition to the materials described in this finding aid, a number of pieces were transferred to the Boswell Papers. These are listed in an appendix.

Scope and Contents

Collection of correspondence and other manuscript writings by James Boswell, Thomas Carlyle, Samuel Johnson, Joshua Reynolds, and members of their families, collected by Frederick W. Hilles. Also includes manuscripts, correspondence, personal papers and classroom materials from Frederick W. Hilles.

Manuscript collection and papers of Frederick W. Hilles. The manuscript collection includes correspondence and writings by James Boswell, Thomas and Jane Carlyle, Samuel Johnson, Joshua Reynolds, and members of their families. The papers include personal and professional correspondence; research files and writings; personal and family papers, including material related to Susan Morse Hilles and Charles Dewey Hilles; teaching materials from Hilles' tenure at Yale University and Temple University; and material documenting Hilles' service on the boards of the Yale Library Associates and the Yale University Press.

Arrangement

Organized into two series: I. Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection, 1645-1969. II. Frederick W. Hilles Papers, 1775-1979.

Collection Contents

Series I: Frederick W. Hilles Manuscript Collection, 1645-1969

17.94 linear feet (41 boxes + 1 broadside.)

Manuscript collection of Frederick W. Hilles, including correspondence and writings by James Boswell, Thomas and Jane Carlyle, Samuel Johnson, Joshua Reynolds, and members of their families.

Series I is organized into four subseries: Literary and Historical Manuscripts, Carlyle Manuscripts, Johnson Manuscripts, and Miscellaneous Prints and Art.

	Literary and Historical Manuscripts Arranged alphabetically by author.	1688-1951
b. 1, f. 1	Abington, Mrs. Two autograph letters, written in the third person, to Mr. Humphrys.	1789 August 11, 1789 August 12
b. 1, f. 2	Adam, James Autograph letter, signed to Mr. More, from London, 1 page.	1789 June 17
b. 1, f. 3	Addison, Joseph Autograph letter, signed, to Ambrose Philips, 1 page.	1714
b. 1, f. 4	Aitken, Lucy Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Baillie, 1 page.	undated
b. 1, f. 5	Alexander, C. F. Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Long, from Edinburgh, 3 pages.	undated
b. 1, f. 6	Alford, Henry Autograph letter, signed, to his cousin, from Canterbury, 2 pages.	1864 June 22
b. 1 , f. 7	Allen, J. Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Burden, from Lisbon, 3 pages. On the verso of page 3, there is an autograph manuscript note, signed with initials, from Lady Frances Chambers regarding the death of Thomas Chambers.	1778 January
b. 1, f. 8	Allen, Ralph Autograph letter, signed, to his sister, from Bath, 2 pages.	1736 November 17
b. 1, f. 9	Allum, W. Autograph letter, signed, to George Dyer, from New York, 3 pages.	1794 July 19
b. 1, f. 10	Amelia, Princess Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Neale, 2 pages.	1810 September 27
b. 1, f. 11	Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Fragment of an autograph manuscript describing the behavior of the King and Queen at a performance of All in Wrong and Cross Purposes, 1 page. A sketch in ink of the theatre titled "a very Pretty Little Bit of confusion" is present on the verso.	1776 October 17

Page 7 of 111

b. 1, f. 12	Arblay, Frances (Burney) d'	
b. 1, f. 13	Portions of autograph manuscript diary, 27 leaves, with wrapper. Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Charles Burney, from	1782 November 14
b. 1, f. 14	Brightelmstone , 4 pages. Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Rosette Burney, with address "Mrs.	? March 22
b. 1, f. 15	Meeke, Mrs. Phillips," 2 pages. Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Rosette Burney, with address "Continual avocations, & total want of leisure," from London, 2 pages.	? March 22
b. 1, f. 16	Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter to Rosette Burney, from West Hamble, Dorking, 3 pages.	1800 June 20
b. 1, f. 17	Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Mary (Hamilton) Dickenson, from Twickenham, 4 pages.	1785 March 10
b. 1, f. 18	Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, to Mary (Hamilton) Dickenson, 2 pages. With a note on page 3 from Dr. Burney, in the third person and in the hand of Fanny Burney, declining an invitation from Lady Herries and Miss Hamilton.	1785 May 17
b. 1, f. 19	Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, to Mary (Hamilton) Dickenson, from Windsor, 4 pages.	1787 December 6
b. 1, f. 20	Arnold, Matthew Autograph letter, signed, to "My dear Walter," from Cobham, 1 page.	1873 December
b. 1, f. 21	Arnold, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Henry Foss, from Rugby, with a printed form containing the terms of Rugby School.	1840 December 9
b. 1, f. 22	Ash, John Autograph letter in the third person to Sir Joseph Banks, 1 page.	1787 June 29
b. 1, f. 22 b. 1, f. 23		1787 June 29 1763 January 5

b. 2, f. 25	Bacon, John Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Grant, 3 pages.	1894 July 25
b. 2, f. 26	Banks, Sir Joseph Autograph letter, signed, to Daniel Lysons, 1 page.	1820 March 18
b. 2, f. 27	Barbauld, Anna Letitia Autograph letter, signed, to Harriet Martineau, 1 page.	undated
b. 2, f. 28	Barrington, Daines Autograph letter, signed to Thomas Percy, 2 pages.	1770 May 5
b. 2, f. 29	Beattie, James Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Cadell, from Aberdeen, 1 page. Accompanied by an engraving of James Hay Beattie by J. Heath.	1786 May 3
b. 2, f. 30	Beattie, James Autograph letter, signed, to Alexander Chalmers, from Gordon Castle, 3 pages.	1783 April 25
b. 2, f. 31	Beaumont, Sir George Howland Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Mr. Leader, from Dunmow, 1 page.	1794 January 7
b. 2, f. 32	Beaumont, Sir George Howland Autograph letter, signed, to Mary Palmer O'Brien, 3 pages.	circa 1795
b. 2, f. 33	Bentley, Richard In English and Greek. Autograph letter to Dr. Mead, 8 pages.	1721?
b. 2, f. 34	Benwell, William Autograph manuscript essay, signed, titled "In What Arts Have the Moderns Excelled the Ancients?," Trinity College, 31 leaves.	1787 June
b. 2, f. 35	Berkeley, Eliza Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 4 pages.	1799 December 28
b. 2, f. 36	Bernard, Sir Thomas Autograph manuscript note titled <i>The Ladies Society</i> about the Society, 2 pages. Includes an autograph note, signed with initials, by Lady Frances Chambers on page 2.	
b. 2, f. 37	Bernard, Sir Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, from London, 1 page.	1818 June 3
b. 2, f. 38	Berry, Mary Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	Wednesday, January 29

b. 2, f. 39	Berwick, Edward Autograph manuscript, signed, titled "An Account of a Tour to the Giant's Causeway in the year 1787," describing a tour from September 11-17, 1787, 26 pages. A note on page 26 indicates that the manuscript was written as a letter: "Pardon Madam the tedious length of this letter"	circa 1787, 1782- 1792
b. 2, f. 40	Bickersteth, Edward Henry Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Martin, from London, 3 pages.	1880 May 15
b. 2, f. 41	Bindley, James Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, from London, 1 page.	undated
b. 35, f. 918-919	Blair, Hugh A course of lectures on rhetoric and belles lettres, Edinburgh, circa 1775. Manuscript transcript in a contemporary hand of Blair's lectures, including portions omitted in the first published edition in 1783. 2 volumes bound in calf, gilt, with signature of R. W. Greatheed on inside front cover.	circa 1775, 1770- 1780
b. 2, f. 42	Blake, William Autograph letter, signed, to William Hayley, from London, 3 pages.	1804 July 16
b. 3, f. 43	Bourn, Abel Autograph letter, signed, to his son, from Barnstable, 4 pages.	1778 March 28
b. 3, f. 44	Bowles, William Lisle Autograph letter, signed, to J. G. Nicholls (i.e. John Gough Nichols), from Salisbury, 1 page.	undated
b. 3, f. 45	Boxall, William Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, 4 pages.	1847 January 13
b. 3, f. 46	Boxall, William Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Elizabeth Eastlake, from London, 4 pages.	undated
b. 3, f. 47	Boydell, Mary Autograph manuscript poem, signed with initials, beginning "If I'm as fair as Hebe" with a note at the bottom of the page to John Ellis, from Cheapside, 1 leaf.	1786 April 4
b. 33 (Oversize),	Britton, John	
f. 903	A collection of autograph letters and manuscripts (in a volume labelled "Fine Arts of the English School, Letters & Mems") apparently compiled by John Britton for his autobiography; with prospectus advertising <i>The Fine Arts of the English School</i> , London, 1809 and Britton's five page index of the material. Material includes:	
	1. Anderson, J. P., Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, undated, Monday night, 2 pages.	
	2. Davison, Alexander, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1807 February 20, London, 1 page.	
	3. Flaxman, John, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, undated, 1 page, with address.	

Page 10 of 111

- Britton, John, "Gainsborough": autograph manuscript notes on four paintings by Gainsborough, undated, 1 page.
- 5. Britton, John, Autograph letter, signed, (copy) to Earl Grey, June, 1 page.
- 6. Hoare, Prince, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, October 1, London, 2 pages.
- 7. Hoare, Prince, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1809 August 4, Beckenham, 4 pages, including address.
- 8. Hope, Thomas, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, undated, 1 page.
- 9. Hope, Thomas, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton undated, 4 pages.
- 10. Hope, Thomas, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton undated, 3 pages.
- 11. Hope, Thomas, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1810 June 10, Deepdene, 1 page.
- 12. Hope, Thomas, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton undated, 4 pages.
- 13. Hunt, R., Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1811 April 24, Stoke Newington, 1 page.
- 14. Malone, Edmund, Autograph letter (in the 3rd person) to John Britton, undated, 1 page with address.
- 15. Nollekens, Joseph, Autograph letter (in the 3rd person) to Mr. Bond, 1811 May 17, 1 page.
- 16. Phillips, Thomas, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, undated, 2 pages.
- 17. Phillips, Thomas, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1810 May 21. 1 page, with address.
- 18. Porden, W, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1810 March 20, 2 pages.
- 19. Britton, John, "Reynolds": first page of the introduction intended for *A Biographical Memoir of Sir Joshua Reynolds Knight* by Northcote, 1 page. On verso: Explanation of the order on the cover: designed by J. L. Bond, Architect...
- 20. Hoare, Prince, "Garrick between Tragedy and Comedy": autograph manuscript notes for part of the *Epilogue to the Brothers* spoken by Mrs. Yales, undated, 1 page.
- 21. Watts, W. H, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1810 July 8, 1 page, with address.
- 22. "The European Magazine, and London Review, For June, 1790. An Account of Richard Wilson, Esq, Landscape Painter, F. R. A." Supposedly written by Mr. Hodges.
- 23. Britton, John, "Wilson" autograph manuscript notes, undated, 1 page.
- 24. Britton, John "Wilson" autograph manuscript notes, undated, 1 page.
- 25. Britton, John, "Wilson" autograph manuscript notes, undated, 1 page. On verso: portion of autograph letter, signed, from Sir Joyce to John Britton, 1811 December 20.

Page 11 of 111

	26. Britton, John, "Wilson" autograph manuscript notes, undated, 2 pages.	
	27. Britton, John, "Wilson" autograph manuscript notes, undated, 1 page.	
	28. Britton, John, "Wilson" autograph manuscript notes, undated, 1 page.	
	29. Beaumont, Sir George, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1811 December 6, Dunmore, 2 pages, with address.	
	30. Farington, Joseph, Autograph letter, signed, to John Britton, 1811 December 3, 1 page, with address.	
	31. Taylor, Autograph letter (in the 3rd person) to John Britton, 1812 January 27, 1 page, including address.	
	32. Wilson, Benjamin, Autograph letter, signed, to Lord Townshend, 1751 May 9, 1 page, with address.	
b. 3, f. 48	Britton, John	1832 May 24
	Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Morrison, 4 pages. Formerly laid in volume labelled on spine "Fine Arts of the British School" and not included on John Britton's list.	
b. 3, f. 49	Browne, Isaac Hawkins	1757
	In French.	
	Manuscript titled "Epode écrite en 1757" possibly written by Isaac Hawkins Browne, 7 pages.	
b. 3, f. 50	Browning, Robert	1879 June 6
	Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Black, from London, 2 pages.	
b. 3, f. 51	Brydges, Sir Samuel Egerton	1834 November
	Autograph letter, signed Chandos of Sudeley, to Mr. Cochrane, from Geneva, 8 pages.	20
b. 3, f. 52	Burke, Edmund	1786 August 16
	Autograph letter, signed, to Stephen Thurston Adey, 1 page.	
b. 3, f. 53	Burke, Edmund	circa 1766 May
	Autograph letter to James Barry, 3 pages. An autograph note, signed with initials, from Christopher Nugent to Barry is present on page 4.	13, 1766 May 13
b. 3, f. 54	Burke, Edmund	1767 February,
	Autograph letter to James Barry, 7 pages.	1767 February
b. 3, f. 55	Burke, Edmund	1767 April 26
	Autograph letter, signed, to James Barry, 3 pages.	
b. 3, f. 56	Burke, Edmund	1767 August 24,
	Autograph letter to James Barry, 4 pages.	1767 August 24
b. 3, f. 57	Burke, Edmund	1768 July 19
	Autograph letter, signed, to James Barry, from Gregories, 4 pages.	
b. 3, f. 58	Burke, Edmund	1769 October 8,
	Autograph letter, signed, to James Barry, from Gregories, 2 pages.	1769 October 8

b. 3, f. 59	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Burney, from London, 2 pages. With a note by Fanny Burney on page 1, and accompanied by an engraving of Burke by J. Brown from a painting by Reynolds.	1788 August 1
b. 3, f. 60	Burke, Edmund Copy of a letter from Burke in an unidentified hand to Catherine II, Empress of Russia, from Beaconsfield, 4 pages.	1791 November 1
b. 3, f. 61	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to the Chairman of the Commission of Public Accounts, from Beaconsfield, 2 pages. Bound in straight grain tan morocco gilt and accompanied by three engraved portraits of Burke.	1795 January 16
b. 3, f. 62	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to William Dowdeswell, from Beaconsfield, 7 pages.	1772 October 27
b. 3, f. 63	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to William Dowdeswell, from Broad Sanctuary, 5 pages.	1772 November 7
b. 3, f. 64	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to Henry Dundas, 3 pages.	1787 June 1
b. 4, f. 65	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to William Eden, 1 page.	1775 May 12, 1775 May 12
b. 4, f. 66	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to John King, from Beaconsfield, 2 pages.	1791 November 2
b. 4, f. 67	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to Walker King, 1795 June 30, from Beaconsfield, 2 pages. Also includes: an autograph letter, signed, from Walker King to an unidentified recipient, 1795 July 2, from London, 4 pages; a copy of a letter from Joshua Reynolds, possibly in the hand of Mary Hyde, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Walker King, 1794 September 5, from Weymouth, 1 page; and an engraving of Burke by W. Read from a painting by Reynolds.	1794-1795
b. 4, f. 68	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to French Laurence, from Beaconsfield, 3 pages.	1795 January 21, 1795 January 21
b. 4, f. 69	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to French Laurence, 3 pages.	1796 February 27?, 1796 February
b. 4, f. 70	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to Sir William Lee, from London, 3 pages.	1784 March 27
b. 4, f. 71	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to Sir William Lee, from Beaconsfield, 3 pages.	1784 May 6
b. 4, f. 72	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth Montagu, from London, 1 page.	? February 10

b. 4, f. 73	Burke, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to William Young, from London, 2 pages.	1764 December 31
b. 4, f. 74	Burke, Jane Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Venables, from Beaconsfield, 2 pages.	1797 January 17
b. 4, f. 75	Burke, Sir John Bernard Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Watts, from Dublin, 3 pages.	1854 July 5
b. 4, f. 76	Burnett, James, Lord Monboddo Autograph letter written in the third person to Charles Burney, from London, 2 pages.	1779?, 1779
b. 4, f. 77	Burney, Charles (1726-1814) Autograph manuscript poem titled "Ode on a Lady's Birthday Oct. 20th 1767," 2 pages.	1767 October 20
b. 4, f. 78	Burney, Charles (1726-1814) Manuscript poem, possibly in the hand of Charles Burney, titled "To Mrs. Thrale on receiving from her a Gold Pen," 2 pages.	1778
b. 4, f. 79	Burney, Charles (1726-1814) Autograph letter, signed, to Joseph Cooper Walker, from Chelsea College, 3 pages. Accompanied by a photostat copy of an essay in Burney's hand on Coreggio, possibly done for Reynolds' catalogue of Ralphs Exhibition, 1 page.	1794 November 28
b. 4, f. 80	Burney, Charles (1726-1814) Autograph letter to Frances (Burney) d'Arblay, from Chelsea College, 4 pages.	1789 October 2
b. 4, f. 81	Burney, Charles (1757-1817) Autograph letter, signed, to Frances (Burney) d'Arblay, from Deptford, 4 pages.	1817 February 19
b. 4, f. 82	Burns, Robert Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Hay, 1 page, with an autograph manuscript poem by Burns titled "On the death of the late Lord President," 1 leaf, in a brown morocco case.	undated
b. 4, f. 83	Bury, Lady Charlotte Susan Maria Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Madame Dey, 2 pages.	undated
b. 4, f. 84	Butler, Henry Montagu Autograph letter, signed, to Archdeacon, from Lyndhurst, 4 pages.	1897 April 5
b. 4, f. 85	Caillard, Bernard In French. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Copenhagen, 2 pages.	1779 June 15
b. 4, f. 86	Carter, Elizabeth Autograph manuscript prayer, 2 leaves.	1789

b. 4, f. 87	Carter, Elizabeth	1753 August 13
	Autograph letter, signed F. E. Carlington, to Samuel Richardson, from Ramsgate, 3 pages.	
b. 5, f. 88	Cassan, Matthew	1801 August 6
	Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Stephen (Mears) Cassan, Balbriggen, 3 pages.	
b. 5, f. 89	Cassan, Matthew	1801 December
	Two autograph letters, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, with a note by Lady Chambers, signed with initials, on page 4 of the second letter.	27, 1802 August 20
b. 5, f. 90	Cassan, Stephen?	1802 January 20
	Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, 1 page.	
b. 5, f. 91	Cassan, Mrs. Stephen (Mears)	1801 August 1
	Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, 3 pages.	
b. 5, f. 92	Chambers, Ann (Metcalfe)	1768 April 9
	Autograph letter, signed, to Hannah Chambers, from Newcastle, 3 pages.	
b. 5, f. 93	Chambers, Ann (Metcalfe)	1752-1778
	Ten autograph letters to Sir Robert Chambers	
b. 5, f. 94	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton)	undated
	Autograph manuscript note regarding pictures once in Reynolds' collection, 1 page.	
b. 5, f. 95	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton)	1817 April 26
	Manuscript copy of a letter from Lady Frances Chambers in an unidentified hand to Andrew Bell, from Putney, 6 pages.	
b. 5, f. 96	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton)	1818 April 3
	Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Andrew Bell, from Putney, 3 pages.	
b. 5, f. 97	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton)	1809, 1809
	Autograph letter, signed, to Charles C. Chambers, 4 pages. Accompanied by two bills.	
b. 5, f. 98	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton)	1823 June 13
	Manuscript copy of a letter from Lady Frances Chambers in an unidentified hand to Mary Allanson Heber, from Putney, 1 page.	
b. 5, f. 99	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton)	1818 December 5
	Autograph letter, signed, to William Howley, Bishop of London, from Putney, 4 pages. Accompanied by a newspaper clipping from the London <i>Times</i> , 1818 December 4, containing Howley's letter to the editor.	
b. 5, f. 100	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton)	1818 April 6
	Manuscript copy of a letter from Lady Frances Chambers in an unidentified hand to Hannah More, from Putney, 3 pages.	

b. 5, f. 101	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton) Manuscript copy of a letter from Lady Frances Chambers in an unidentified hand to the Rev. H. St. A. St. John, from Putney, 1 page. A manuscript copy of a letter from Chambers to the members of the Select Vestry is present on the verso.	1821 September 1
b. 5, f. 102	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton) Manuscript copy of a letter from Lady Frances Chambers in an unidentified hand to the Rev. H. St. A. St. John, from Putney, 4 pages.	1822 January 20
b. 5, f. 103	Chambers, Lady Frances (Wilton) Manuscript copy of a letter from Lady Frances Chambers in an unidentified hand to Edw. L. Snee, from Putney, 2 pages.	1818 December 3
b. 5, f. 104	Chambers, Richard Autograph letter, signed, to Joseph Wilton, from Newcastle, 2 pages. Also includes a fragment of an autograph letter from Ann Chambers to Richard Chambers, 1779 November 20, Calcutta, 2 pages.	1780 July 7, 1779 November 20
b. 5, f. 105	Chambers, Sir Robert Autograph manuscript titled "Mugs or Natives of Aracan" in 1777, 35 pages.	1777 June
b. 5, f. 106	Chambers, William T Letter in the hand of an amanuensis to Sir Robert Chambers, Mr. Justice Hyde, and Sir William Jones, 7 pages. Accompanied by a manuscript document titled "Fees of the Keeper of the Records in the Tower" and a manuscript document in the hand of an amanuensis about the keeping of accounts.	1787 November 19
b. 5, f. 107	Chapone, Hester Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Gregory, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	? April 22
b. 5, f. 108	Cherry, John Hector Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Stephen (Mears) Cassan, from Surat, 7 pages. Accompanied by a statements of debts due by the estate of Captain C. J. Mears; a copy of a letter from Phinehas Hall to J. H. Cherry, 1801 February 21; a "list of subscriptions, at Surat, for the benefit of Mrs. Cassan & Child," 1801; and an autograph letter in the third person from George Brown to John Hector Cherry, 1800 April 3.	1800-1801
b. 5, f. 109	Christie, James Autograph letter, signed, to Theophila Palmer Gwatkin, from London, 3 pages.	1821 May 25
b. 5, f. 110	Chudleigh, Elizabeth, Countess of Bristol (1720-1788) Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chudleigh House, 3 pages.	1763 May 19
b. 5 , f. 111	Cipriani, John B. Autograph letter, signed, to Daniel Daulby, 1 page.	1779 March 25
b. 5, f. 112	Close, Francis Autograph letter, signed, to John Martin, 4 pages.	1881 September 12

b. 5, f. 113	Colman, George Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	1804 October 2
b. 6, f. 114	Constable, Archibald Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Cadell, 3 pages.	1823 January 4
b. 6, f. 115	Constable, Archibald Autograph letter, signed, to George Chalmers, from Edinburgh, 1 page.	1802 July 21
b. 6, f. 116	Conway, Moncure D Autograph letter, signed, to F. B. Sanborn, from London, 1 page.	1866 May 2, 1866 May 2
b. 6, f. 117	Cope, Charles West Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from London, 4 pages.	1846 February 24
b. 6, f. 118	Cosway, Maria (Hadfield) In Italian. Autograph letter, signed, to Ozias Humphry, 5 pages.	circa 1776 February?, 1771– 1781
b. 6, f. 119	Cotton, William Autograph letter, signed, to John Sheepshanks, from Ivy Bridge, 3 pages.	1856 April 25
b. 6, f. 120	Coutts, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Bouverie, 2 pages.	undated
b. 6, f. 121	Crabbe, George (1754-1832) Autograph letter, signed, to his son, George Crabbe, from Hampstead, 3 pages. Includes a note to his granddaughter, Caroline, on page 2.	1825 October 2-3, 1825 October
b. 6, f. 122	Croker, John Wilson Three autograph letters, signed, to unidentified recipients. Also includes engravings of and material about Croker.	1827, 1835
b. 6, f. 123	Cumberland, Richard Autograph letter, signed, to David Garrick, 2 pages.	undated
b. 6, f. 124	Cumberland, Richard Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly David Garrick, 1 page.	circa 1770, 1765- 1775
b. 6, f. 125	Cunningham, Allan Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Fletcher, from London, 4 pages.	1837 August 28
b. 6, f. 126	Cunningham, Allan Autograph letter, signed, to George Webster, from London, 1 page.	1830 December 7
b. 6, f. 127	D., J. A. Autograph letter, signed, to "Dear Sir," 1 page. Includes a manuscript with rejected Stanzas from Gray's Elegy, removed from: Gray, Thomas 1716-71. An elegy in a country churchyard. London, 1751	undated

b. 6, f. 128	Damer, Anne Seymour Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Strawberry Hill, 3 pages.	1802 December 13
b. 6, f. 129	Damer, Anne Seymour Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Houghton, 1 page. Accompanied by an engraving of Mrs. Damer.	? July 24
b. 6, f. 130	Demspter, George Material removed from Dempster's copy of James Boswell's The Life of Samuel Johnson (London, Printed by Henry Baldwin for Charles Dilly: 1791): 1. Autograph letter, signed, from Edmund Burke to George Dempster, 1792 February 22, from London, 2 pages. 2. Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, from Sir Ilay Campbell to "My Dear Sir," January 21, from Garscube, 2 pages. 3. Autograph letter, signed, from Thomas Erskine, Baron of Restorinal Castle, to George Dempster, 1808 February 29, from London, 2 pages. 4. Autograph letter, signed, from William Petty, First Marquis of Lansdowne, to George Dempster, 1801 December 14, from Bath. 5. Autograph letter, signed, from William Robertson to Robert Dundas of Arniston, 1776 April 27, 2 pages.	
b. 6, f. 131	Desenfans, Noel Autograph letter, signed, to Sir William Hamilton, 2 pages. Accompanied by an engraving of Desenfans by Freeman from a painting by Northcote.	1802 April 6
b. 6, f. 132	Desenfans, Noel Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page.	1799 April 20
b. 6, f. 133	Disraeli, Isaac Autograph letter, signed, to J. Lowes, 3 pages.	1792 February 15
b. 6, f. 134	Disraeli, Isaac Autograph letter, signed with initials, to John Nichols, from Worthing, 1 page.	1824 October 6
b. 6, f. 135	Douglas, John Letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page.	1804 April 28
b. 6, f. 136	Draper, Eliza Four manuscript copies in an unidentified hand of letters from Draper to Mrs. Fenwick.	1770 or 1771, 1770–1771
b. 6, f. 137	Drury, Joseph Autograph letter, written in the 3rd person, to Messrs. Raikes, from Harrow, 1 page.	1790 December 5
b. 6, f. 138	Dubois, Lady Dorothea Autograph letter, signed, to Major Stanton, 2 pages.	1768 July 23

b. 6, f. 139	Dubois, Lady Dorothea Three autograph letters, signed, to George Townshend, 4th Viscount and 1st Marquis Townshend, 1768 September 10. Accompanied by an autograph letter, signed, from Charlotte Townshend to Lady Dorothea Dubois, 1767 September 10.	1768 September 10, 1767 September 10
b. 7 , f. 140	Earlom, Richard Fragment of an autograph letter, written in the third person, to Mr. Scot, 1 page.	
b. 7, f. 141	Eastlake, Sir Charles Lock Autograph letter, signed, to Reynolds Gwatkin, from London, 4 pages.	1849 May 24
b. 7, f. 142	Edgcumbe, George, 1st Earl of Mount-Edgcumbe Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Molyneux Shuldham, from Mount-Edgcumbe, 1 page.	1779 August 16
b. 7, f. 143	Edward, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Marcus Newton, from Banff, 2 pages.	? March 5
b. 7, f. 144	Edwards, Aurelia B Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly from Westbury on Trym, 3 pages.	1864 February 28
b. 7, f. 145	Edwards, Ed Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Robert Chambers, from Oxford, 6 pages.	1778 December 10
b. 7 , f. 146	Egg, Augustus Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from London, 2 pages.	1851 June 28
b. 7, f. 147	Elford, Jonathan Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from Holy lands near Somerset House, 2 pages. Pasted to an autograph letter, written in the third person, by Jonathan Elford to James Northcote.	undated
b. 7, f. 148	Elford, Jonathan Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page. Mounted on a sheet addressed to Northcote at Mr. Elford's and pasted to two autograph letters from T. Wyse and Jonathan Elford.	undated
b. 7, f. 149	Elford, Jonathan Four autograph letters, signed, to James Northcote.	1788-1800
b. 7, f. 150-152	Elford, William Thirty-three autograph letters, signed, to James Northcote.	1774-1801
b. 7, f. 153	Elford, William Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from Plympton, 2 pages. Pasted by two autograph letters, written in the third person by William Elford, to James Northcote.	1774 May 31

b. 7, f. 154	Elford, William Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from Plympton, 3 pages. An autograph letter from Northcote to Elford is on the verso of page 3, and the letter is pasted to a fragment of an autograph letter, signed, from Elford to Northcote.	1785 April 3
b. 7, f. 155	Elford, William Autograph letter, signed, to Samuel Northcote, Jr., from Bickham, 2 pages.	undated
b. 7 , f. 156	Eliot, Philip Frank Autograph letter, signed, to "the Archdeacon," from Windsor, 2 pages.	1897 February 16
b. 7 , f. 157	Ellis, John Autograph manuscript poem titled "On Miss Boydell at my Lord Mayor's Ball," six lines, 1 leaf.	undated
b. 7, f. 158	Etty, William Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from London, 2 pages.	1847 November 11
b. 7, f. 159	Everett, Edward Autograph letter, signed, to Ralph Waldo Emerson, from Cambridge, 2 pages.	1846 March 28
b. 7, f. 160	Faithfull, Emily Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 1 page.	1863 March 28
b. 7 , f. 161	Farington, Joseph Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Philips, 2 pages.	1818 December 10
b. 7, f. 161 b. 7, f. 162		
	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Philips, 2 pages. Farmer, Richard	10
b. 7, f. 162	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Philips, 2 pages. Farmer, Richard Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Burney, Jr., from London, 1 page. Farrar, Frederic William	10 1792 March 5
b. 7, f. 162 b. 7, f. 163	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Philips, 2 pages. Farmer, Richard Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Burney, Jr., from London, 1 page. Farrar, Frederic William Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Neldy, from Westminster, 3 pages. Fielding, Henry Autograph manuscript of the opening leaf of chapter 5, titled "Chap: of public Felonies," of a volume of legal notes. Includes an attestation by I. Scott dated 1822 May 11 and 10 leaves of letters and notes from Hugh Amory	10 1792 March 5 undated circa 1745, 1740-
b. 7, f. 162 b. 7, f. 163 b. 7, f. 164	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Philips, 2 pages. Farmer, Richard Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Burney, Jr., from London, 1 page. Farrar, Frederic William Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Neldy, from Westminster, 3 pages. Fielding, Henry Autograph manuscript of the opening leaf of chapter 5, titled "Chap: of public Felonies," of a volume of legal notes. Includes an attestation by I. Scott dated 1822 May 11 and 10 leaves of letters and notes from Hugh Amory about the manuscript. Fielding, Sir John	10 1792 March 5 undated circa 1745, 1740- 1750

b. 7, f. 168	Forster, John "Sir Richard Steele; an Essay by John Forster": Corrected proof sheets with manuscript notes in Forster's hand. Published in the Quarterly Review (May 1855?) Includes 90 engravings inserted throughout, 2 leaves of manuscript index, and an autograph note "Given by the Author to his secretary, H. H. Rawlins."	undated
b. 7, f. 169	Forster, John Autograph letter, signed, to Edward Moxon, 2 pages.	1847 May 11
b. 7, f. 170	Fox, Charles James Autograph letter, signed, to John Chubb, from Wellington, 1 page.	undated
b. 7 , f. 171	Holland, Henry Richard Vassall, Baron Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from Rome, 6 pages.	1815 February 3
b. 7, f. 172	Frederick Augustus, Prince, Duke of York and Albany Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Tunbridge Wells, 1 page.	1797 November 27
b. 7, f. 173	Frederick Augustus, Prince, Duke of York and Albany Four autograph letters, signed, to Caroline Henrietta (Callander).	1819–1826
b. 7, f. 174	Frederick Augustus, Prince, Duke of York and Albany Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Sheridan, from London, 2 pages.	1813 November 6
b. 8, f. 175	Froude, James Anthony Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	undated
b. 8, f. 176	Froude, James Anthony Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, undated. An autograph letter, signed, from "Lovelace," to "Mr. Hope," 1873 June 19, is on the verso.	1873, undated, 1873 June 19
b. 8, f. 177	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 3 pages.	? February 22
b. 8, f. 178	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Rawson, from London, 1 page.	? December 26
b. 8, f. 179	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 4 pages.	circa 1862, 1857– 1867
b. 8, f. 180	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, The Molt, Salcombe, 1 page.	1891?, 1891
b. 8, f. 181	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to William Allingham, Derreen, Kenmare, 3 pages.	1869 or 1870, 1869–1870
b. 8, f. 182	Froude, James Anthony Two autograph letters, signed, to Mrs. Botta.	? November 9

b. 8, f. 183	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Edward Denning, from London, 3 pages.	? April 20
b. 8, f. 184	Froude, James Anthony Seven autograph letters, signed, to William Hepworth Dixon.	1876?, undated, 1876
b. 8, f. 185	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Harrison, from The Molt, Salcombe, 1 page.	1887 April 8, 1887 April 8
b. 8 , f. 186	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Alexander Ireland, from The Molt, Salcombe, 4 pages.	1890 April 18, 1890 April 18
b. 8, f. 187	Froude, James Anthony Eighteen autograph letters, signed, to Annie E. Ireland.	1889–1893
b. 8, f. 188	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Macleod, from London, 1 page.	? May 6
b. 8, f. 189	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to John William Parker, from Plas Gwynant, 4 pages.	circa 1863 June 15, 1863 June 15
b. 8, f. 190	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Pollock, from London, 2 pages.	? December 6
b. 8, f. 191	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Henry Reeve, from London, 4 pages.	1888 April 16, 1888 April 16
b. 8, f. 192	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Lord Stanhope, from London, 2 pages. Removed from <i>The Nemesis of Faith</i> , London: John Chapman, 1849.	1867 March 12
b. 8, f. 193	Froude, Margaret Autograph letter, signed, to Anne C. L. Botta, from Ramsgate, 8 pages.	1885 January?, 1885
b. 8, f. 194	Fuseli, Henry Autograph letter, signed, to F. J. Du Roveray, from London, 1 page.	1790 March 31
b. 8, f. 195	Garrick, David Autograph manuscript poem titled "Upon Seeing Some Shops built round a certain Cathedral," 1 leaf.	1764
b. 8, f. 196	Garrick, David Autograph letter, signed, to Domenico Angelo, 1 page.	1775 December 8, 1775 December 8
b. 8 , f. 197	Garrick, David Autograph letter, signed, to George Garrick, 4 pages.	1770 August 30

b. 8, f. 198	Garstin, John Letter, in the hand of an amanuensis, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, Charles Grant, John Macdonald, and Robert Joshua Chambers, from Calcutta, 5 pages.	1809 April 25
b. 8, f. 199	Gesner, A. Bill sent to W. Minns for the <i>Chronicle</i> , from Halifax, Nova Scotia, 1 leaf.	1818 February 5
b. 8, f. 200	Gibbon, Edward In Latin. Autograph manuscript quotation written in Latin on the verso of an ace of clubs.	undated
b. 8, f. 201	Gibbon, Edward Autograph letter, signed, to William Whitehead, from Lausanne, 1 page.	1784 May 19
b. 8, f. 202	Gill, Charles Three autograph letters, signed, to James Northcote.	1773, undated, 1773
b. 8, f. 203	Gill, Charles Two autograph letters, signed, to James Northcote.	undated
b. 8, f. 204	Gilpin, William Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, 1 page.	? June 12
b. 8, f. 205	Gilpin, William Four autograph letters, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers.	1800–1802
b. 8, f. 206	Gladstone, William Ewart Autograph letter, signed, to Tom Taylor, from London, 2 pages.	1863 July 24
b. 8, f. 207	Glasse, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, possibly to Samuel Johnson, from Greenford near Southall, 4 pages.	1771 October 2
b. 8, f. 208	Goddard, Calvin Autograph letter, signed, to Joshua Huntington, from Washington, 3 pages.	1804 November 19
b. 8, f. 209	Goldsmith, Oliver Autograph Christmas note, signed, to Joshua Reynolds.	undated
b. 33 (Oversize), f. 904	Goldsmith, Oliver Autograph letter, signed, to his uncle, Hr. Contarine, 2 pages. Bound in red morocco, gilt, with an engraving of Goldsmith by W. T. Fry and a manuscript copy of the letter.	circa 1753, 1748- 1758
b. 8, f. 210	Goldsmith, Oliver Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1 page.	undated
b. 8, f. 211	Charles Henry Gordon-Lennox, Duke of Richmond, Autograph letter, signed, to Algernon Brinsley Sheridan, from London, 2 pages.	1863 May 11

b. 8, f. 212	Grant, Sir Francis Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from London, 4 pages.	1856 April 10
b. 8, f. 213	Gt. Britain, Exchequer "Account of Expenses of passing, under the Great Seal, His Majesty's Grant of the Dignity of a Knight Batchelor unto Robert Chambers Esqr." Manuscript document, with notations at the foot of the recto and on the verso that the bill was paid, 2 pages.	1777 June
b. 8, f. 214	Anne, Queen of Great Britain In English and Spanish. Manuscript instructions titled "Orders for the Several Garrisons in the Island of Minorca" and "Orders for Sutlers" from Queen Anne to the Duke of Argyll and the Lieutenant Governor of Minorca. Also includes four pages of manuscript notes in Spanish.	1713 January
b. 8, f. 215	Gray, Thomas Autograph letter, signed with initials, to the Rev. Mr. Brown, from York, 1 page.	1767 October 31
b. 8, f. 216	Green, H Autograph manuscript notes regarding the painter Ozias Humphry, 1 leaf.	1808 February 9
b. 8 , f. 217	Green, Valentine Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from London, 1 page. Includes a note on page 4 by Northcote.	1806 March 22
b. 8, f. 218	Gregory, Robert W Autograph letter, signed, to the Archdeacon of Sunderland, from London, 2 pages.	1895 October 11
b. 8, f. 219	Guiccioli, Countess Teresa In French. Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Marguerite Blessington, from Paris, 9 pages.	1839 March 22
b. 8, f. 220	H., A.? Autograph letter, signed with initials to William Hoare, from Bath, 4 pages.	1796 November 12?
b. 8, f. 221	Hall, Phinehas Letter in the hand of an amanuensis to John Griffith, from Bombay, 3 pages. Also includes documents in the hand of an amanuensis relating to a trust for Mrs. Stephen (Mears) Cassan and son, 4 pages.	1801 December 3
b. 8, f. 222	Hallam, Henry Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, 8 pages.	1845 May 17
b. 8, f. 223	Harcourt, George Simon Harcourt, Earl Autograph letter in the third person to Samuel Ireland, from Nuneham, 1 page.	1790 September 20

b. 8, f. 224	Harcourt, George Simon Harcourt, Earl Autograph letter in the third person to Edmund Malone, 1 page.	1797 May, 1797 May
b. 8, f. 225	Harcourt, Simon Harcourt, Earl Manuscript order in the hand of an amanuensis, signed by Harcourt, to his banker to pay 10,000 livres to Mrs. Duflos.	1769 April 4
b. 8, f. 226	Harcourt, Simon Harcourt, Earl In French. Manuscript document in an unidentified hand, signed by Harcourt, Henry Archdeacon, Rasteneau, and Duvor.	1772 January 7
b. 8, f. 227	Harcourt, Simon Harcourt, Earl Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Dublin, 1 page.	1773 January 1
b. 8, f. 228	Harcourt, Simon Harcourt, Earl Autograph letter, signed, to Lord Ligonier, from Nuneham, 2 pages. Includes a draft of a reply by Lord Ligonier on the verso of page 1.	1760 July 21
b. 8, f. 229	Harcourt, William Harcourt, Earl In Latin. Document on vellum concerning testimony to be given in Parliament, signed by Harcourt, 1 leaf.	1813
b. 8, f. 230	Hare, Augustus William Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Mary, Holinhurst, 1 page.	undated
b. 8, f. 231	Harley, A. pages Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Canterbury, 3 pages.	undated
b. 8, f. 232	Harley, Robert, 1st Earl of Oxford In French. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Kensington, 3 pages.	1712
b. 8, f. 233	Harris, James Autograph letter in the third person to Mr. Wingrave, from Sarum, 1 page. Accompanied by two engraved portraits of Harris.	1780 July 25
b. 8, f. 234	Hastings, Francis Rawdon-Hastings, Marquess of Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from Dorington, 8 pages.	1790 April 30
b. 9, f. 235	Hastings, Francis Rawdon-Hastings, Marquess of Four autograph letters, signed, to Thomas Sheridan, from Dorington, London, and Calcutta.	1805–1816
b. 9, f. 236	Haydon, Benjamin Robert Autograph manuscript poem, signed, titled "On a Malignant Artist," 1 leaf.	1837

b. 9, f. 237	Haydon, Benjamin Robert Three autograph letters, signed, to unidentified recipients.	1822–1842
b. 9, f. 238	Hoare, Prince? Fragment of an autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, from Cadiz, 2 pages.	undated
b. 9, f. 239	Hoare, Prince Eleven autograph letters to James Northcote.	undated, 1787- 1807
b. 9, f. 240	Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page.	undated
b. 9, f. 241	Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from Bath, 1 page. Pasted to a second autograph letter, signed, from Hoare to Northcote.	undated
b. 9, f. 242	Hoare, Prince Autograph letter to James Northcote, from London, 4 pages. Pages 3-4 include an autograph letter, signed with initials, from William Hoare to Northcote, from Bath.	1781 December
b. 9, f. 243	Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed "Recorg," to James Northcote, from Devizes, 4 pages. Pages 3-4 include an autograph letter from William Hoare, signed "Retniap," to Northcoate.	1787 April 4
b. 9, f. 244	Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed with initials, to James Northcote, from Lisbon,	1788 January
	4 pages. Pages 3-4 include an autograph letter, signed with initials, from William Hoare to Northcote.	
b. 9, f. 245		circa 1790-1803, 1790–1803
b. 9, f. 245 b. 9, f. 246	William Hoare to Northcote. Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to two	
	William Hoare to Northcote. Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to two autograph letters from Hoare to Northcote. Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from London, 2 pages. Pasted to an autograph letter written in the third person from Mrs. Hoare to	1790-1803
b. 9, f. 246	William Hoare to Northcote. Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to two autograph letters from Hoare to Northcote. Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from London, 2 pages. Pasted to an autograph letter written in the third person from Mrs. Hoare to Northcote. Hoare, Prince Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from Brighton, 1 page. Pasted	1790–1803 1801 January 27

b. 9, f. 250	Hoare, William Six autograph letters, signed, to James Northcote.	1788–1802
b. 9, f. 251	Hoare, William Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to an autograph letter, written in the third person, from Mrs. Hoare to Northcote, 1 page.	1802, undated, 1802 October 4
b. 9, f. 252	Hoare, William Autograph letter, signed with initials, to James Northcote, from Antwerp, 2 pages. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Prince Hoare to Northcote from Antwerp on page 2.	undated
b. 9, f. 253	Hoare, William Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to an autograph letter, signed with initials, from William Hoare to Northcote, 1 page.	undated
b. 9, f. 254	Hoare, William Autograph letter, signed with initials, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to a fragment of an autograph letter from William Hoare to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	1796 July 13
b. 9, f. 255	Hoare, William Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to an autograph letter written in the third person from William Hoare to Northcote, 1 page.	circa 1798, 1798
b. 9, f. 256	Hoare, William Autograph letter, signed with initials, to James Northcote, 1 page. Pasted to an autograph letter, signed, from Hoare to Northcote, 1 page.	1800 July 28
b. 9, f. 257	Hoare, William Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Mary Northcote, 2 pages. Pasted to an autograph letter, signed, from Hoare to James Northcote and an autograph letter, signed, from Edward Wetenhall to Northcote. Includes an incomplete draft of an autograph letter from Northcote to an unidentified recipient on the verso.	undated
b. 9, f. 258	Hogarth, Jane Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Walker, from Chiswick, 2 pages.	1781 May 29
b. 9, f. 259	Hogarth, William Autograph manuscript leaves from his account books, 2 leaves.	1752-1754
b. 9, f. 260	Hole, Samuel Reynolds Autograph letter, signed, to the Archdeacon of ?, from Rochester, 1 page.	1889 October 3
b. 9, f. 261	Holyroyd, Abigail Way, Lady Sheffield Autograph letter, signed, to the Reverend Norton Nichols, from Sheffield Place, Sussex, 9 pages.	1790 September 7
b. 9, f. 262	Holyroyd, John Baker, 1st Earl of Sheffield Autograph letter, signed, to Alexander Adair, from Camp Cocksheath(?), 2 pages.	1782 October 29

b. 9, f. 263	Horsley, J. C Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, 1 page.	1848 June 12
b. 10, f. 264	Houghton, Richard Monckton Milnes, Baron? Autograph manuscript poem titled <i>Through clouds of care</i> , signed Houghton, Radnorshire, 1 page.	1883 October 29
b. 10, f. 265	Howard, John Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Accompanied by clippings and engravings.	1789 May 20
b. 10, f. 266	Howitt, Mary Autograph letter, signed, to William Farr Rose, from London, 1 page.	1866 August 6
b. 10, f. 267	Howitt, William Autograph manuscript excerpt about Cowper titled "Homes and Haunts of the Poets" copied by the author for William Farr Rose, 1 page.	undated
b. 10, f. 268	Howson, John Saul Autograph letter, signed, to the Archdeacon of Auckland, from Chester, 2 pages.	1883 June 24
b. 10, f. 269	Hume, David Autograph letter written in the 3rd person to Lewis Dutens, from London, 1 page.	1767 March 26
b. 10, f. 270	Humphry, Henry Bond, witnessed by Richard Abbott and Ann Humphry. Removed from Life and Works of Ozias Humphry, London: 1918.	1711 July 17
b. 10, f. 271	Humphry, Ozias Autograph letter, signed, to David Steuart Erskine, Earl of Buchan, from London, 2 pages.	1808 January 28
b. 10, f. 272	Hughes, John Autograph manuscript draft of an article on Washington Irving for the Quarterly Review titled Bracebridge Hall. Tales of a Traveller - By Geoffrey Crayon, with corrections and annotations by the author and by William Gifford, 28 leaves. Accompanied by two autograph letters, signed, from Gifford to Hughes.	1824 or 1825?, 1824-1825
b. 10, f. 273	Hunter, Anne Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Baille, 2 pages.	undated
b. 10, f. 274	Irving, Edmund Autograph manuscript sermon titled "Nor unto you that laugh now; for ye shall mourn & weep" and based on Luke VI:25. 5 leaves.	undated
b. 10, f. 275	Jeffrey, Francis, Lord Jeffrey Autograph letter, signed, to John Richardson, from Craigcrook, 4 pages.	1837 September 7
b. 10, f. 276	Jewsbury, Geraldine Endsor Autograph letter, signed, to unidentified recipients, possible Chapman and Hall, 2 pages.	1844 October 7

b. 10, f. 277	<u>Jewsbury, Geraldine Endsor</u> Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. and Mrs. Scott, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1857 April 20
b. 10, f. 278	Jones, Sir William Autograph letter, signed, to John Symonds, from London, 1 page.	1780 January 5
b. 10, f. 279	Jowett, Benjamin Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Weld, from Oxford, 1 page.	undated
b. 10, f. 280	Joyce, Archer A Autograph letter, signed, to Caroline Matilda Crabbe, from Pucklechurch, 2 pages. Page three includes an autograph letter, signed, from Raffile Joyce to George Crabbe. Page four includes an autograph letter, signed, from Mary Joyce to Caroline Crabbe.	1834
b. 10, f. 281	Kauffman, Angelica Autograph letter, signed, to Daniel Daulby, from London, 1 page.	1778 December 30
b. 10, f. 282	Kauffman, Angelica Autograph letter, written in the third person, to the Count de Salis, 1 page.	1780 November 4
b. 10, f. 283	Kauffman, Angelica Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Temple, from Rome, 2 pages.	1807 July 31
b. 10, f. 284	Keene, Charles Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Hipkins, from West Kensington, 2 pages.	1890 July 11
b. 10, f. 285	Kenney, M. Letter, signed, to Thomas Cadell, from Cheltenham, 3 pages. Page three includes notes, possibly written by Thomas Cadell, regarding travels through the country.	1829
b. 10, f. 286	Keppel, Augustus, Viscount Autograph letter, signed, to William? Adair, from Gibraltar, 2 pages. Accompanied by an engraving of Keppel by H. T. Ryall made from a portrait by Sir Joshua Reynolds.	1749 December 24
b. 10, f. 287	Keppel, Augustus, Viscount Autograph letter, signed, to George Anson, from Plymouth Sound, 2 pages.	1747 or 1748?, 1747-1748
b. 10, f. 288	Keppel, Augustus, Viscount Autograph letter, signed, to Molyneux Shuldham, from Victory Spithead, 2 pages. Accompanied by clippings about Keppel.	1778 October 27
b. 10, f. 289	Keppel, George, 3rd Earl of Albemarle Autograph letter, signed, to William Adair, from Marseille, 2 pages.	1771 January 4
b. 11, f. 290	Kintbury, Justice of the Peace Printed order, completed in manuscript, to "return Anne Marshall from the Tything of Leverton to the Churchwardens and overseers of the Poor of the parish of Kintbury in Berkshire," 1 page. The signature of John Elwes is present on the left margin of the recto.	1774 July 22

b. 11, f. 291	Kneller, Sir Godfrey Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Lockyer, 1 page.	1721 April 3
b. 11, f. 292	Knowles, Mary Autograph letter, signed with initials, to "Dear Cousins," from Lancaster, 1 page. A manuscript anecdote in an unidentified hand about Mary Knowles and Samuel Johnson is present on the verso.	1778 July 28
b. 11, f. 293	Ladies' Society Manuscript in an unidentified hand describing "Regulations for Ticket and District visits" and "Repository Regulations," 4 pages.	circa 1818?, 1813–1823
b. 11, f. 294	Laidlaw, William Autograph manuscript leaf from his autobiography.	undated
b. 11, f. 295	Laidlaw, William Autograph letter, signed, to the Rev. B. T. Stannus, 4 pages.	1840 April 11
b. 11, f. 296	Langton, Bennett Autograph manuscript notes concerning errors in the <i>Additions to Johnson's Lif e</i> , 3 pages. A note on page four "from the Rev. J. W. Morgan of Colchester" indicates the probable provenance of the notes.	1793 July
b. 11, f. 297	Langton, Bennett Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Burney, from Gloucester Hotel, 1 page.	between 1786 and 1793, 1786- 1793
b. 11, f. 298	Langton, Bennett Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Burney, from London, 3 pages.	between 1786 and 1793, 1786- 1793
b. 11, f. 299	Lawrence, Sir Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Eastlake, 4 pages.	1824 December 7
b. 11, f. 300	Lennox, Charles 3rd Duke of Richmond and Lennox	1768 June 19
	Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Goodwood, 2 pages.	
b. 11, f. 301		1784 May 10
b. 11, f. 301 b. 11, f. 302	pages. Lennox, Charlotte Autograph letter, signed, to James Dodsley, from Kensington, 1 page. Accompanied by an engraving of Mrs. Lennox by H. R. Cook from a painting	1784 May 10 1855 January 23
	pages. Lennox, Charlotte Autograph letter, signed, to James Dodsley, from Kensington, 1 page. Accompanied by an engraving of Mrs. Lennox by H. R. Cook from a painting by Reynolds. Leslie, Charles Robert	

b. 11, f. 305	Lightfoot, Joseph Barber Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London 1 page.	1877 May 3
b. 11, f. 306	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 1 page. Includes notes in an unknown hand on the verso.	undated
b. 11, f. 307	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	undated
b. 11, f. 308	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed with initials, to an unidentified recipient, from Abbotsford, 1 page.	1832 July 12
b. 11, f. 309	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 1 page.	1835 June 29
b. 11, f. 310	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 3 pages.	1839 April 11
b. 11, f. 311	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Aleson, from London, 1 page.	1828 March 6
b. 11, f. 312	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Cockburn, 4 pages.	1837 August 25
b. 11, f. 313	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to W Hay Drummond, possibly from Edinburgh. Accompanied by: a printed work by Drummond titled A town eclogueEdinburgh, printed for the author and sold by John Buchanan, 1804. A manuscript titled Key to the Town Eclogue is pasted to the last leaf.	1836 March 24
b. 11, f. 314	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to John Galt, from Jedburgh, 1 page.	1824? September 4, 1824 September 4
b. 11, f. 315	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to G. H. Gordon, from Wimbledon, 2 pages.	undated
b. 11, f. 316	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to John Graham i.e. Graham-Gilbert, from London, 3 pages.	1829 November 24
b. 11, f. 317	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Hoffman, 1 page.	? June 24
b. 11, f. 318	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to E. H. Locker, 1 page.	1826 January 30
b. 11, f. 319	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, written in the 3rd person, to Henry Wadsworth Longfellow, from London, 1 page.	1835 May 21

b. 11, f. 320	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Dr. Maginn, 3 pages.	1832 July 7
b. 11, f. 321	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Rigby i.e. Lady Elizabeth Eastlake, 2 pages.	1840 June 6?, 1840 June 6
b. 11, f. 322	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Sterndale, from London, 1 page.	1836 June 7
b. 37, f. 924	Lockhart, John Gibson Memoirs of the Life of Sir Walter Scott proof sheets with the author's corrections and insertions, 6 volumes.	circa 1837, 1832- 1842
b. 38, f. 926-927	Lockhart, John Gibson Memoirs of the Life of Sir Walter Scott proof sheets with the author's corrections and insertions, 6 volumes.	circa 1837, 1832- 1842
b. 39 , f. 928-929	Lockhart, John Gibson Memoirs of the Life of Sir Walter Scott proof sheets with the author's corrections and insertions, 6 volumes.	circa 1837, 1832- 1842
b. 40, f. 930	Lockhart, John Gibson Memoirs of the Life of Sir Walter Scott proof sheets with the author's corrections and insertions, 6 volumes.	circa 1837, 1832- 1842
b. 12, f. 323	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to Traill?, from London, 1 page.	1828 July 28
b. 12, f. 324	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to J. A. West, from London, 1 page.	1839 October 14
b. 12, f. 325	Lockhart, John Gibson Autograph letter, signed, to the Rev. C. B. Woodman, from London, 3 pages. Accompanied by an autograph manuscript fragment by Sir Walter Scott of a review of Pepys diary, 1825 or 1826, 1 leaf.	1811 October 29, 1825 or 1826, 1825–1826
b. 12, f. 326	Lowell, James Russell Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Henry Wadsworth Longfellow, from Dresden, 4 pages.	1855 October 14
b. 12, f. 327	Lyttelton, George, 1st Baron Lyttelton Autograph letter, signed, to David Garrick, from Hagley, 2 pages.	1771 August 29
b. 12, f. 328	Lyttelton, George, 1st Baron Lyttelton Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, from London, 1 page.	1767 February 3
b. 12, f. 329	MacDowell, Patrick Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, 4 pages.	1853 January 14
b. 12, f. 330	Mackintosh, Sir James? Autograph letter, signed, to Fanny?, from Cadogan Place, 4 pages.	? July 3

b. 12, f. 331	Mackonochie, Alexander Heriot Autograph letter, signed, to John Martin, from London, 2 pages.	1869 April 15
b. 12, f. 332	Maclise, Daniel Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, 3 pages.	1859 August 8
b. 12, f. 333	McNeile, Hugh Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Liverpool, 2 pages.	1864 November 1
b. 12, f. 334	Malone, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to George Ellis, from London, 4 pages.	1811 July 3
b. 12, f. 335	Malone, Edmund Autograph letter, signed, to Mary Palmer O'Brien, 2 pages.	1808 July 9
b. 12, f. 336	Manners, Charles, 4th Duke of Rutland Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Dublin, 1 page.	1787 June 6
b. 12, f. 337	Manson, Anthony Todd Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, from London, 2 pages.	1802 March 31
b. 35, f. 920	Marlowe, Christopher Autograph manuscript transcript of Tamburlaine by George Stevens of the second edition of the play, with notes by Edmund Malone. 72 leaves, bound in half black leather and marbled boards.	undated
b. 12, f. 338	Marochetti, Carlo, Baron Two autograph letters, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake.	1832 February
b. 12, f. 339	Martin, Edward Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, from Marstonhamstead, Devonshire, 2 pages.	1810 January 8
b. 12, f. 340	Maryland A Maryland dollar bill, printed by A. C. and F. Green, numbered 207 in manuscript and signed by W. Eddis and J. Clapham.	circa 1774, 1769- 1779
b. 12, f. 341	Mason, William Autograph letter, signed, to James Dodsley, from Aston, 2 pages.	1776 January 30
b. 12, f. 342	Maurice, Frederick Denison Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly from London, 2 pages.	? October 31
b. 12, f. 343	May, Eliza Autograph letter, signed, to James Northcote, from Plymouth, 3 pages.	1791 August 3
b. 12, f. 344	Mitford, John Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 2 pages.	? July 27

b. 12, f. 345	Montagu, Elizabeth Autograph letter, signed, to Edward Montagu, from Bath, 3 pages.	1763, 1763
b. 12 , f. 346	Montagu, Elizabeth Autograph letter, signed, to Hannah More, 2 pages.	? December 22
b. 12 , f. 347	Montagu, Elizabeth Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Reynolds, 2 pages.	undated
b. 12, f. 348	Moore, Jas? Autograph letter, signed, to Francis Osborne, 5th Duke of Leeds, from London, 1 page. Concerning the letters signed "Lucius" to Augustus Henry Fitzroy, 3rd Duke of Leeds.	1795 September 23
b. 12 , f. 349	Moore, John Carrick Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Elizabeth Eastlake, London, 4 pages.	1893 January 9
b. 12, f. 350	Moore, Thomas Three autograph letters to Thomas Sheridan.	1813–1824
b. 13, f. 351	More, Hannah Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Hull, 2 pages.	1777 December 13
b. 13, f. 352	More, Hannah Autograph letter, signed, to Mary Simmons, 2 pages. Accompanied by engraving of Mrs. More by W. R. Fry from the painting by E. Bird.	between 1828 and 1833, 1828- 1833
b. 13, f. 353	Mulready, William Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from London, 2 pages.	1846 December 24
b. 13, f. 354	Murray, John Four autograph letters, signed, to George Crabbe.	1823-1824
b. 13, f. 354 b. 13, f. 355		1823-1824 1769 October 27
	Four autograph letters, signed, to George Crabbe. Newton, John	
b. 13, f. 355	Four autograph letters, signed, to George Crabbe. Newton, John Autograph letter, signed, to John Ryland, 4 pages. Nichols, John	1769 October 27 1788? April 13,
b. 13, f. 355 b. 13, f. 356	Four autograph letters, signed, to George Crabbe. Newton, John Autograph letter, signed, to John Ryland, 4 pages. Nichols, John Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Seward, 1 page. Nichols, John Bowyer	1769 October 27 1788? April 13, 1788 April 13 ? January 21 undated
b. 13, f. 355 b. 13, f. 356 b. 13, f. 357	Four autograph letters, signed, to George Crabbe. Newton, John Autograph letter, signed, to John Ryland, 4 pages. Nichols, John Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Seward, 1 page. Nichols, John Bowyer Autograph letter, signed, to William Rivington, from London, 2 pages. Nollen?, O. M.	1769 October 27 1788? April 13, 1788 April 13 ? January 21 undated

b. 41, f. 934	Northcote, James Volume of 122 letters from various people to James Northcote. A list of contents is laid in the volume.	1802-1829
b. 13, f. 361	Northcote, James Two incomplete drafts of autograph letters to unidentified recipients.	undated
b. 13, f. 362	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 2 pages.	1813 February 6
b. 13, f. 363	Northcote, James Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Henry Colburn, from London, 1 page.	1813 February 13
b. 13, f. 364	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Henry Colburn, from London, 1 page.	1813 June 7
b. 13, f. 365	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed, to King George IV, from London, 1 page.	1829 August
b. 13, f. 366	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Lovell Gwatkin, from London, 1 page.	1830 December 28
b. 13, f. 367	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed, to Theopila Palmer Gwatkin, from London, 2 pages. Includes an autograph manuscript, signed, titled "The Trooper," 1 page.	1827 October 28
b. 13, f. 368	Northcote, James Autograph letter, written in the 3rd person, to Mr. Hill, from London, 1 page.	circa 1798?, 1798
b. 13, f. 369	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed, to Sir William Knighton, from London, 3 pages.	1805 January 28
b. 13, f. 370	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed with initials, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Sir John Leicester, 2 pages.	undated
b. 13, f. 371	Northcote, James Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly William Henry Pyne, from London, 1 page.	undated
b. 13, f. 372	Northcote, James Draft of an autograph letter to the members of the Royal Academy, 1 page. Accompanied by a stipple engraving of Northcote captioned "James Northcote S. W. Reynolds Junr pinxt. T. Woolnoth. sc. Published by Fisher, Son & Co. Caxton, London, Decr 1, 1826."	undated, 1826
b. 13, f. 373	Norton, Hon. Caroline (Sheridan) Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Mary Boyle, from London, 1 page.	undated

b. 41 , f. 935	O'Brien, Mary Volume of letters, primarily by Mary (Palmer) O'Brien, Lady Inchiquin and Marchioness of Thomond. Correspondents include Joshua Reynolds Johnson, William Johnson, and Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson. Includes an index of the letters.	1792-1813, 1873
b. 13, f. 374	O'Brien, Nelly Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 3 pages. Accompanied by an engraving of O'Brien by Charles Spooner from the painting by Reynolds.	1761 October 13
b. 13, f. 375	O'Neil, Henry Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from Rome, 2 pages.	1844 October 7
b. 13, f. 376	Osborne, Francis, 5th Duke of Leeds Five autograph letters, signed, to Augustus Henry Fitzroy, 3rd Duke of Grafton.	1789
b. 13, f. 377	Osborne, Francis, 5th Duke of Leeds Autograph letter, signed Carmathen, to Sir William Hamilton, from Florence, 3 pages.	1771 February 17
b. 13, f. 378	Osborne, Francis, 5th Duke of Leeds Five autograph letters, signed Carmathen, to his father, Thomas Osborne.	1771–1773
b. 13, f. 379	Palmer, Barbara Villiers, Countess of Castlemaine and Duchess of Cleveland Autograph letter to King Charles II, 1 page.	undated
b. 13, f. 380	Paoli, Pasquale In Italian. Autograph document, signed, 1 leaf. Accompanied by an engraving of Paoli in Corsican military habit.	undated
b. 13, f. 381	Papworth, J. B Autograph letter, signed, to James Morrison, 3 pages. Formerly laid in a volume labelled on spine "Fine Arts of the English School" and not included on John Britton's list.	1840 May 9
b. 13, f. 382	Parke, John Bill of exchange authorizing the payment of £80, Liverpool. One of the endorsement signatures on the verso is that of William Cowper.	1762
b. 13, f. 383	Parr, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to William Chisholme, 1 page. Accompanied by an engraving of Parr by Ridley after the painting by Opie.	1807 July 23
b. 13, f. 384	Parr, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Sharpe, 1 page.	1804 July 30, 1804 July 30
b. 13, f. 385	Parr, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, 3 pages.	circa 1791, 1786- 1796

b. 14, f. 386	Peel, Sir Robert	1842 March 15
	Autograph letter, signed, to the Reverend Cotton, from London, 4 pages.	
b. 33 (Oversize), f. 905-915	Percy, Thomas	1782-1818, 1845-
	A collection of letters primarily addressed to Thomas Percy, Bishop of Dromore, 1 volume. Contents include:	1846, undated
	Woodward, Richard, Bishop of Cloyne, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1787 September 23, Cloyne, 4 pages.	
	Percy, Thomas, Letter in the hand of Percy's secretary, signed, to Robert Anderson, 1804 August 16, Dromore House, 4 pages.	
	Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1801 August 1, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.	
	Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1811 September 13, 3 pages, with address.	
	Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1800 September 13, 4 pages, including address.	
	Woodward, Richard, Bishop of Cloyne, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1787 October 21, Cloyne, 3 pages.	
	Woodward, Richard, Bishop of Cloyne, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1787 January 6, Dublin, 2 pages.	
	Bennet, William, Bishop of Cloyne, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1802 July 24, Cloyne, 3 pages, with address.	
	Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1800 September 14, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.	
	"Correspondence between Malone & Thomas Percy": manuscript listing owners of Percy/Malone letters, in an unidentified hand, undated, 1 page.	
	Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1790 December 23, Waterford, 2 pages.	
	Bishop Percy: manuscript notes in an unidentified hand about Thomas Percy, 1793 July 2, 1 page.	
	Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1785 January 4, Dublin, 3 pages.	
	Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1783 March 29, Waterford, 3 pages, with address.	
	Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1782 July 29, Dublin, 4 pages, including address.	
	Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1787 June 24, Waterford, 4 pages.	
	Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1783 December 4, Dublin, 3 pages.	
	Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1787 April 30, Waterford, 3 pages.	

Page 37 of 111

Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to

Thomas Percy, 1794 March 9, Waterford, 3 pages.

Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1784 March 19, Dublin, 4 pages.

Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1788 May 17, Mount Beresford, 3 pages.

Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1794 March 13, Waterford, 2 pages.

Newcome, William, Bishop of Waterford, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1788 March 25, Dublin, 2 pages.

Robinson, Richard, Archbishop of Armagh, Autograph letter, signed, (with initials) to Thomas Percy, 1783 May 3, London, 1 page, with address.

Robinson, Richard, Archbishop of Armagh, Autograph letter, signed, (with initials) to Thomas Percy, 1787 May 2, Bath, 1 page, with address.

Robinson, Richard, Archbishop of Armagh, Autograph letter, signed, (with initials) to Thomas Percy, 1782 March 30, 1 page, with address.

Agar, Charles, Archbishop of Cashel, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1790 September 4, Cashel, 1 page, with address.

Lodge, W., Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1800 November 17, Kilmore, 2 pages with address.

Drummond, William Hamilton, Autograph letter (in the 3rd person) to Thomas Percy, 1809 December 23, Mount Collyer, Belfast, 1 page, with address.

Drummond, William Hamilton, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1809 December 18, Mount Collyer, Belfast, 4 pages, including address.

Hamilton, Hugh, Dean of Armagh, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1794 November 24, Armagh, 1 page, with address.

Kearney, John, Bishop of Ossory, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1806 February 19, Dublin, 1 page, with address.

Kearney, John, Bishop of Ossory, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1803 June 28, Dublin, 2 pages.

Agar, Charles, Archbishop of Cashel, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1788 April 1, Stephens Green, 1 page, with address.

Bennet, William, Bishop of Cloyne, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1802 April 30, Dublin, 2 pages, with address.

Smith, William, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 June 3, Dublin, 2 pages, with address.

Smith, William, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 March 4, Dublin. 4 pages.

Drummond, William Hamilton Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1810 February 1, Mount Collyer, Belfast, 4 pages, including address.

Drummond, William Hamilton Autograph letter (in the 3rd person) to Thomas Percy, 1810 February 14, Mount Collyer, Belfast, 2 pages, with address.

Law, John, Bishop of Elphin, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1806 February 4, 1 page, with address.

Smith, William, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1806 April 6, Downpatrick, 2 pages, with address.

Barnard, Thomas, Bishop of Killaloe, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1782? March 30, St. Wolstans, 3 pages.

Law, John, Bishop of Elphin, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1801 August 8, Elphin, 3 pages, with address.

Smith, William, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1801? March 3, Downpatrick, 2 pages, with address.

Smith, William, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1802 August 9, Armagh, 2 pages.

Smith, William, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 April 12, 2 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to the Rev. Dr. Trail, 1801 December 7, Heriot's Green, 3 pages, with address.

Smith, William, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 April 21, Downpatrick, 3 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1810 August 28, Kildress, 3 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1810 October 26, Kildress, 3 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1810 December 6, 4 pages, including address.

"Inscription for a Mausoleum to the memory of Robert Bourne, Esq. Son of the Rev. Richard Bourne of Kildress, Ireland," undated, 1 page, printed.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1811 June 17, 1 page, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 September 3, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 April 12, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 April 9, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1805 April 3, Heriot's Green, 4 pages, including address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1799 July 31, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1811 June 22, 4 pages, including address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1806 July 13, Heriot's Green, 8 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1806 August 14, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Robinson, 1806 October 30, Heriot's Green, 3 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1806 November 18, Heriot's Green, 4 pages, including address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1806 December 8, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Erskine, David Steuart, 11th Earl of Buchan, "The Four Repasts of the Day." Unpublished pamphlet, undated, 6 pages.

Anderson, Robert, "List of Old Scottish Songs": autograph manuscript list made for the Bishop of Dromore, 1800 December 29, Edinburgh, 8 pages.

Obituary of Mrs. Percy: manuscript notes in an unidentified hand containing the account of Mrs. Percy's death, in the Gentleman's Magazine, 1807, 1 page.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1807 March 11, Heriot's Green, 4 pages, including address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1807 April 23, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1807 July 23, Heriot's Green, 9 pages.

Percy, Thomas, Autograph letter (in the 3rd person; in the hand of his secretary; incomplete) to Robert Anderson, 1808 January 4, Dromore House, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1808 August 18, Heriot's Green, 8 pages.

Obituary of Thomas Percy's Nephew: manuscript notes, in an unidentified hand, containing the account of the death of the Rev. Thomas Percy LL.D, in the Gentleman's Magazine, 1808, 1 page.

Percy, Thomas, Autograph letter (in the 3rd person; in the hand of his secretary) to Robert Anderson, 1808 May 24, Dromore, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1808 July 14, Heriot's Green, 4 pages, including address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1808 August 26, Heriot's Green, 4 pages, including address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1808 November 15, Heriot's Green, 3 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1809 April 28, Heriot's Green, 4 pages, including address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1818 December 6, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1809 May 12, Belfast, 2 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1809 June 6, Kildress, 3 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, undated, 1 page, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, (incomplete) to Thomas Percy, 1804 October 29, 5 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Percy, 1811 August 17, 4 pages.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. M. Durby, 1811 October 9, 3 pages, with address.

Anderson, Robert, Autograph letter to Thomas Percy, 1803 August 16, Heriot's Green, 4 pages.

Trumbull, W. B. D. D., Autograph letter, signed, to John Bowyer Nichols, 1847? January 22, Edinburgh, 2 pages.

Unidentified, Autograph letter, signed, to John Bowyer Nichols, undated, Friday, 2 pages, with envelope.

"Desiderata": manuscript notes in an unidentified hand, undated, 1 page.

Trumbull, W. B. D. D., Autograph letter, signed, to John Bowyer Nichols, 1846 November 17, Edinburgh, 3 pages.

Nichols, John Bowyer, Autograph letter, signed, (with initials) to W. B. D. D. Trumbull, 1846 November 28, 1 page. On verso: Stephenson, Edward, Autograph letter, signed, (partly printed) to John Bowyer Nichols, 1845 August 8, London, 1 page.

Nichols, John Bowyer, Autograph letter, signed, (with initials) to W. B. D. D? Trumbull, 1846 November 16, 1 page.

b. 14, f. 387	Percy, Thomas	1777 October 12
	Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Easton Manduit, 4 pages.	
b. 14, f. 388	Percy, Thomas	1797 September
	Autograph letter, signed, to Messrs. Cadell and Davies, from Near Northampton, 3 pages.	6
b. 14, f. 389	Percy, Thomas	1771 April 14
	Autograph letter, signed, to Professor Chambers, from Northumberland House, 1 page.	
b. 14, f. 390	Pickersgill, Frederick Richard	1843 July 14
	Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, 1 page.	
b. 14, f. 391	Pilkington, Mary	undated
	Autograph letter, written in the third person, to the editor of the Lady's Museum, from Brook Green, 2 pages. Accompanied by an engraving of Pilkington.	
b. 14, f. 392	Ponsonby, William Brabazon, 1st Baron Ponsonby	1789 March
	Three autograph letters, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Richard Brinsley Sheridan.	
b. 14, f. 393	Ponsonby, William Brabazon, 1st Baron Ponsonby	1789 March 27
	Manuscript letter, signed, possibly in the hand of an amanuensis, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from Dublin, 1 page.	

Page 41 of 111

b. 14, f. 394	Pope, Alexander Autograph letter, signed, to William Fortescue, from London, 1 page.	1734 December
b. 14, f. 395	Pope, Alexander Autograph letter, signed, to Jonathan Richardson, 1 page.	undated
b. 14, f. 396	Porter, Jane Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Mrs. Reynolds, 2 pages.	undated
b. 14, f. 397	Pratt, Samuel Jackson Nine autograph letters, signed, and four fragments of autograph letters to John Fonblanque. Accompanied by an engraving of Pratt by Caroline Watson from a painting by Mr. Lawrence.	1786–1805, undated
b. 14, f. 398	Pratt, Samuel Jackson Manuscript letter, written in an unidentified hand, to Mr. Hill, from Bury St. Edmunds, 2 pages.	circa 1806?, 1801–1811
b. 14, f. 399	Pratt, Samuel Jackson Autograph letter, signed Courtney Melmoth, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, 2 pages.	undated
b. 14, f. 400	Pratt, Samuel Jackson Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Sterndale, from Newport, 2 pages.	1811 December 14
b. 14, f. 401	Pringle, Sir John In French. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 2 pages.	1766 September 6
b. 14, f. 402	Psalmanazaar, George Autograph letter, signed, to Samuel Reynolds, from London, 3 pages.	1706 October 18
b. 14, f. 403	Pusey, Edward Bouverie Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Oxford, 1 page.	? May 4
b. 14, f. 404	Pusey, Edward Bouverie Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, to Francis Martin, from Oxford, 2 pages.	1860 June 21
b. 32 (Oversize), f. 891	Reynolds family A sheet containing the following manuscript material: 1. A leaf with the autograph of Samuel Reynolds 2. A leaf from a pocket-book of Sir Joshua Reynolds 3. Three autographs of Sir Joshua Reynolds 4. Autograph of Frances Reynolds 5. Autograph of Mary Palmer O'Brien, Marchioness of Thomond 6. Autograph of Theophila Palmer	undated

b. 32 (Oversize), f. 892	Reynolds family Reynolds and the Johnson circle drawing, in an unidentified hand.	undated
b. 14, f. 405	Reynolds, Frances Autograph letter, signed, to a niece, 4 pages.	1801 July 8
b. 14 , f. 406	Reynolds, Francis Autograph, 1 page.	1761 July 5
b. 14, f. 407	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph manuscript bill of £367.10 for four paintings done for the Earl of Thanet, 1 page, endorsed on the verso.	1786 August, 1786 August
b. 14 , f. 408	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 2 pages.	? April 28
b. 14 , f. 409	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Letter, written in the third person in an unidentified hand, to Mr. Burney, 1 page.	undated
b. 14 , f. 410	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Thomas Cadell, from London, 1 page.	1779 March 29
b. 14, f. 411	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Sir William Chambers, 2 pages.	1789? February 6, 1789 February 6
b. 15, f. 412	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, written in the third person, to George Coleman, 1 page. Accompanied by an autograph letter, signed, from George Coleman to an unidentified recipient, 1823 September 10, 1 page.	1790 or 1791? May 17, 1790– 1791, 1823 September 10
b. 15, f. 413	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, written in the hand of Mary Palmer, to Dr. Farr, from London, 1 page.	1789 December 24
b. 15, f. 414	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Manuscript letter, written in an unidentified hand, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Stephen Fuller, from London, 1 page.	1784 April 8
b. 15 , f. 415	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, to John Gawlor, 2 pages.	1778 April 24
b. 15 , f. 416	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Mary Hamilton, from London, 1 page.	1785 January, 1785 January
b. 15 , f. 417	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Sir William Hamilton, from London, 3 pages. Bound in tan straight-grain morocco gilt with engraving of Reynolds by Collyer.	1770 June 17

b. 15, f. 418	Reynolds, Sir Joshua	? February 20
	Autograph letter, written in the third person, to William Hodges, 1 page. Accompanied by an engraving of Reynolds by J. Cochran.	
b. 15 , f. 419	Reynolds, Sir Joshua	circa 1775
	Letter, written in the third person in the hand of Frances Reynolds, to Ozias Humphry, from London, 1 page. Mounted on a sheet with a note by W. Upcott and a copy of a poem about Sir Joshua.	September 24
b. 15, f. 420	Reynolds, Sir Joshua	1779 February
	Letter, written in the third person, possibly in the hand of Frances Reynolds, to George Michael Moser, 1 page. Includes a pen and ink sketch of man holding a trowel on the verso.	24, 1779 February 24
b. 15, f. 421	Reynolds, Sir Joshua	1790 February 6
	Autograph letter, signed, to John Nichols, from London, 1 page.	
b. 15, f. 422	Reynolds, Sir Joshua	1790 May 24
	Letter, written in the third person in the hand of Mary Palmer, to James Northcote, 1 page.	
b. 15, f. 423	Reynolds, Sir Joshua	1790 December
	Manuscript copy, written in an unidentified hand, of a letter to Mrs. Robinson, from London, 2 pages.	18
b. 15, f. 424	Reynolds, Sir Joshua	1775 August 9
	Autograph letter, signed, to Henry Thrale, from London, 1 page.	
b. 15, f. 425	Reynolds, Robert	1773 October 9
	Bill of exchange authorizing the payment of ten pounds to William Floyd. Sent to Sir Joshua Reynolds and signed by him, 1 page, endorsed on the verso.	
b. 15 , f. 426	Reynolds, Samuel	1702 or 1703,
	Manuscript note, signed, on a leaf from a duodecimo edition of selected letters from Balzac. Includes the signature of Sir Joshua Reynolds on the recto and verso. Accompanied by a photocopy of an autograph letter, signed, to Courtenay Croker, from Plymton, 3 pages.	1702–1703, 1737 September 5
b. 15, f. 427	Richards, John Inigo	1801 November
	Autograph letter, written in the 3rd person, to Benjamin West, from London, 1 page.	26
b. 15, f. 428	Richards, John Inigo	1809 July 4
	Autograph letter, signed, to Messrs. Cadell and Davies, from London, 1 page.	
b. 15, f. 429	Richardson, J. D.	1782 March 30
	Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, from Maorca, 3 pages.	
b. 15, f. 430	Richardson, Samuel	1753 June 12
	Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth Carter, 4 pages. Accompanied by an engraving of Richardson.	

b. 15, f. 431	Richardson, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Frances Granger, 6 pages.	1749 or 1750 January 22, 1749–1750
b. 15, f. 432	Richardson, Samuel Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, to Benjamin Kennicott, 1 leaf. Accompanied by a clipping about <i>Pamela</i> .	1754?, 1754
b. 15, f. 433	Richardson, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Barbara Montagu, from London, 2 pages.	1758 November 9
b. 16, f. 434	Richmond, George Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Elizabeth Eastlake, from London, 1 page.	1873 February 16
b. 16, f. 435	Rivarol, Antoine, comte de In French. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Paris, 1 page.	1828 May 9
b. 16, f. 436	Rivarol, Antoine, comte de In French. Autograph letter, signed, to the Minister of Public Instruction, from Seine et Marne, 3 pages.	1841 August 24
b. 16, f. 437	Rivarol, Antoine, comte de, 1757-1801 In French. Autograph letter, signed with a signature affixed from another letter, to Monsieur Justel, from Berlin, 3 pages. Accompanied by an English translation, 4 leaves.	1801 March 10
b. 16, f. 438	Rivarol, Louise-Mather Flint, comtesse de In French. Two autograph letters, signed, to an unidentified recipient.	1795–1796
b. 16, f. 439	Rivarol, Louise-Mather Flint, comtesse de In French. Autograph letter, signed, to Lavoisier? 1793 Oct 29, Paris? 3 pages, with address	1793 October 29
b. 16, f. 440	Rivarol, Louise-Mather Flint, comtesse de, In French. Five autograph letters, signed, to the Ministre de l'Intérieur, Lucien Bonaparte.	1800-1820
b. 16, f. 441	Roberts, David Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from London, 2 pages.	undated
b. 16, f. 442	Robinson, Sir William Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth Montagu, from Bath, 3 pages.	1784 May 22

b. 16, f. 443	Rodney, George Brydges, 1st Baron Rodney Autograph letter, signed, to Dr. Ogle, from Greenwich, 2 pages.	1769 November 19
b. 16, f. 444	Rogers, S. Autograph manuscript poem, signed, "Addressd to The Duchess of St. Alban; on the death of her Sister Mrs. Duffe," twelve lines, 1 page.	undated
b. 16 , f. 445	Rogers, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Cautley, from London, 1 page.	undated
b. 16 , f. 446	Rogers, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Henry Rogers, from Lowther, 4 pages.	1812 August 30
b. 16, f. 447	Rogers, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from London, 1 page.	undated
b. 16, f. 448	Rogers, Samuel Two autograph letters, signed, an unidentified recipient, possibly Richard Brinsley Sheridan.	1840 June 22, undated
b. 16, f. 449	Roscoe, William Two autograph letters, signed, to William Stanley Roscoe and an unidentified recipient. Accompanied by an engraving of Roscoe's birthplace; two copies of a portrait of Roscoe engraved by S. Freeman from the painting by J. Lonsdale; and two variant copies of Alfred Croquis' etching of Roscoe.	undated
b. 16 , f. 450	Ruskin, John Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from Venice, 2 pages.	1851 October 16
b. 16, f. 450 b. 16, f. 451		1851 October 16 1871 June 24
	Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from Venice, 2 pages. Ruskin, John	1871 June 24 ? February 3
b. 16, f. 451	Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from Venice, 2 pages. Ruskin, John Autograph letter, signed, to Tom Taylor, from London, 2 pages. Russell, John, Duke of Bedford	1871 June 24 ? February 3
b. 16, f. 451 b. 16, f. 452	Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from Venice, 2 pages. Ruskin, John Autograph letter, signed, to Tom Taylor, from London, 2 pages. Russell, John, Duke of Bedford Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from Bedford, 2 pages. St. John, Mary (Gwatkin) Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Sir John Bowring, from Torquay, 3 pages. With a copy by Frederick W. Hilles of a leaf from a notebook Sir Joshua Reynolds kept on a trip to Antwerp in July 1785; the original leaf was presented to the Royal Academy in 1936 by Frederick W.	1871 June 24 ? February 3

b. 16, f. 456	Scott, W. Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Cadell, from St. Boswells, 3 pages.	1841? October 30, 1841 October 30
b. 42, f. 937	Scott, Sir Walter A collection of manuscripts and letters by or relating to Sir Walter, including:	circa 1825-1830, 1804-1835
	1. Scott, Sir Walter. "Upon the Ancient History of Scotland": autograph manuscript draft of a portion of the history, circa 1825-1830.	
	2. Unidentified. "Universal History": autograph manuscript draft of chapters I-VII. 1804 April 29.	
	3. Scott, Sir Walter. Unidentified autograph manuscript, circa 1816.	
	4. Scott, Sir Walter. "Singular adventure of an odd arm case": autograph manuscript, circa 1829.	
	5. Scott, Sir Walter. 5 letters (copies in an unidentified hand) to Capt. Basil Hall: 1825 June 15, Edinburgh; 1825 October 13, Abbotsford; 1827 February 26; 1827 April 1?; 1829 September 23, Abbotsford. With notes by Basil Hall. In brown paper covers with signature of J. G. Lockhart on the front cover.	
	6. Scott, Sir Walter. "Trials and other proceedings in matters criminal before the High Court of Justiciary in Scotland": manuscript review of Pitcairn's work, with autograph corrections and additions by Scott, circa 1829.	
	7. Unidentified. The illness of King George III: manuscript copy of notes, circa 1835.	
	8. Unidentified. Manuscript notes on Ireland, circa 1824.	
	9. Cockburn, Sir George. "Extract from the diary of Rear Admiral Sir George Cockburn with particular reference to General Napoleon Buonaparte": manuscript copy in an unidentified hand, circa 1815.	
	10. Cockburn, Sir George? Memoirs of Napoleon Buonaparte: manuscript notes in an unidentified hand, circa 1815 July 31.	
	11. Cockburn, Sir George? Description of Napoleon Buonaparte: manuscript notes in an unidentified hand, circa 1815 July 31.	
	12. Scott, Sir Walter. "Tales of My Landlord": proofs of the Introduction with autograph corrections by Scott, circa 1830.	
	13. Unidentified. "Quentin Durwood": manuscript notes on Quentin Durward, circa 1835.	
	14. "List of Sir Walter Scott's Writings": manuscript in an unidentified hand, undated. With autograph manuscript note by Sir Walter Scott listing six of his writings.	
	Bound together in quarter brown leather and paper boards, labelled on front cover "Scott Papers Reviews etc."	
b. 16 , f. 457	Scott, Sir Walter	undated
	Proof sheet of pages 67-68 of <i>History of Scotland</i> , with autographmanuscript corrections and annotations by the author, 1 leaf.	

Page 47 of 111

b. 36, f. 921	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph manuscript notebook, bound in brown leather, with brass clasp intact.	circa 1806, 1801– 1811
b. 16 , f. 458	Scott, Sir Walter Proof sheets of pages vii - xviii of Rob Roy, with autograph manuscript corrections and annotations by the author, 6 leaves.	undated
b. 16, f. 459	Scott, Sir Walter Four autograph letters, signed, to James Ballantyne.	1817-1820
b. 17, f. 460	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Sir George Beaumont, from Edinburgh, 1 page.	? May 29
b. 17, f. 461	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Ashestiel, 1 page.	1811 August 9
b. 17, f. 462	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Atkinson, from Abbotsford, 2 pages.	1823 April 28
b. 17, f. 463	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to John Wilson Croker, 3 pages.	1816 February 19, 1816 February 16
b. 17, f. 464	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Hay Donaldson, from Abbotsford, 1 page.	1819 August 1
b. 17 , f. 465	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Maria Edgeworth, from Abbotsford, 2 pages. Includes a note from Miss Edgeworth to Miss Griffith at the head of page 1.	1822 November 12, 1822 November 12
b. 17, f. 466	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Anne Ellis, from Edinburgh, 1 page.	1806 July 31
b. 17, f. 467	Scott, Sir Walter Two autograph letters, signed, to Sir Francis Freeling.	1827 October 4, 1827 October 4
b. 17, f. 468	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to John Gibson, 2 pages.	1826 April 28
b. 17, f. 469	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to John Gibson, from Abbotsford, 2 pages.	1829 November 1
b. 17, f. 470	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to G. Handley, from Edinburgh, 2 pages. Accompanied by an engraving of Scott by G. J. Anderton from the portrait by C. R. Leslie.	1826 June 13, 1826 June 13
b. 17, f. 471	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Andrew Lang, 1 page.	1829 May 18
	Scott, Sir Walter	1829 February 10

b. 17, f. 473	Scott, Sir Walter	1819 July 8
	Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Millar, from Abbotsford, 2 pages.	
b. 17, f. 474	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Hugh Percy, Third Duke of Northumberland, from Edinburgh, 1 page.	1824 November 30, 1824 November 30
b. 17, f. 475	Scott, Sir Walter Eight autograph letters to Richard Polwhele. Some letters include manuscript copies of verses. Accompanied by a copy of a dispensation to John Froward, possibly sent from Polwhele to Scott.	1808-1829
b. 17, f. 476	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Pringle, from Edinburgh, 2 pages. Accompanied by a manuscript copy of the letter in an unidentified hand.	1829 December 9
b. 17, f. 477	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Sir William Rae, from Edinburgh, 2 pages.	1821 February 2, 1821 February 2
b. 17, f. 478	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Henry Raeburn, from Edinburgh, 1 page.	1826? January 23, 1826 January 23
b. 17, f. 479	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to John Scott, from Abbotsford, 2 pages.	1816 March 11
b. 17, f. 480	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Scott, from Edinburgh, 2 pages. Accompanied by a reproduction of an engraved portrait of Scott.	1819 December 17, 1819 December 17
b. 17, f. 481	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Cuthbert Sharpe, from Abbotsford, 2 pages.	1828 April 1
b. 17, f. 482	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Mr. Sherwell, from London, 1 page.	1820 April 1
b. 17, f. 483	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Marianne Waddington, from Edinburgh, 4 pages.	1809, 1809
b. 17, f. 484	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Arthur Wellesley, First Duke of Wellington, from Abbotsford, 2 pages.	1825 January 5
b. 17, f. 485	Scott, Sir Walter Autograph letter, signed, to Edward Booth Wilbraham, from Edinburgh, 2 pages.	1822 August 27
b. 17, f. 486	Scott, Sir William Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, from Reading, 2 pages. On the verso of the envelope is an autograph manuscript note, possibly from Chambers.	1810

b. 17, f. 487	Shee, Martin Archer	1824 August 14
	Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Parr Burney, from London, 2 pages.	
b. 17, f. 488	Shee, Martin Archer Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from London, 4 pages.	1830 April 9
b. 17, f. 489	Sheridan, G. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Leicester House, 3 pages.	undated
b. 17, f. 490	Sheridan, Richard Brinsley Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth (Johnson) Angelo, from Bath, 3 pages.	1770 October 13?, 1770 October 13
b. 17, f. 491	Sheridan, Richard Brinsley Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Richard Peake, from London, 1 page.	1811-1812?, 1811- 1812
b. 17, f. 492	Shirley, L. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 1 page.	1877 March 2
b. 17, f. 493	Siddons, Sarah Autograph letter, signed, to Hester Lynch Thrale Piozzi, from London, 2 pages.	1818 May 18
b. 17, f. 494	Sigourney, Lydia H. Autograph letter, signed, to the Reverend L. Woods, from Boston, 2 pages.	1842 December 6
b. 17, f. 495	Simeon, Charles Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Atkinson, from Cambridge, 3 pages.	1818 October 28
b. 17, f. 496	Sinclair, Sir John Two autograph letters, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan.	undated
b. 17, f. 497	Smith, Robert Payne Autograph letter, signed, to M. Martin, from Canterbury, 1 page.	1878 October 2
b. 17, f. 498	Smollett, Tobias Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page. Ir a tan calf gilt volume with two engravings of Smollett.	1757 November 5
b. 17, f. 499	Smythe, Sir Sidney Stafford Autograph letter to William Murray, First Earl of Mansfield, 1 page.	circa 1774?, 1769–1779
b. 17, f. 500	Snee, Edward L. Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, from London, 1 page.	1818 December 4
b. 17, f. 501	Sookmay, Moha Rajah Two letters, signed, in the hand of an amanuensis, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, from Calcutta.	1805–1806
b. 17, f. 502	Sotheby, William Autograph presentation inscription to Christopher Anstey.	undated

b. 17, f. 503	Soulburn, E. M.? Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Nisbet, from London, 1 page.	1884 October 7
b. 17, f. 504	Spencer, George John, Second Earl Spencer Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Samuel Edgerton Brydges, from Althorp, 1 page.	1818 December 8
b. 17, f. 505	Stanhope, Philip Dormer, Fourth Earl of Chesterfield Autograph letter to Philip Stanhope, from Tunbridge, 2 pages.	1740 August 3
b. 17, f. 506	Stanhope, Philip Dormer, Fourth Earl of Chesterfield Nine autograph letters, signed, to Arthur Villettes.	1733–1750
b. 17, f. 507	Stanley, Lady Dorothy Two autograph letters, signed, to a "Lady Catherine."	undated
b. 18, f. 508	Sterne, Laurence Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, to William Warburton, from Coxwold, 4 pages. Pages 1 and 2 and portions of pages 3 and 4 are supplied in manuscript in an unidentified hand.	1760 June 19
b. 18, f. 509	Steuben, ? A bill of exchange, partly printed, authorizing the payment of \$225.00 to R. Troopages New York. Signed "Steuben."	1791 January 22
b. 18, f. 510	Stevens, E. Two autograph letters, signed, to Henry Wagner.	1809 March
b. 18, f. 511	Stockdale, Percival 6 autograph letters, signed, to John Davidson.	1784–1785
b. 18, f. 512	Stowell, Hugh Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 3 pages.	1847 August 24
b. 18, f. 513	Strachey, Lytton Autograph letter, signed, to A. C.? Pearson, from London, 2 pages.	1921 April 18
b. 18, f. 514	Sutton, Eleanor Autograph letter, signed, to Henry Addington, First Viscount Sidmouth, 3 pages.	1786 April 20, 1786 April 20
b. 18, f. 515	Swinburne, Algernon Charles Autograph letter, signed, to William Black, from Holmwood, 7 pages. Accompanied by a note from Cecil Lang to FWH.	1879 July 1, 1879 July 1
b. 18, f. 516	Tarleton, P. S. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 3 pages.	circa 1802, 1797– 1807
b. 18, f. 517	Taylor, Tom Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 3 pages.	1868 February 20
b. 18, f. 518	Taylor, Tom Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 2 pages.	1868 April 23

b. 18, f. 519	Taylor, Tom Autograph letter, written in the third person, to Lady Seymour, from London, 3 pages.	1883 December 9
b. 18, f. 520	Tenniel, John Two autograph letters, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake.	1848
b. 18, f. 521	Tennyson, Alfred, 1st Baron Tennyson Autograph note, signed, to his printer, 1 leaf.	undated
b. 18, f. 522	Thackeray, Francis Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Burn, from London, 2 pages.	1828 October 28
b. 18, f. 523	Thackeray, Francis Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Rodd, from Harpenden, 1 page.	1828 June 4
b. 18, f. 524	Thompson, William Hepworth Autograph letter, signed, to Marcus Martin, from Cambridge, 4 pages.	1868 May 28
b. 18, f. 525	Thurlow, Edward, 1st Baron Thurlow Order of August 20, 1786 to pay fifty pounds to George Augustus Selwyn. Signed by Thurlow, James Graham, Edward J. Eliot, and the Duke of Newcastle.	1786 September 7
b. 18, f. 526	Trevelyan, George Macaulay Autograph letter, signed, to "Garrett," from Palermo, 1 page.	1908 April 9
b. 18, f. 527	Trumbull, John Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Trumbull, Philadelphia, 1 page.	1819 January 7
b. 18, f. 528	Trumbull, Jonathan Autograph manuscript order, signed, to Brigadier General Tyler regarding the Light Infantry Company of Norwich.	1779 July 16
b. 18, f. 529	Trumbull, Jonathan Autograph letter, signed, to Nathaniel Shaw, from Hartford, 1 page.	1781 January 31
b. 18, f. 530	Tytler, Patrick Fraser Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Edinburgh, 1 page.	undated
b. 18, f. 531	Unidentified author 1. A wrapper with the title "Female Writers and Printed Poems - Examined by B. Isted October 1826." 2. "Female Authors" list containing the names of Mrs. Montagu, Mrs. Howe, Mrs. Fielding, Mrs. Lenox sic, Mrs. Carter, etc. 2 leaves. 3. Envelope addressed to Mr. Henry Cahoon, from J. Bull, Dublin, 1873 June 10. 4. Envelope addressed to Mr. Sharpe in Lincoln's Inn, possibly from Joshua	1826 October, 1873 June 10
	Reynolds.	

b. 18, f. 532	Unidentified author Collection of autographs, including autographs of Abraham Hayward, John Delane, George Fitzclarence, E. Westminster, and S. Londonderry. Also includes one unidentified item, with an envelope addressed to Algernon Brinsley Sheridan, 1902 May.	1902, undated, 1902
b. 36, f. 922	Unidentified author Manuscript volume of recipes, notes, and poems:	
	 Recipes of Anne Fleetwood, 1668, 40 pages. John Webb diary and notes, 1816-1830s. 	
	3. Printed epitaphs, clipped from various sources and pasted in, 47 pages.	
	4. "Memento Mori" anagram poem to Anne Fleetwood, 1 page.	
	5. "Epitaphs upon a vertuous man" poem, 1 page.	
	6. "The Bible" poem, 1 page.	
b. 18, f. 533	Unidentified author Autograph manuscript note reading "From my dearest Charles Sept & Octr 1819 just before his dangerous illness at Holmpton I went to him."	circa 1819, 1819
b. 18, f. 534	Unidentified author Fragment of a manuscript letter in an unidentified hand to an unidentified recipient, 2 pages. From the group of Sheridan papers.	undated
b. 18, f. 535	Unidentified author Autograph letter, signed, regarding Joshua Reynolds' page proofs, in an unidentified hand to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	Easter
b. 18, f. 536	Unidentified author Autograph letter, signed, in an unidentified hand to "Dear Madam," 1 page.	undated
b. 18, f. 537	Unidentified author Autograph letter, signed, in an unidentified hand, to "Archdeacon," from Westminster, 2 pages.	1885 August 15
b. 18, f. 538	Unidentified author Autograph letter, signed, in an unidentified hand to Mrs. James Atlay, from Bramley near Leeds, 2 pages.	1868 July 12
b. 18, f. 539	Unidentified author Autograph letter, signed, in an unidentified hand to Mrs. Benson, from Rugby, 3 pages.	1809 April 19
b. 18, f. 540	Unidentified author Fragment of an autograph letter in an unidentified hand to Mr. Pritchett, from Amsterdam, 4 pages.	1869 February 26
b. 18, f. 541	Unidentified author Autograph letter, signed, in an unidentified hand to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from London, 4 pages.	

b. 18, f. 542	Unidentified author "Athletics": manuscript by an unidentified author, containing comments on sports and exercise taken from Pythagoras, Galen, Plato, Petrus Fabrus and others. 4 pages. From the group of Sheridan papers.	
b. 18, f. 543	Unidentified author "The Genius & Writings of Cowper": manuscript by an unidentified author, 48 pages.	
b. 18, f. 544	Unidentified author Manuscript notes about John Carr in an unidentified hand extracted from Gentleman's Magazine, March 1807, page 282. Formerly laid in volume labelled on spine "Fine Arts of the English School, Letters & mems" and not included on John Britton's list.	1807 March
b. 31 (Oversize), f. 886	Unidentified author Manuscript map in an unidentified hand titled "A Delineation of the Road from Islamabad the Capital of Chittigong to the Passage over the Gr. Phenny being 49.5 English Stat. Miles actually measured."	undated
b. 18, f. 545	Unidentified author "Johnson's Ghost - by a Lady": manuscript in an unidentified hand, Surbiton, 4 pages.	1786?, 1786
b. 18, f. 546	Unidentified author Manuscript journal of a tour through Holland and Flanders. Begins in London 1770 July 27 and ends in Brussels, probably at the end of August or the beginning of September. 55 pages, with a money conversion chart in pencil on the inside back cover.	1770
b. 36, f. 923	Unidentified author Commonplace book, manuscript, in an unidentified hand, containing the following sections: 1. "History and Chronology" 2. Unidentified poetry 3. Characters of great men 4. Description of Babylon 5. "Criticism" poem 6. Dialogue between Tiberius and Belisarius 7. Physics, with diagrams 8. Egypt and other ancient Eastern countries 9. Description of various English counties 10. Description of Switzerland 11. Medieval European history	undated

Page 54 of 111

b. 18, f. 547	Unidentified author Manuscript sermon from Samuel I, 20:3 titled "There is but a step between me, and Death," delivered at the funeral service of William Chambers, 7 pages. Includes a manuscript note on the verso of last leaf: "Sermon preached at the Funeral of my lamented brother William Chambers. F. C." (i.e. Lady Frances Chambers)	1793, 1793
b. 18, f. 548	Vansittart, Nicholas Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from London, 2 pages.	undated
b. 18, f. 549	Vaughan, Charles John Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Doncaster, 3 pages.	1869 March 9
b. 18, f. 550	Vaughan, Charles John Autograph letter, written in the third person, to an unidentified recipient, from Llandaff, Wales, 1 page.	1892 February 20
b. 37, f. 925	Versteegh, Dirk, of Amsterdam Friendship album, Amsterdam, bound in red morocco, gilt, in a brown marbled slip case, containing the following: 1. Colored drawing signed "V. Grandjean, 1779" 2. Two drawings, inserted 3. Miniature portrait of Dirk Versteegh 4. Four drawings, executed in the album 5. Signature of Sir Joshua Reynolds on two leaves, with quotations 6. Other signatures and quotations	circa 1779, 1774- 1784
b. 18, f. 551	Vesey, Agmondesham Autograph letter, signed, to Hannah More, 1 page.	between 1783 and 1785?, 1783- 1785
b. 18, f. 552	Vincent, H. Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, 1 page.	1815 June 19
b. 18, f. 553	Walker, Harriet Autograph letter, signed, to William Sidney Walker, 3 pages.	1826 November 30
b. 41, f. 936	Wallace, Thomas Manuscript notebook and common place book containing letters and poetry and prose passages on love, death, nature, folly, matrimony, etc., either completely or partially copied from other writings.	1797, 1820 May 28
b. 18, f. 554	Ward, Edward Matthew Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, from Slough, 2 pages.	1853 March 5
b. 18, f. 555	Warren, Robert Penn Five typed letters, signed, to Frederick W. Hilles. Accompanied by an invitation to the wedding of Eleanor Clark and Warren.	1951–1969

b. 18, f. 556	Watson, Richard, Bishop of Llandaff Autograph letter, signed with initials, to Daines Barrington, 2 pages. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Barrington to Thomas Percy on page 3.	1777 July 8
b. 18, f. 557	Watts, G. F. Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Charles Lock Eastlake, 2 pages.	1847 October 5
b. 18 , f. 558	Webber, Frederick Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Frances (Wilton) Chambers, Malleigaon, 3 pages.	1827 November 26
b. 18, f. 559	Webster, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Redgrave, 3 pages.	undated
b. 18, f. 560	Wellington, Lady Elizabeth Hay Two autograph letters, signed, to Algernon Brinsley Sheridan.	undated
b. 18 , f. 561	West, Benjamin Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 1 page. Accompanied by an engraving of West by Henry Meyer from a painting by Sir Thomas Lawrence.	1814 July 25
b. 18, f. 562	West, Benjamin Autograph letter, signed, to John Young, from Staines, 1 page.	1816 June 4
b. 18, f. 563	Whittier, John Greenleaf Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Danvers, Massachusetts, 4 pages.	1883 May 15
b. 18, f. 564	Williams, John Autograph letter, signed Anthony Pasquin, to Richard Phillips, 1 page.	1791 February 18
b. 19, f. 565-566	Windham, William Extracts from the diary of William Windham (1783-1791), with an introduction: two autograph manuscripts in an unidentified hand, circa 1807-1809. With typescripts	circa 1807-1809, 1802-1814
b. 19, f. 567	Woodfall, Henry Sampson Autograph manuscript notes for the binding and repair of sixteen volumes.	undated
b. 19, f. 568	Woollett, William Three autograph letters, signed, to unidentified recipients.	1772–1785
b. 19, f. 569	Wordsworth, William Autograph letter, signed, to Henry T. Liddell, from Trinity Lodge, 3 pages.	1835 March 30
b. 19, f. 570	Wraxall, Sir Nathaniel William Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Brinsley Sheridan, from London, 1 page.	1803 November 2
b. 19 , f. 571	Wright, John Five autograph letters, signed, to George Crabbe.	1834

b. 19, f. 572	Wyndham, Sir George O'Brien, 3rd Earl of Egremont Five autograph letters, signed, to Thomas Phillips. Accompanied by an engraving of Wyndham by H. Cook after a painting by Phillips.	1831-1837, undated
b. 19, f. 573	Yeberrie?, Agnes Autograph letter, signed, to "Evelyn," from Eastbourne, 2 pages.	1890 November 14
b. 19, f. 574	Yonge, Charlotte Mary Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Duncan, from Winchester, 4 pages.	1880 November 3
b. 19, f. 575	Yorke, Philip, Second Earl of Hardwicke Autograph letter, signed, to David Garrick, 2 pages. Accompanied by an engraving of Hardwicke by Ridley from the painting by Romney.	1769 July 18
b. 40, f. 931-933	Assorted bindings Bindings removed from unidentified works.	
	Carlyle Manuscripts Organized under three headings: Writings, Correspondence, and Photographs.	1645–1911
	Writings Arranged alphabetically by author.	1841–1881
b. 20, f. 576	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	undated
b. 20, f. 577	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Bingle, from Chelsea, 10 pages.	undated
b. 20, f. 578	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Two autograph letters, signed, to Thomas Carlyle.	1841 April 9, undated, 1841 April 9
b. 20, f. 579	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Letter, written in the hand of Mary Carlyle, to Thomas Carlyle, from Troston, 3 pages. Includes autograph manuscript notes by Thomas Carlyle.	1842 August 11
b. 20, f. 580	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Two autograph letters, signed, to Colonel Sir David Davidson, from Chelsea.	1857
b. 20, f. 581	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Autograph letter, signed, to George Eliot, from Chelsea, 7 pages.	1858 January 21
b. 20, f. 582	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Simpson, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1866 March 23, 1866 March 23
b. 20, f. 583	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Two autograph letters, signed, to Penelope Sketchley.	1852

Carlyle Manuscripts > Writings (continued)

b. 20, f. 584	Carlyle, Jane Welsh Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Story, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	? November 6
b. 20, f. 585	Carlyle, John Aitken Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Stirling, from Edinburgh, 1 page.	1862 February 26
b. 20, f. 586	Carlyle, John Aitken Autograph letter, signed, to John Welsh, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1848?, 1848
b. 20, f. 587	Carlyle, Mary Carlyle (Aitken) Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1875 February 8
b. 20, f. 588	Carlyle, Mary Carlyle (Aitken) Two autograph letters, signed, to Sir Joseph Edgar Boehm.	1881
b. 20, f. 589	Carlyle, Mary Carlyle (Aitken) Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Owen, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Includes a draft of a reply on page 4.	1881 February 6
b. 20, f. 590	Carlyle, Mary Carlyle (Aitken) Autograph letter, signed, to John Ruskin, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1876 March 7
b. 20, f. 591	Carlyle, Thomas Calling card with address at St. Leonards written in ink by Carlyle and admission ticket to the lectures on heroes and the heroic, signed and numbered by Carlyle.	undated
b. 20, f. 592	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph manuscript notes, in pencil and ink, written on the recto and verso of a printed announcement of a meeting of the London Library Committee, 1 leaf.	undated
b. 20, f. 593	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph manuscript fragment, containing part of a sentence, 1 leaf.	undated
b. 20, f. 594	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph manuscript list of book and periodicals, 1 leaf.	undated
b. 20 , f. 595	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph manuscript quotation, signed, Chelsea, 1 page.	1860 November 1
b. 20 , f. 596	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph note for admitting Dr. Hunter to the Rector's Installation Address at Edinburgh, April 2, 1 leaf.	1866 March 27
b. 20 , f. 597	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph manuscript note in Latin, signed, Chelsea, 1 page.	1867 May 11
b. 20, f. 598	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph manuscript notes for <i>Frederick the Great</i> , 6 leaves.	undated

Carlyle Manuscripts > Writings (continued)

b. 20, f. 599	Carlyle, Thomas	undated
	Autograph letters, signed, from John Sterling to Carlyle, with manuscript copies of several letters from Sterling to Carlyle with autograph manuscript annotations by Carlyle. Also includes autograph manuscript notes by Carlyle. 33 leaves.	
b. 20, f. 600	Carlyle, Thomas	undated
	Life of John Sterling proof sheets, with autograph manuscript corrections by Carlyle, 2 leaves.	
b. 20, f. 601	Carlyle, Thomas	undated
	Autograph manuscript note on Mirabeau for <i>The French Revolution,</i> 1 leaf.	
b. 21, f. 602	Carlyle, Thomas	undated
	Phallus Worship autograph manuscript, 7 leaves.	
b. 21, f. 603	Carlyle, Thomas	undated
	Reminiscences autograph manuscript fragment, partly in Carlyle's hand and partly in the hand of Mary Carlyle, with autograph manuscript corrections in Carlyle's hand, 5 leaves.	
b. 21, f. 604	Carlyle, Thomas	1867, 1867
	Shooting Niagara: and After? autograph manuscript fragment of a draft of the article, written for Macmillan's Magazine for August 1867.	
Cor	respondence	1772–1911
	respondence ganized under two headings: Outgoing and Incoming.	1772–1911
	ganized under two headings: Outgoing and Incoming. Outgoing	1772–1911 1818–1911
	ganized under two headings: Outgoing and Incoming.	
	ganized under two headings: Outgoing and Incoming. Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas	
Org	ganized under two headings: Outgoing and Incoming. Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient.	1818–1911
Org	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas	1818–1911
Org b. 21, f. 605	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	1818-1911 undated
Org b. 21, f. 605	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient. Accompanied by an engraving of Carlyle by T. Cole after a	1818–1911 undated
b. 21, f. 605 b. 21, f. 606	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient. Accompanied by an engraving of Carlyle by T. Cole after a photograph by Julia Cameron.	1818–1911 undated undated
b. 21, f. 605 b. 21, f. 606	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient. Accompanied by an engraving of Carlyle by T. Cole after a photograph by Julia Cameron. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from	1818–1911 undated undated
b. 21, f. 605 b. 21, f. 606 b. 21, f. 607	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient. Accompanied by an engraving of Carlyle by T. Cole after a photograph by Julia Cameron. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1818–1911 undated undated undated
b. 21, f. 605 b. 21, f. 606 b. 21, f. 607	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient. Accompanied by an engraving of Carlyle by T. Cole after a photograph by Julia Cameron. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 pages.	1818–1911 undated undated undated circa 1837?,
b. 21, f. 605 b. 21, f. 606 b. 21, f. 607 b. 21, f. 608	Outgoing Arranged chronologically by recipient. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient. Accompanied by an engraving of Carlyle by T. Cole after a photograph by Julia Cameron. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1818–1911 undated undated undated undated

b. 21, f. 610	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1837 December 17
b. 21, f. 611	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1841 February 25, 1841 February 25
b. 21, f. 612	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, Chelsea, 1 page.	1842 January 30
b. 21, f. 613	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1842 June 17
b. 21, f. 614	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1843 April 13
b. 21, f. 615	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, Chelsea, 2 pages.	1844 April 20
b. 21, f. 616	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 3 pages. "F. Locker" is written in ink on page 4.	1844 September 5
b. 21, f. 617	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1845 January 8
b. 21, f. 618	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1845 May 12
b. 21, f. 619	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1846 May 17
b. 21, f. 620	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed with initials, to "The Printer," from London, 1 page.	1846 July 6
b. 21, f. 621	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1847 January 7
b. 21, f. 622	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1847 August 7

b. 21, f. 623	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1848 February 3
b. 21, f. 624	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1849 May 1
b. 21, f. 625	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1852 December 9
b. 21, f. 626	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, Scotsbrig, 4 pages.	1856 October 2
b. 21, f. 627	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1856 October 7
b. 21, f. 628	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Includes a manuscript note in an unidentified hand on page 4.	1857 March 23
b. 21, f. 629	Carlyle, Thomas Fragment of an autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 2 pages.	circa 1858?, 1853–1863
b. 21, f. 630	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 3 pages. The closing and signature have been supplied from another letter and have text on the verso.	1859 March 14
b. 21, f. 631	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1859 October 8
b. 21, f. 632	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1860 May 25
b. 21, f. 633	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1863 February 9
b. 21, f. 634	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from St. Leonards, 1 page.	1864 June 19
b. 21, f. 635	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from St. Leonards, 2 pages.	1864 July 3

b. 21, f. 636	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1867 November 21
b. 21, f. 637	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1869 April 12
b. 21, f. 638	Carlyle, Thomas Letter, written in an unidentified hand, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1872 April 22
b. 21, f. 639	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1873 May 5
b. 21, f. 640	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Berthold Auerbach, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Accompanied by an autograph letter, signed, from Auerbach to Carlyle, 1 page.	1878 December 9
b. 21, f. 641	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to John Badams, from Edinburgh, 4 pages.	1826 December 27
b. 21, f. 642	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Ballantyne, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1855 June 7
b. 21, f. 643	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to James Ballantine, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1842 December 31
b. 21, f. 644	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Ballantyne, from the Grange, Alresford, 4 pages.	1848 September 26
b. 21, f. 645	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Juliette Baner, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1848 May 14
b. 21, f. 646	Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to Harriet Baring, Lady Ashburton.	1844
b. 21, f. 647	Carlyle, Thomas Manuscript letter, written in the hand of an amanuensis, to Sir Joseph Edgar Boehm, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1874 May 18
b. 21, f. 648	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Booth, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1845 June 7
b. 21, f. 649	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to V. Botta, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1862 October 21

b. 21, f. 650	Carlyle, Thomas	1831 July 11
	Autograph letter, signed, to John Bowring, from Craigenputtock, 2 pages.	
b. 21, f. 651	Carlyle, Thomas	1859 May 5
	Autograph letter, signed, to Ford Madox Brown, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	
b. 21, f. 652	Carlyle, Thomas	1841 July 29
	Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Browning, from Newly, Annan, N.B., 4 pages.	
b. 21, f. 653	Carlyle, Thomas	1851 October 10
	Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Browning, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	
b. 21, f. 654	Carlyle, Thomas	1851 October 28
	Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Browning, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	
b. 21, f. 655	Carlyle, Thomas	1868 March 26
	Autograph letter, signed, to A. N. Buckheim, from Chelsea, 1 page.	
b. 21, f. 656	Carlyle, Thomas	1849 July 4
	Autograph letter, signed, to Jane Welsh Carlyle, from Dublin, 4 pages.	
b. 21, f. 657	Carlyle, Thomas	1861-1863
	Two autograph letters, signed, to John Aitken Carlyle, from Chelsea.	
b. 21, f. 658	Carlyle, Thomas	1842 August 1
	Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Edwin Chadwick, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	
b. 21, f. 659	Carlyle, Thomas	1843 June 13
	Autograph letter, signed, to Chapman and Hall, from Chelsea, 1 page. Accompanied by Carlyle's calling card, with an autograph manuscript note, signed.	
b. 21, f. 660	Carlyle, Thomas	1845 April 25
	Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Chapman and Hall, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	
b. 21, f. 661	Carlyle, Thomas	1845-1846
	Two autograph letters, signed, to Chapman and Hall.	
b. 21, f. 662	Carlyle, Thomas	1847 November
	Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Chapman and Hall, from Chelsea, 1 page.	25
b. 21, f. 663	Carlyle, Thomas	1850 October 10
	Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly J. C. Cochrane, from the Grange, Alresford, 2 pages.	

b. 21, f. 664	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Henry Cole, 1 page.	1840, 1840
b. 21, f. 665	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Crawfurd, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1837 Spring?, 1837
b. 21, f. 666	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Aubrey De Vere, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1849 September 29
b. 21, f. 667	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Devonshire, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1857 May 17
b. 21, f. 668	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Dickens, from Mentone, France, 1 page. Pasted to a framed photograph of Carlyle by the firm of Elliott & Fry, with "John Lothrop Motley" written on the back of the frame. Accompanied by three additional photographs of Carlyle by Elliott & Fry and an engraving of Carlyle by J. C. Armytage after the portrait by Samuel Lawrence.	1867 January 24, undated
b. 21, f. 669	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to George A. Dods, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1852 July 12
b. 21, f. 670	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to J. W. Donaldson, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1838 December 17
b. 21, f. 671	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly W. B. Donne, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1855 September 17
b. 22, f. 672	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Robert Farie, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1864 October 17
b. 22, f. 673	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to "Fitzgerald," from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1856 October 18
b. 22, f. 674	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Frewen, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1849 February 21
b. 22, f. 675	Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to John Forster.	1848-1850
b. 22, f. 676	Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to Alexander Gilchrist.	1856 May 12, undated
b. 22, f. 677	Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to Mr. Grant, from Chelsea.	1835-1844

b. 22, f. 678	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, and a manuscript copy of a letter to John Grey, from Chelsea.	1846-1847
b. 22, f. 679	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Grote, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1855 July 10
b. 22, f. 680	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Sir George Grove, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1853 January 28
b. 22, f. 681	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to "Jenny" Janet Carlyle Hanning, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1843 May 4
b. 22 , f. 682	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to "Jenny" Janet Carlyle Hanning, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1868 February 14
b. 22, f. 683	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to the Reverend John Hope, from Chelsea, 1 page. A manuscript note in an unidentified hand about Hope is present on the verso.	1849 March 26
b. 22, f. 684	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Alexander Ireland, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1863 March 18
b. 22, f. 685	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Geraldine Jewsbury, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1846 December 22
b. 22, f. 686	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to J. E. Jones, from the Grange, Alresford, 2 pages.	1863 August 31
b. 22, f. 687	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Charles Kingsley, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1850 October 31
b. 22, f. 688	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to G. W. Kitchin, from Mentone, France, 1 page.	1869 February 13
b. 22, f. 689	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Sir George Cornewall Lewis, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1841 May 14
b. 22, f. 690	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Sir George Cornewall Lewis?, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1860 October 10
b. 22, f. 691	Carlyle, Thomas	1855 May 17

b. 22, f. 692	Carlyle, Thomas	1860 February 26
	Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Stephen Lushington, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	20
b. 22, f. 693	Carlyle, Thomas	1865 May 17
	Autograph letter, signed, to William Maccall, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	
b. 22, f. 694	Carlyle, Thomas	1870 October 17
	Letter, signed, in the hand of Mary Aitken Carlyle, to William Maccall, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	
b. 22, f. 695	Carlyle, Thomas	1845 August 5
	Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Mackenzie, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	
b. 22, f. 696	Carlyle, Thomas	1853 March 13
	Autograph letter, signed, to James Mackenzie, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	
b. 22, f. 697	Carlyle, Thomas	1841 December
	Autograph letter, signed, to William Charles Macready, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	24
b. 22, f. 698	Carlyle, Thomas	1843 February 1
	Autograph letter, signed, to James Marshall, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	
b. 22, f. 699	Carlyle, Thomas	1858 November
	Autograph letter, signed with initials, to John Menzies, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1
b. 22, f. 700	Carlyle, Thomas	1839 December
	Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Monckton Milnes, First Bard Houghton, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	_{on} 31
b. 22, f. 701	Carlyle, Thomas	1818 July 28,
	Two autograph letters, signed, to Thomas Murray.	1823 June 17
b. 22, f. 702	Carlyle, Thomas	1854 December
	Autograph letter, signed, to John Nichol, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	16
b. 22, f. 703	Carlyle, Thomas	1862 September
	Autograph letter, signed, to Sir Richard Owen, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	15
b. 22, f. 704	Carlyle, Thomas	1867 May 28
	Autograph letter, signed, to the editor of the Pall Mall Gazette, from Chelsea, 1 page.	
b. 22, f. 705	Carlyle, Thomas	1849 May 12
	Autograph letter, signed, to J. W. Parker, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Page 3 includes an autograph manuscript note, signed "R. G."	

b. 22, f. 706	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to J. W. Parker, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1858 November 9
b. 22, f. 707	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Remington, from Chelsea, 3 pages.	1852 November 12
b. 22, f. 708	Carlyle, Thomas Ten autograph letters, signed, to Mrs. Rich.	1840-1850, undated
b. 22, f. 709	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to R. Richmond, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1845 September 18
b. 22, f. 710	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Rigby, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1844 February 28
b. 22, f. 711	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Robertson, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1847 May 16
b. 22, f. 712	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to the Reverend E. Rudge, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1850 April 11
b. 22, f. 713	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Katherine Louisa Russell, Lady Amberley, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1869 August 3
b. 22, f. 714	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to A. R. Scoble, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1854 January 6
b. 22, f. 714 b. 22, f. 715		1854 January 6 undated
	Autograph letter, signed, to A. R. Scoble, from Chelsea, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to James or Thomas Spedding,	
b. 22, f. 715	Autograph letter, signed, to A. R. Scoble, from Chelsea, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to James or Thomas Spedding, from Chelsea. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Stephen Edmund Spring-Rice, from	undated 1842 November
b. 22, f. 715 b. 22, f. 716	Autograph letter, signed, to A. R. Scoble, from Chelsea, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to James or Thomas Spedding, from Chelsea. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Stephen Edmund Spring-Rice, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to Stephen Edmund Spring-Rice,	undated 1842 November 18
b. 22, f. 715 b. 22, f. 716 b. 22, f. 717	Autograph letter, signed, to A. R. Scoble, from Chelsea, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to James or Thomas Spedding, from Chelsea. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Stephen Edmund Spring-Rice, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to Stephen Edmund Spring-Rice, from Chelsea. Carlyle, Thomas	undated 1842 November 18 1854
b. 22, f. 715 b. 22, f. 716 b. 22, f. 717 b. 22, f. 718	Autograph letter, signed, to A. R. Scoble, from Chelsea, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to James or Thomas Spedding, from Chelsea. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Stephen Edmund Spring-Rice, from Chelsea, 2 pages. Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to Stephen Edmund Spring-Rice, from Chelsea. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Miss Stanley, from Chelsea, 1 page. Carlyle, Thomas	undated 1842 November 18 1854

b. 22, f. 722	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to John Strachey, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1857 September 13
b. 22, f. 723	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to J. C. Symons, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1848 November 28
b. 22, f. 724	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Alexander T. Taetgen, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1865 October 30
b. 22, f. 725	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to William Tait, from Craigenputtock, 3 pages.	1830 July 24
b. 22, f. 726	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Taylor, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1860 November 28
b. 22, f. 727	Carlyle, Thomas Two autograph letters, signed, to John Taylor.	1823-1825
b. 22, f. 728	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Clara H. Thomson, from Chelsea, 4 pages.	1872 May 26
b. 22, f. 729	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter written in the third person, signed, to Nicholas Trübner, from the Gill, Annan, 1 page.	1865 July 8
b. 22, f. 730	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Madame Venturi, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	1866 December 13
b. 22, f. 731	Carlyle, Thomas Five typescripts of letters to William Warren Vernon. Accompanied by an autograph letter, signed, from Vernon to Mr. Sterling, 1911 February 27. Also includes an autograph letter, signed, from Carlyle to "Mrs. Welsh, 1842 November 19.	1842–1860, 1911 February 27
b. 23, f. 732	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Watkins, from Chelsea, 4 pages. Includes a photograph of Carlyle pasted on page 1 and a manuscript note, signed "GF," on a separate slip pasted to the left edge.	1865 April 21
b. 23, f. 733	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Mrs. Wedgwood, from Chelsea, 2 pages.	undated
b. 23, f. 734	Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, to Messrs. Williams & Norgate, from Chelsea, 1 page. Includes a portion of the catalogue of M. L. St. Goar tipped on.	1855 November 15

b. 23, f. 735	Carlyle, Thomas Letter written in the third person in the hand of an amanuensis to Mrs. Thomas Wright, from Chelsea, 1 page.	1877 December 29
	coming rranged alphabetically by author.	1772-1902
b. 23, f. 736	Baring, William Bingham, 2nd Baron Ashburton Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from London, 1 page. Hinged to an autograph letter, signed, from Carlyle to Sir Lewis Pelly, from Chelsea, 1 page, with a note, signed with initials, by Pelly.	1857 March 20?, 1857 March 10
b. 23, f. 737	Bunsen, Baron Christian Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, 2 pages.	1843 July 4, 1843 July 4
b. 23, f. 738	Cavaignac, Godefroi In French. Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from London, 5 pages.	1837 July 24
b. 23, f. 739	Conway, Henry Seymour Autograph letter, possibly signed by Conway, to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	1788 January 20
b. 23, f. 740	Conway, Henry Seymour Autograph letter, signed, to William? Eden, from Berlin, 4 pages. Includes pencil annotations, possibly in the hand of Thomas Carlyle.	1772 September 17
b. 23, f. 741	<u>Doyle, Henry</u> Sketch, in ink, of Thomas Carlyle, 1 leaf.	undated
b. 23, f. 742	Froude, James Anthony Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from London, 2 pages.	1868 January 5, 1868 January 5
b. 23, f. 743	Holden?, Mary Carlyle Autograph letter, signed, to Dewitt Miller, from Hamilton, Ontario, 3 pages.	1902 October 17
b. 23, f. 744	Hunt, James Henry Leigh Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, 2 pages.	undated
b. 23, f. 745	Jones, J. E. Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from London, 2 pages. Contains a list of books charged out from the London Library by Carlyle, with Carlyle's notations on the locations of the books, signed and dated.	1865 February 21
b. 23, f. 746	Lecky, William Edward Hartpole Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from London, 1 page.	undated

b. 23, f. 747	M. W.	1850
	Autograph manuscript review of Carlyle's New Treatise, Latter- Day Pamphlets, No. I, 16 pages.	
b. 23, f. 748	Macready, W. C.	1845 July 21
	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, 3 pages, Includes a manuscript note, signed "T. C.," on page 4.	
b. 23 , f. 749	Müller, Max	1874 May 30
	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from Oxford, 2 pages.	
b. 23, f. 750	Novice, G. W.	1869 October 26
	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from Edinburgh, 2 pages. Includes an autograph note by Carlyle on page 4.	
b. 23, f. 751	Parsons, T. (or I.) R.	1866 October 23
	Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Tait, from London, 2 pages. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Carlyle to Thomas Woolner on page 2.	
b. 23, f. 752	Proctor, Bryan Waller	1866 November
	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from London, 2 pages.	5
b. 23, f. 753	Coleridge, Samuel Taylor	1833 October 29
	Autograph letter, signed, to John Stirling, from London, 2 pages.	
b. 23, f. 754	Sterling, John	1835-1842
	Twelve autograph letters, signed, to Thomas Carlyle. Accompanied by two autograph letters, signed, from Sterling to John Aitken Carlyle and an autograph letter, signed, from Sterling to Jane Welsh Carlyle, enclosing an autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle.	
b. 23, f. 755	Tait, Robert	1874? July 21,
	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, from London, 4 pages.	1874 July 21
b. 23, f. 756	Tennyson, Alfred, 1st Baron Tennyson	1842 December
	Autograph letter, signed, to Thomas Carlyle, 4 pages.	9, 1842 December 9
	Photographs	1857
b. 23, f. 757	Photograph of Thomas Carlyle	1857 December
	Inscribed "yours truly."	29
b. 33 (Oversize), f. 916	Photographs, engravings, etc., of Thomas Carlyle. 20 items	undated
	Johnson Manuscripts	1773–1874
	Arranged alphabetically by author.	

Page 70 of 111

Johnson Manuscripts (continued)

b. 24, f. 758	Andrews, E. A. Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Bath, 4 pages.	circa 1821, 1816- 1826
b. 24, f. 759	Andrews, Lady Elizabeth Two autograph letters, signed with initials, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Elizabeth Anne Hunt to A. M. T. Johnson.	1799-1801?
b. 24, f. 760	Andrews, Joseph Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Shaw Place, 1 page.	1811 January 2
b. 24, f. 761	Brown, David Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, 2 pages.	1799 May 6
b. 24, f. 762	Brown, David Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Johnson, 1 page.	1799 October 13
b. 24, f. 763	Brown, David Two autograph letters, signed, to John Johnson.	1799 May
b. 24 , f. 764	Cheesewright, Mr. Three autograph letters, written in the third person, to Miss Johnson, from Harbertonford.	1841 December
b. 24, f. 765	Tolley, William and Anna Marie Manuscript copy of a document giving John Johnson and Richard Johnson power of attorney over the estates of William Tolley and Anna Maria Tolley, Calcutta, 12 pages.	1800 January 14
b. 24, f. 766	Deane, Elizabeth (Johnson) Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Torrington, 4 pages.	1815 June 1
b. 24, f. 767	East India House, Accountants Office Printed bill, completed in manuscript, sent to W. Johnston for payment of £2.4 by Hyde, Marter & Ball, 2 pages.	1804 July 21
b. 24, f. 768	Furse, Peter Wellington? Autograph letter to Joshua Reynolds Johnson, from Torrington, 3 pages. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Charles William Johnson to Joshua Reynolds Johnson on page 4.	1826 March 30– 1826 March 30
b. 24, f. 769-770	Garth, Ira? Sixty-four manuscript letters to "Mrs. Johnson."	1799 or later- 1822, undated
b. 24, f. 771	Horsburgh, James? Manuscript extract from Horsburgh's Directory, volume 1, page 47?, "Description of the Cape of Good Hope," 7 pages.	circa 1855, 1850- 1860
b. 24, f. 772	Hunt, Charles Two autograph letters, signed, to an unidentified recipient, possibly Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1813 May 29, undated

Johnson Manuscripts (continued)

b. 24, f. 773-774	Hunt, Elizabeth Anne Eighty autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson. A complete list is filed with the letters.	1796-1822
b. 25 , f. 775	Hunt, Elizabeth Anne Eighty autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson. A complete list is filed with the letters.	1796-1822
b. 25 , f. 776	Hunt, Elizabeth Anne Andrews Fourteen manuscript letters to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1786-1794
b. 25 , f. 777	Johnson, Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Autograph letter, signed, to John Furse, 2 pages.	1802 March 22
b. 25 , f. 778	Johnson, Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Autograph letter, signed, to Mary (Johnson) Furse, from Polygon, Southampton, 4 pages.	1803 December 31
b. 25 , f. 779	Johnson, Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth and Frances Johnson, 4 pages.	undated
b. 25, f. 780	Johnson, Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth and Frances Johnson, 1 page. Includes an undated autograph letter, signed, from Joshua Reynolds Johnson to Elizabeth and Frances Johnson on page 2.	1809 April 20, undated
b. 25 , f. 781	Johnson, Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth Johnson, 3 pages.	1809 April 22
b. 25, f. 782	Johnson, Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Autograph letter, signed, to "Brother," possibly Richard Johnson, 1 page.	undated
b. 25, f. 783	Johnson, Anna Maria Tolley Letterbook containing copies of letters to Mr. Yonge, Mrs. Middleton, Messrs. Palmer, Mr. Coore, and Mr. Furse. Also includes a letter from Mr. Coore to Mrs. Johnson.	1804-1812
b. 25, f. 784	Johnson, Anna Maria Theresa Letter to Lady Andrews, 3 pages.	1798 October?, 1798 October
b. 25 , f. 785	Johnson, Charles William Fragment of an autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, from Torrington, 1 page.	undated
b. 25, f. 786	Johnson, Charles William Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 4 pages.	undated
b. 25, f. 787	Johnson, Charles William Fragment of an autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, 4 pages.	undated
b. 26, f. 788	Johnson, Charles William Four autograph letters, signed, to his cousin.	1832–1836

b. 26, f. 789	Johnson, Charles William Autograph letter, signed, to Sophia, 4 pages.	1844 July 19
b. 26, f. 790	Johnson, Charles William Six autograph letters, signed, and two fragments of autograph letters to his cousin Theresa.	1844-1852
b. 26, f. 791	Johnson, Charles William Four autograph letters, signed, to Elizabeth M. Johnson, from Torrington.	1842-1845
b. 26, f. 792	Johnson, Charles William Fifteen autograph letters, signed, and one autograph letter to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1800–1823, undated
b. 26, f. 793-798	Johnson, Charles William One hundred fourteen autograph letters, signed, to Joshua Reynolds Johnson. A list of the letters is filed in the first folder.	1816-1840, undated
b. 26, f. 799	Johnson, Charles William Nine autograph letters, signed, to Theresa Johnson.	1835–1849, undated
b. 26, f. 800	Johnson, D. Fragment of an autograph letter to his cousin, 4 pages.	undated
b. 26, f. 801	Johnson, D. Three autograph letters, signed, to his cousin.	1802 March 16
b. 26, f. 802	Johnson, D. Three autograph letters, signed, to Mrs. Johnson.	1801 June 13
b. 26, f. 803	Johnson, D. Two autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1801
b. 26, f. 804	Johnson, Elizabeth Autograph letter, signed, to William Johnson, from Halidon, 2 pages.	1778 June 8
b. 26, f. 805	Johnson, Elizabeth Autograph letter, signed, to William Johnson, from Torrington, 3 pages.	1792 August 18
b. 26, f. 806	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Sunning Hill, Berkshire, 2 pages.	1809 April 19
b. 26, f. 807	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Torrington, 3 pages. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Charles William Johnson to Joshua Reynolds Johnson on page 3.	1823 May 25
b. 26, f. 808	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph letter, signed, to Joshua Reynolds Johnson, 4 pages.	1840 January 30

b. 26, f. 809	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Manuscript journal titled "No. 4. (Copy) Journal three months. March 15th-June 6th 1797," 42 leaves, bound in marbled paper wrappers.	1797 March- June, 1797
b. 26, f. 810	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal titled "Betsy Johnson's Journal Second year commencing 31st August 1797," 11 leaves, in marbled paper wrappers.	1797 August- September, 1797
b. 26 , f. 811	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal, 9 leaves.	1797 November, 1797 November
b. 26, f. 812	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal, 10 leaves.	1798? February, 1798 February
b. 27, f. 813	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal used in Calcutta, 20 leaves, in marbled paper wrappers.	1798 May-June, 1798
b. 27, f. 814	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal used in Calcutta, 19 leaves, in marbled wrappers.	1798 June-July, 1798
b. 27, f. 815	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal used in Calcutta, 21 leaves, in marbled paper wrappers.	1798 July- August, 1798
b. 27, f. 816	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal used in Calcutta, 21 leaves, in marbled paper wrappers.	1798 August- September, 1798
b. 27, f. 817	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph manuscript journal used in Calcutta, 19 leaves, in marbled paper wrappers.	1798 September- November, 1798
b. 27, f. 818	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Autograph letter, signed, to "uncle," Mr. Johnson, from Wood Green, 1 page.	1813 October 17
b. 27, f. 819	Johnson, Elizabeth M. Fragment of an autograph letter, signed with initials, to Joshua Johnson, 1 page.	1837 April 15
b. 27, f. 820	Johnson, Frances Autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth Johnson, 3 pages.	undated
b. 27, f. 821	Johnson, Frances Sophia Autograph letter, signed, to Joshua Reynolds Johnson, 3 pages. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Charles William Johnson to Joshua Reynolds Johnson on page 4.	1834 January 25
b. 27, f. 822	Johnson, H. Seven autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1802-1804

b. 27, f. 823	Johnson, Jane? Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Walthamstow, 4 pages.	1801 December 11
b. 27, f. 824	Johnson, John Eleven autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1800-1804
b. 27, f. 825	Johnson, Joshua Reynolds Sketch, in pencil, of "Binstead Church. Done by Joshua Reynolds Johnson at 8 years old."	undated
b. 27, f. 826	Johnson, Joshua Reynolds Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Southampton, 1 page.	undated
b. 27, f. 827	Johnson, Joshua Reynolds? Autograph letter, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson, from Oxford, 1 page.	? February 19
b. 27, f. 828	Johnson, Joshua Reynolds Autograph letter, signed, to his sisters, from Battery, 3 pages.	undated
b. 27, f. 829	Johnson, Joshua Reynolds Fragment of an autograph letter, signed, to Elizabeth Johnson, 2 pages.	1838 March 6
b. 27, f. 830	Johnson, Joshua Reynolds Three autograph letters, signed, to Frances Johnson.	undated
b. 27, f. 831	Johnson, Samuel Twelve autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1810-1811
b. 27, f. 832	Johnson, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Richard Johnson, 3 pages.	? February 20
b. 27, f. 833	Johnson, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 1 page.	1777 April 16
b. 27, f. 834	Johnson, Samuel Autograph letter, written in the third person, to John Nichols, 1 page.	circa 1779, 1779
b. 27, f. 835	Johnson, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Hester Lynch Thrale Piozzi, 3 pages.	1780 August 4
b. 27, f. 836	Johnson, Samuel Copy of a letter by Johnson written in an unidentified hand to Lord Chancellor Thurlow, 2 pages. Also includes correspondence between Chapman, Hunt, Powell, and Hilles about the handwriting of the copy.	1784 September
b. 27, f. 837	Johnson, Samuel Autograph letter, signed, to Anne Maria Theresa Johnson, 6 pages.	1800 June 30
b. 27, f. 838	Johnson, Theresa J. Autograph letter, signed, to Joshua Reynolds Johnson, 9 pages.	1835 November 3

b. 27, f. 839	Johnson, Theresa J. Autograph letter, signed, to Joshua Reynolds Johnson, from Torrington, 2 pages. Includes a manuscript letter by an unidentified author to "Cousin Theresa" on page 3.	1836 April 8
b. 27, f. 840	Johnson, Theresa J. Autograph letter, signed, to Mary Theresa Johnson, from Torrington, 2 pages.	1829 June 18
b. 27, f. 841	Johnson, William Manuscript copy in an unidentified hand of a letter to his mother, Elizabeth Johnson, from Calcutta, 7 pages.	1774 December 21
b. 27, f. 842	Johnson, William Autograph letter, signed, to his mother, Elizabeth Johnson, 11 pages.	1779 February 14
b. 27, f. 843	Johnson, William Copies of his letters to various recipients, including Joshua Reynolds, John Palmer, Mr. and Miss Yonge, Dan Johnson, and his parents, William and Elizabeth Johnson. Includes notes on other correspondence.	1782-1783
b. 27, f. 844	Johnson, William Fragment of a manuscript copy of a letter to his mother, Elizabeth Johnson, from Off Ghyretty, 12 pages.	1780 November 28
b. 27, f. 845	Johnson, William Fragment of a manuscript copy of a letter to his mother, Elizabeth Johnson, from Calcutta, 36 pages.	1782 February 14
b. 27, f. 846	Johnson, William Fragment of a manuscript copy of a letter to his mother, Elizabeth Johnson, 5 pages.	1782 May 7
b. 27, f. 847	Johnson, William Autograph letter, signed, to his sister, Elizabeth Johnson, from Calcutta, 27 pages.	1785 July 17
b. 28, f. 848	Johnson, William Fragment of a manuscript copy of a letter to Samuel Johnson, 22 pages.	1776 September
b. 28, f. 849	Johnson, William Autograph letter, signed, to William and Thomas Raikes, from Calcutta, 8 pages.	1797 January 11
b. 28, f. 850	Johnson, William Fragment of a manuscript copy of a letter to Sir Joshua Reynolds, 8 pages.	1782 December 3
b. 28, f. 851	Johnson, William Autograph letter, signed, to "Dear Johnson," 4 pages.	1797 November 6
b. 28, f. 852-858	Johnson, William Seven letterbooks containing copies of legal documents and business correspondence.	1795-1797

b. 28, f. 859	Johnson, William	1795–1797
	Typed transcript of the seven letterbooks containing copies of legal documents and business correspondence.	
b. 29, f. 860-861	Johnson, William	1795–1797
	Typed transcript of the seven letterbooks containing copies of legal documents and business correspondence.	
b. 29, f. 862	Johnson family	1780-1874
	Diary covering events of the Johnson family, primarily the period from 1780 to 1874, taken from the letters and journals of various family members. Includes a list of photographs, drawings, etc. on the first two pages and a list of clerical descendants and inter-marriages with Reynolds on page 48. Written in ink, pencil, and blue pencil in several hands. 51 pages. Includes the following laid in:	
	1. Martin, J. Portion of a letter to Miss Johnson, 1824 July 19.	
	2. Notes, 2 leaves.	
	3. Clipping on aurora borealis, 1831 January 7, with a manuscript note on the verso.	
	4. Peurore, John. Letter to Miss Johnson.	
	5. Diary, covering 1768-1800, 12 pages.	
	6. Letter dated 1818 September 5, 3 pages. 7. Clipping, "Coaching Extraordinary", January 1873.	
	8. J., E. M. Letter to Mr. Sutton, 2 pages.	
	9. Obituary clipping about Lord Harris.	
	10. Obituary clipping about Lord Rolly.	
b. 29, f. 863	Lemairre, S. C.	1773? September 20, 1773
	Autograph letter, signed, to Mr. Johnson, 3 pages.	September 20
b. 29, f. 864	Morgan, William?	1832 November
	Manuscript relating to an advowson titled "Queries for Mr. Morgan." Signed by "Will Morgan, Equitable Assurance Office."	27
b. 29, f. 865	Prescott, Latitia Elizabeth (Tolley) Four autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson.	1798?
b. 29, f. 866	Scott, Thomas	1810 October 25
D. 27, 1. 000	Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, from London, 2 pages.	1810 October 23
b. 29, f. 867	Sercar, Jaggornaut Letter in the hand of an amanuensis to Anna Maria Tolley, from Calcutta, 4 pages.	1784 December 8
b. 29, f. 868	Tolley, Anna Maria Autograph letter, signed, to Lady Elizabeth Andrews, from Calcutta, 1 page.	1781 May 15
b. 30, f. 869	Tolley, Anna Maria and William	1788-1798

Letterbook containing copies of letters to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson and William Johnson, as listed below.

Letter (copy) to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 2 pages. With letter to William Johnson on pages 3-4.

Letter (copy) to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 4 pages.

Letter (copy) to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, London, 2 pages.

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 4 pages. Begins "Your letter by the Rodney..."

Letter to William Johnson, 2 pages.

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 4 pages. Begins "I wrote to you about a fortnight ago..."

Letter (copy) to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 3 pages. Begins "I have just finished a letter..."

Letter to William Johnson, 2 pages, with address. Begins "I have not above five minutes..."

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 2 pages. Begins "I have just heard that a shipages.."

Letter to William Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 2 pages. Begins "Oh My dear Johnson-How can I sufficiently..."

Letter to William Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 2 pages. Begins "I have already written twice..."

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 3 pages. Begins "I hope this letter will find you as well..."

Letter to William Johnson, 4 pages. Begins "The Account you gave me..."

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 1 page. Begins "Just as I was making..."

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 1 page.

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson.

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 2 pages. Begins "My Nephew John Tottingham..."

Letter (incomplete?) to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, after 1789, 2 pages. Begins "The last letter I received..." Includes a letter to an unidentified recipient on page 3, beginning "I understand Mr. Gerald Morton..." and a letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson on page 4, beginning "My Nephew..."

Letter to William Johnson, London, 6 pages.

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 3 pages. Begins "When I received your letter..."

Letter to William Johnson, 2 pages.

Page 78 of 111

Letter to William Johnson, 4 pages. Begins "The difficult task..."

Letter to William Johnson, 3 pages. Begins "I have impatiently waited..."

Letter to William Johnson, London, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 4 pages. Begins "I have this day had..."

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, London, 4 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 4 pages.

Letter to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, London, 4 pages.

Letter to William, 1 page, with address. Begins "I only have time..."

Letter to William Johnson, 4 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 3 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, London, 4 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, London, 4 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, London, 4 pages.

Letter to William Johnson, 6 pages.

Additional material in letterbook:

- 1. One loose leaf with "Charles Johnson and Sam Johnson"
- 2. One loose leaf address to Mrs. Johnson, Ascott Lodge, Sunning Hill, Berks, Postmarked Mar 22, 1811.
- 3. Two leaves containing notes on the content of the letter book and on Mrs. Tolley.

b. 30, f. 870	Tolley, J. G. Twenty-eight autograph letters, signed, to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Joshua Reynolds Johnson to Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson on the verso of a 1811 September 2 letter from Tolley to Johnson.	1801–1813
b. 30, f. 871	Tolley, J.G. Two autograph letters, signed, to Elizabeth Johnson.	1812 October 14, undated
b. 30, f. 872	Tolley, J. G. Autograph letter, signed, to Frances Johnson, from Sunning Hill, 3 pages.	1811 June 19
b. 30, f. 873	Tolley, J. G. Autograph letter, signed, to Frances Johnson, from Sunning Hill, 4 pages. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Anna Maria Theresa (Tolley) Johnson to Frances Johnson on page 4.	1812 October 18

Page 79 of 111

b. 30, f. 874	Tolley, J. G. Autograph letter, signed, to Joshua Reynolds Johnson, from Sunning Hill, 1 page.	1813 September 29
b. 30, f. 875	Tolley, J.G. Autograph letter, signed, to Theresa Johnson, 2 pages.	1848 October 3
b. 30, f. 876	Tolley, William Manuscript document beginning "Instructions to my Attorneys" relating to Tolley's real estate, 8 pages.	undated
b. 30, f. 877	Tolley, William Autograph letter, signed, (possibly a copy) to an unidentified recipient, from Calcutta, 3 pages.	1782 February
b. 30, f. 878	Tolley, Mrs. Documents relating to the surrender of Mrs. Tolley's grant of Nulla to the government, 16 leaves.	1795–1796
b. 30, f. 879	Tolley family letterbook Letterbook containing fifty letters (some copies) from William Tolley, Charles Edward Tolley, Henry Tolley, Harriet Tolley, Letitia Tolley and Joseph Tolley to Anna Maria Theresa Johnson, William Johnson and A. M. Tolley. Bound in marbled paper covers.	1781 December-1798 March, 1781– 1798
b. 30, f. 880	Unidentified author Fragment of an autograph letter to an unidentified recipient, possibly Joshua Reynolds Johnson, 4 pages.	1826 December 21
b. 30, f. 881	Unidentified author Manuscript in an identified hand beginning "Extract from Mr. Vidal's letter of 29 Sept 1842" and addressed to Miss E. M. Johnson, 2 pages.	undated
b. 30, f. 882	Unidentified author Manuscript index to a volume of letters of the Johnson family in an unidentified hand, 2 pages.	undated
b. 30, f. 883	Wilton, J. Autograph letter, signed, to an unidentified recipient, 3 pages.	1799 May 9
b. 30, f. 884	Yonge, William Two copies of letters to Charles William Johnson, written in Johnson's hand. Includes an autograph letter, signed, from Johnson to Joshua Reynolds Johnson and an autograph letter, signed, from "T. J. Johnson" to Joshua Reynolds Johnson on pages 3-4.	1833
b. 30, f. 885	Précis of Johnson Family Correspondence Typescript.	undated

Miscellaneous Prints and Art

Page 80 of 111

Miscellaneous Prints and Art (continued)

b. 31 (Oversize), f. 887-890	Group of Hogarth engravings "A Harlot's Progress (plates 1-6); the "Prentices" series (various plates); "O vanity" series (various plates); "Stages of Cruelty" series (4 plates); and miscellaneous other prints.	
b. 32 (Oversize), f. 893	"La mariée du pays de Caux" Hand-colored print.	undated
b. 32 (Oversize), f. 894	"View of the Thousand Islands, St. Lawrence River" Watercolor.	undated
b. 32 (Oversize), f. 895	Photographic print stamped "Alinari" Italian, possibly Tivoli.	19th century
b. 32 (Oversize), f. 896-900	Portrait engravings Of Sir Joshua Reynolds, based on works by Sir Joshua Reynolds, of Dr. Samuel Johnson, and miscellaneous individuals, various attributions or no attribution.	
b. 32 (Oversize), f. 901	Engravings of places	
b. 32 (Oversize), f. 902	Watercolors of buildings Watercolors removed from Robert Adams' The Works in Architecture of Robert and James Adam, London: Printed for the authors and sold by Peter Elmsly, 1778-1786.	
b. 34 (Broadside), f. 917	Prints of works by Joshua Reynolds and other artists	
b. 42, f. 938	Volume of prints Volume of biblical and other prints, possibly with the signature of Joshua Reynolds.	
b. 151	Watercolor copy of miniature of John Keats Watercolor copy of miniature of John Keats done by Joseph Severn (1793-1879) in 1818 or 1819. A lock of hairpurportedly Keats'sis enclosed in the frame. Accompanied by documents pertaining to the item's provenance.	

Series II: Frederick W. Hilles Papers, 1775-1979

52.53 linear feet (107 boxes + 1 broadside, 1 roll.)

Professional and personal papers of Frederick W. Hilles and his family, including personal and professional correspondence; research files; writings; personal and family papers, including material related to Susan Morse Hilles and Charles Dewey Hilles; teaching materials from Hilles' tenure at Yale University and Temple University; and material documenting Hilles' service on the boards of the Yale Library Associates and the Yale University Press.

Organized under six headings: Professional Correspondence, Research Files, Teaching Material, Financial and Personal Records, Photographs, and Notebooks and Planners.

	Professional Correspondence Arranged alphabetically by correspondent.	1923-1979
b. 43, f. 939	"A" general	1925-1967
b. 43, f. 940	Abbott, C. Colleen	1951–1962
b. 43, f. 941	Auchinleck Boswell Society	1970-1974
b. 43, f. 942	"B" general (Bac-Bar)	1941-1972
b. 43, f. 943	"B" general (Bar-Benn)	1952-1971
b. 43, f. 944	"B" general (Bent-Bot)	1949–1975
b. 43, f. 945	"B" general (Bou-Bu)	1935–1975
b. 43, f. 946	Brady, Frank	1965–1972
b. 43, f. 947	"C" general	1939–1973
b. 43, f. 948	Cannon, Garland	1965–1973
b. 43, f. 949	Century Club	1962-1975
b. 43, f. 950	Chapman, R. W.	1925–1959
b. 43, f. 951	Clifford, James	1936–1974
b. 43, f. 952	Coley, Bill	1958-1975
b. 43, f. 953	Copeland, Tom	1949-1974
b. 44, f. 954	"D" general	1942-1973
b. 44, f. 955	De Rachewiltz, Mary Includes general correspondence, postcards, and photographs.	1961-1974
b. 44, f. 956	De Rachewiltz, Mary Includes correspondence regarding the Pound Center.	1962–1967
b. 145	De Rachewiltz, Walter	1964-1968
(Oversize), f. 1773		
b. 44, f. 957	"E" general	1925–1973

Professional Correspondence (continued)

b. 44, f. 958	Edgcumbe, John	1965–1977
b. 44, f. 959	"F" general	1938-1974
b. 44, f. 960	"G" general	1930-1979
b. 44, f. 961	Greene, Donald	1964-1969
b. 44, f. 962	"H" general (Ha-Hi)	1934-1975
b. 44, f. 963	"H" general (Ho-Hu)	1940-1971
b. 44, f. 964	Hagstrum, Jean	1957–1971
b. 44, f. 965	Haight, Gordon	1965–1971
b. 45, f. 966	Halsband, Robert	1936-1965
b. 45, f. 967	Hart, Edward	1962-1975
b. 45, f. 968	Hazen, Allen	1937–1971
b. 45, f. 969	Hemlow, Joyce	1953-1972
b. 45, f. 970	Hudson, Derek	1955-1973
b. 45, f. 971	Hyde, Mary	1946-1975
b. 45, f. 972	"I" general	1947–1949, 1972
b. 45, f. 973	"J" general	1949-1973
b. 45, f. 974	The Johnsonians	1952-1975
b. 45, f. 975	"K" general	1947–1973
b. 45 , f. 976	Kahrl, George Includes a typescript of the editorial policies for the <i>Papers of David Garrick</i> .	1954–1970
b. 45 , f. 977	Knapp, Lewis	1965-1971
b. 45, f. 978	Knight, Douglas	1955-1967
b. 45, f. 979	Korshin, Paul J.	1970-1972
b. 46, f. 980	"L" general	1936–1973
b. 46, f. 981-982	Lewis, W. S.	1937–1973
b. 46, f. 983	Liebert, Herman W.	1948-1975
b. 46, f. 984	"M" general (Ma-McB)	1948-1975
b. 46, f. 985	"M" general (McE-Mu)	1933–1975
b. 46, f. 986	Mack, Maynard	1964-1971
h 44 f 007		
b. 46, f. 987	McGraw-Hill	1950-1966

Professional Correspondence (continued)

b. 46, f. 988	"N" general	1936–1975
b. 46, f. 989	"O" general	1949-1974
b. 46, f. 990	Osborn, James	1938-1972
b. 47, f. 991	"P" general	1938-1975
b. 47, f. 992	Paulson, Ronald	1961–1975
b. 47, f. 993	Pottle, Frederick A.	1933-1975
b. 47, f. 994	Powell, L. F.	1929-1968
b. 47, f. 995	Price, Cecil	1958-1963
b. 47, f. 996	Primer, Irwin	1964-1969
b. 47, f. 997	"Q" general	1952-1966
b. 47, f. 998	"R" general	1930-1975
b. 47, f. 999	Roberts, S. C.	1931–1958
b. 47, f. 1000	Royal Academy	1936-1973
b. 47, f. 1001	Ryskamp, Charles	1959-1972
b. 47, f. 1002	"S" general (Sa-Sherbo)	1937–1970
b. 47, f. 1003	"S" general (Sherbu-Sy)	1938-1975
b. 47, f. 1004	Sanders, C. Richard	1959-1972
b. 47, f. 1005	Schilling, Bernard	1956-1966
b. 48, f. 1006	"T" general	1932-1972
b. 48, f. 1007	Temple University	1972-1975
b. 48, f. 1008	Tinker, Chauncey Brewster	1923-1952
b. 48, f. 1009	"V" general	1947–1971
b. 48, f. 1010	"W" general (Wa-Wel)	1948-1973
b. 48, f. 1011	"W" general (Wer-Wy)	1930-1974
b. 48, f. 1012	Wark, Robert	1952-1974
b. 48, f. 1013	Wimsatt, William K.	1948-1974
b. 48, f. 1014	"X" general	1971
b. 48, f. 1015	"Y" general	1952-1975, 1925
b. 48, f. 1016	Yale University Press	1937–1975

Professional Correspondence (continued)

b. 48, f. 1018	Unidentified	1926-1974
b. 48, f. 1019	Empty envelopes	
b. 49, f. 1020	Correspondence regarding Association of Learned Societies research fellowship	1930-1934
b. 49, f. 1021-1022	Correspondence regarding Chauncey Brewster Tinker festschrift	1946-1949
b. 49, f. 1023	Correspondence regarding Frederick W. Hilles' introduction to Morrison's "A Pindarick Ode on Painting"	1951
b. 49, f. 1024	Correspondence regarding Laurence E. Powell festschrift	1963-1966
b. 49, f. 1025	Correspondence regarding PhD thesis of Brian Grafton, McMaster University	1972
b. 49, f. 1026	Correspondence regarding Reynolds exhibition at Beinecke Library	1962-1973
b. 50, f. 1027-1031	Christmas cards	1951–1974
b. 51, f. 1032-1038	Christmas cards	1951-1974
b. 52, f. 1039-1041	Unfiled	
	0.00	
	Research Files	1900–1975
	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers.	1900–1975
	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and	1900-1975 1925-1974
	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers.	
	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings	
	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others.	1925–1974
	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings	1925–1974
b. 53, f. 1042-1044	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings on Joshua Reynolds, Other Writings, and Speeches.	1925–1974 1925–1970
	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings on Joshua Reynolds, Other Writings, and Speeches. Writings on Samuel Johnson	1925–1974 1925–1970 1937–1957
1042-1044	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings on Joshua Reynolds, Other Writings, and Speeches. Writings on Samuel Johnson The Age of Johnson, proof sheets	1925–1974 1925–1970 1937–1957
1042-1044	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings on Joshua Reynolds, Other Writings, and Speeches. Writings on Samuel Johnson The Age of Johnson, proof sheets Dr. Johnson on Swift's Last Years, corrected typescript	1925–1974 1925–1970 1937–1957
b. 53, f. 1045	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings on Joshua Reynolds, Other Writings, and Speeches. Writings on Samuel Johnson The Age of Johnson, proof sheets Dr. Johnson on Swift's Last Years, corrected typescript Accompanied by correspondence and notes. Johnson's Journey to the Western Islands of Scotland,	1925–1974 1925–1970 1937–1957 undated
b. 53, f. 1045 b. 53, f. 1046	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings on Joshua Reynolds, Other Writings, and Speeches. Writings on Samuel Johnson The Age of Johnson, proof sheets Dr. Johnson on Swift's Last Years, corrected typescript Accompanied by correspondence and notes. Johnson's Journey to the Western Islands of Scotland, autograph manuscript	1925–1974 1925–1970 1937–1957 undated undated
b. 53, f. 1045 b. 53, f. 1046 b. 53, f. 1047	Organized under four headings: Writings, Printed Material, Notes on Subjects, and Correspondence with Dealers. Writings Organized under three headings: Writings and Lectures by Hilles, Writings Edited by Hilles, and Writings of Others. Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles Organized under four headings: Writings on Samuel Johnson, Writings on Joshua Reynolds, Other Writings, and Speeches. Writings on Samuel Johnson The Age of Johnson, proof sheets Dr. Johnson on Swift's Last Years, corrected typescript Accompanied by correspondence and notes. Johnson's Journey to the Western Islands of Scotland, autograph manuscript Johnson's Life of Pope in the Making, typescript	1925–1974 1925–1970 1937–1957 undated undated

Research Files > Writings > Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles > Writings on Samuel Johnson (continued)

b. 53, f. 1050	Speech on Boswell and Johnson, typescript, with autograph manuscript corrections	undated
	Writings on Joshua Reynolds	1925-1969
	The Literary Career of Sir Joshua Reynolds	1925-1935
b. 54, f. 1051-1052	Correspondence	1925–1930
b. 54, f. 1053-1056	Proofs	1935
b. 55, f. 1057-1058	Proofs	1935
b. 55, f. 1059-1061	Correspondence with Alexandra E. Kroll and others regarding work on Reynolds in Russia	1966-1969
b. 55 , f. 1062	Collation of editions of Reynolds' Discourses	undated
b. 55, f. 1063	Reynolds and Walpole typescripts and notes	undated
	Other Writings	1970
b. 55, f. 1064	Art and Artifice in Tom Jones, typescripts, corrected	undated
b. 55, f. 1065	Comments on George Sherburn as Literary Historian, typescript	1970
b. 55, f. 1066	George Wilkins and Shakespeare's Pericles, typescript, corrected	undated
b. 55, f. 1067	The Hero as Revolutionary: Godefroy Cavaignac, corrected typescripts	undated
	Horace Walpole and the Knight of the Brush	
b. 55, f. 1068	Corrected typescript and notes	undated
b. 56 , f. 1069	Galley proofs	undated
b. 56, f. 1070	Les Lettres Persanes and the Citizen of the World, autograph manuscript	undated
b. 56, f. 1071	Review of Coley's <i>The Jacobite's Journal</i> and Battestin's <i>Tom Jones</i> , corrected typescript	undated
b. 56, f. 1072	Strange Creatures in a Nasty World, correct typescript	undated
b. 56, f. 1073	Writings on Sir Walter Scott, typescript	undated
b. 56 , f. 1074	Unidentified writings	undated
	Speeches	1936
b. 56, f. 1075	Lecture on Joseph Baretti, autograph manuscript Accompanied by a photograph of a portrait of Baretti.	1936 April 27

Research Files > Writings > Writings and Lectures by Frederick W. Hilles > Speeches (continued)

b. 56 , f. 1076	Speech given at the dedication of the Radcliffe College Library	undated
	tings Edited by Frederick W. Hilles anged alphabetically by title.	1925-1965
b. 56, f. 1077	An Early Letter by Joshua Reynolds, typescript	1925
b. 56, f. 1078	Essays and Studies Pertaining to English Biography	1940
b. 56, f. 1079	Goldsmith, Oliver, An Essay on the Theatre, typescript	
b. 56, f. 1080-1084	Walpole, Horace, <i>Anecdotes of Painting in England</i> , notes and typescripts	
	The Yale Edition of the Private Papers of James Boswell	
b. 57, f. 1085	Notebook	undated
b. 57, f. 1086	Notes	undated
b. 57 , f. 1087	Correspondence	1953
b. 57, f. 1088	Style sheet	1959
b. 57, f. 1089-1090	Proof sheets	1959-1960
b. 57, f. 1091	Galley proofs	1965
b. 57, f. 1092	Portraits by Sir Joshua Reynolds proof copies	undated
b. 58, f. 1093-1094	Portraits by Sir Joshua Reynolds proof copies	undated
Wri	tings of Others	1965–1974
b. 58, f. 1095-1097	Buchanan, Ed, History of the Boswell Papers, typescript	undated
b. 58, f. 1098	Buchanan, Ed, <i>History of the Boswell Papers</i> , photocopy typescript, with manuscript corrections	undated
b. 59, f. 1099-1100	Buchanan, Ed, <i>History of the Boswell Papers</i> , photocopy typescript, with manuscript corrections	undated
b. 59, f. 1101	Daghlian, Philip B., A Supplement to Algernon Graves's Society of Artists and Free Society Dictionary of Contributors and Works, typescript	undated
b. 59, f. 1102	Lightbrown, Ronald, article on James Northcote typescript	circa 1970, 1965- 1975
b. 59, f. 1103	Lucas, E. V., Two essays on Joshua Reynolds, autograph manuscript	undated
b. 59, f. 1104	Greene, Donald, Samuel Johnson edition specimens	

Research Files > Writings > Writings of Others (continued)

b. 59 , f. 1105	Typescripts by various authors for review	1974, undated, 1974
	Printed Material	1900-1975
	Newspaper and periodical clippings; pamphlets; excerpts from catalogs	
	Organized under three headings: Files on Individuals, General Reference, and Pamphlets.	
	Files on Individuals	1900–1975
	Arranged alphabetically by subject.	
b. 60 , f. 1106	"A" general	1938-1960
b. 60, f. 1107	Bach-Blair	1909-1963
b. 60, f. 1108	Bridges-Burns	1925-1954
b. 60, f. 1109	Blake, William	1947-1968
b. 60, f. 1110	Burke, Edmund	1939-1974
b. 60, f. 1111	Byron	1925-1958
b. 61, f. 1112-1113	Carlyle	1937-1964
b. 61 , f. 1114	Catharine de Medici-Churchill	1930-1971
b. 61 , f. 1115	Cobbett-Constable	1927-1939
b. 61, f. 1116	Copley-Crabbe	1931–1960
b. 61 , f. 1117	"D" general	1938-1974
b. 62, f. 1118	Dryden, John	1940-1969
b. 62, f. 1119	"E" general	1938-1971
b. 62, f. 1120	"F" general	1935-1965
b. 62, f. 1121-1123	Fielding, Henry	1946-1967
b. 63, f. 1124-1126	Fielding, Henry	1918-1968
b. 63, f. 1127	"G" general	1925-1965
	Includes a program for the coronation of George VI and Queen Elizabeth of England.	
b. 63, f. 1128	Gibbon	1934-1968
b. 64, f. 1129-1130	Goldsmith, Oliver	1925-1970
	Includes a typescript of Goldsmith's An Essay on the Theatre, edited by Frederick W. Hilles, and autograph manuscript notes by Frederick W. Hilles on Goldsmith.	,
b. 64, f. 1131	"H" general	1932-1973
b. 64, f. 1132	Hogarth, William	1948-1972

Research Files > Printed Material > Files on Individuals (continued)

b. 64, f. 1133	Hume, David	1949-1961
b. 65, f. 1134	"J" general	1942-1971
b. 65, f. 1135-1138	Johnson, Samuel	1928-1974
b. 66, f. 1139-1143	Johnson, Samuel	1928-1974
b. 67, f. 1144-1149	Johnson, Samuel	1928-1974
b. 68, f. 1150-1155	Johnson, Samuel	1928-1974
b. 69, f. 1156	"K" general	1936-1961
b. 69, f. 1157	"L" general	1941-1968
b. 69, f. 1158	"M" general	1931-1965
b. 69, f. 1159	"N" general	undated
b. 69, f. 1160	"O" general	undated
b. 69, f. 1161	"P" general	1937–1972
b. 69, f. 1162-1163	Pope, Alexander, pamphlets	1946-1971
b. 69, f. 1164	Pope, Alexander, clippings	1957–1975
b. 145 (Oversize), f.	Pope, Alexander, clippings	1968
1774		
	"R" general	1930-1972
1774	"R" general Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets	1930–1972 1966–1970, 1917
1774 b. 69, f. 1165		
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets	1966–1970, 1917
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168 b. 70, f. 1169-1173	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings Reynolds, Joshua	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967 1923–1973
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168 b. 70, f. 1169-1173 b. 71, f. 1174-1175 b. 145 (Oversize), f.	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967 1923–1973 1923–1973
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168 b. 70, f. 1169-1173 b. 71, f. 1174-1175 b. 145 (Oversize), f. 1775	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967 1923–1973 1923–1973 undated
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168 b. 70, f. 1169-1173 b. 71, f. 1174-1175 b. 145 (Oversize), f. 1775 b. 71, f. 1176	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua "S" general (Sa-Si)	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967 1923–1973 1923–1973 undated
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168 b. 70, f. 1169-1173 b. 71, f. 1174-1175 b. 145 (Oversize), f. 1775 b. 71, f. 1176 b. 71, f. 1177	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua "S" general (Sa-Si) "S" general (Sm-Sw) Scott, Sir Walter Includes an engraving of a young Sir Walter Scott and Scott's	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967 1923–1973 1923–1973 undated 1933–1971 1934–1967
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168 b. 70, f. 1169-1173 b. 71, f. 1174-1175 b. 145 (Oversize), f. 1775 b. 71, f. 1176 b. 71, f. 1177 b. 71, f. 1178-1179	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua "S" general (Sa-Si) "S" general (Sm-Sw) Scott, Sir Walter Includes an engraving of a young Sir Walter Scott and Scott's memorial in Edinburgh.	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967 1923–1973 1923–1973 undated 1933–1971 1934–1967 1939–1968
b. 69, f. 1165 b. 70, f. 1166-1167 b. 70, f. 1168 b. 70, f. 1169-1173 b. 71, f. 1174-1175 b. 145 (Oversize), f. 1775 b. 71, f. 1176 b. 71, f. 1177 b. 71, f. 1178-1179	Richardson, Samuel, pamphlets Richardson, Samuel, clippings Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua Reynolds, Joshua "S" general (Sa-Si) "S" general (Sm-Sw) Scott, Sir Walter Includes an engraving of a young Sir Walter Scott and Scott's memorial in Edinburgh. Smollett, Tobias	1966–1970, 1917 1933–1967 1923–1973 1923–1973 undated 1933–1971 1934–1967 1939–1968

Research Files > Printed Material > Files on Individuals (continued)

b. 72, f. 1183	"T" general	1940-1951
b. 72, f. 1184-1185	"W" general	1900-1975
b. 72 , f. 1186	Walpole, Horace, pamphlets	1937–1974
b. 73, f. 1187	Walpole, Horace	1939-1944
b. 73, f. 1188	Walpole, Horace, clippings	1934-1967
b. 73, f. 1189	"Y-Z" general	1957–1963
b. 73, f. 1190-1195	Unfiled Includes pamphlets on the history of printing, exhibitions at libraries and museums, and publications.	1930–1975
b. 74, f. 1196-1198	Unfiled Includes pamphlets on the history of printing, exhibitions at libraries and museums, and publications.	1930–1975
	eneral Reference rranged in no particular order.	1932-1974
b. 74, f. 1199-1201	Dealer and library catalogs	1932–1974
b. 75, f. 1202-1207	Dealer and library catalogs	1932-1974
b. 76, f. 1208-1213	Dealer and library catalogs	1932–1974
b. 77, f. 1214-1216	Dealer and library catalogs	1932–1974
b. 77, f. 1217-1219	Tourist literature on English houses, churches, and historical sites	s 1913–1967
b. 78, f. 1220-1221	Tourist literature on English houses, churches, and historical sites	s 1913–1967
b. 78, f. 1222	Clippings	1925-1974
b. 78, f. 1223-1230	Art and architecture Prints, clippings, and reference files on European art and architecture.	undated
b. 79, f. 1232-1244	Art and architecture Prints, clippings, and reference files on European art and architecture.	undated
b. 80, f. 1245-1246	Art and architecture Prints, clippings, and reference files on European art and architecture.	undated
b. 145 (Oversize), f. 1776-1779	Art and architecture Prints, clippings, and reference files on European art and architecture.	undated
b. 142, f. 1769	List of general reference books owned by Hilles	
b. 142, f. 1770	Binder of research files and notes	

Research Files > Printed Material (continued)

	Pamphlets	1951–1975
	Arranged in no particular order.	
b. 80, f. 1247	History and humanities	1951–1974
b. 80, f. 1248	Language	1958, 1965
	Includes pamphlets on Dutch and Russian.	
b. 80, f. 1249	Museum	undated
b. 80, f. 1250	Old Lyme	1958-1974
	Includes pamphlets on Old Lyme, a map of the town, and minutes of the Florence Griswold House Board of Trustees.	
b. 80, f. 1251	Personal	1957–1968
	Includes pamphlets on nuclear attack, a map of the spread of polio, instructional pamphlets, and pamphlets for personal associations and events.	
b. 81, f. 1252	Associations	1938-1975
b. 81, f. 1253	Taft School alumni registers	1970
b. 81, f. 1254	Taft School alumni registers	1975
b. 81, f. 1255	Travel, international	undated
b. 81, f. 1256	Travel, Connecticut	undated
b. 81, f. 1257	Wine and liqueurs	1930-1935
	tes on Subjects	1924-1975
Arra	anged in no particular order.	
b. 82, f.	Boswell, James	undated, 1964-
1258-1260	Includes notes on Samuel Johnson.	1975
b. 82, f. 1261-1265	Carlyle, Jane and Thomas	1941-1957
b. 82, f. 1266	England, general	undated
	Includes notes on English estates, the perpetual calendar, and English individuals.	
b. 82, f. 1267	England, architecture before 1660	undated, 1934- 1935
b. 82, f. 1268	England, architecture since 1800	undated
b. 83, f. 1269	Lockhart and Scott	1939-1949
b. 83, f. 1270	Lorraine, Charles and Poussin	undated
b. 83, f. 1271	Hawthorne, Nathaniel and The Scarlet Letter	undated
	Literary	1924-1973
b. 83, f. 1272-1273	General	1924-1973

Research Files > Notes on Subjects > Literary (continued)

b. 83, f. 1274	General	1924-1973
b. 83, f. 1275	Letters	undated
	Includes letters by Johnson, Coleridge, and Reynolds.	
b. 83, f. 1276	Novels	undated
b. 83, f. 1277	Johnson and his circle	1937–1971
	Includes notes on Samuel Johnson, Joshua Reynolds, and others. Many notes are written on the verso of Yale documents and personal papers.	
b. 84, f.	Johnson and his circle	1937–1971
1278-1279	Includes notes on Samuel Johnson, Joshua Reynolds, and others. Many notes are written on the verso of Yale documents and personal papers.	
b. 84, f.	Pope, Alexander	undated
1280-1282	Includes excerpts from Horace Walpole, Lord Byron, and John Ruskin pertaining to Pope.	
b. 84, f.	Presses and libraries	undated
1283-1284	Includes manuscript and printed material pertaining to or created by presses and libraries.	
	Reynolds, Joshua	1937–1975
b. 84, f.	General	undated
1285-1287		
b. 85, f. 1288-1292	General	undated
b. 85 , f.	General Research scrapbook	undated
b. 85, f. 1288-1292		
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771	Research scrapbook	undated
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771 b. 143, f. 1772 b. 85, f. 1293 b. 85, f.	Research scrapbook Research scrapbook	undated undated
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771 b. 143, f. 1772 b. 85, f. 1293	Research scrapbook Research scrapbook Copies of documents	undated undated undated
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771 b. 143, f. 1772 b. 85, f. 1293 b. 85, f.	Research scrapbook Research scrapbook Copies of documents Reynolds and James Boswell Includes notes on Reynolds, notes on Boswell, and copies of	undated undated undated
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771 b. 143, f. 1772 b. 85, f. 1293 b. 85, f. 1294-1295	Research scrapbook Research scrapbook Copies of documents Reynolds and James Boswell Includes notes on Reynolds, notes on Boswell, and copies of letters between Reynolds and Boswell.	undated undated undated undated
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771 b. 143, f. 1772 b. 85, f. 1293 b. 85, f. 1294-1295 b. 86, f. 1296	Research scrapbook Research scrapbook Copies of documents Reynolds and James Boswell Includes notes on Reynolds, notes on Boswell, and copies of letters between Reynolds and Boswell. Reynolds and Horace Walpole	undated undated undated undated
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771 b. 143, f. 1772 b. 85, f. 1293 b. 85, f. 1294-1295 b. 86, f. 1296 b. 86, f. 1297	Research scrapbook Research scrapbook Copies of documents Reynolds and James Boswell Includes notes on Reynolds, notes on Boswell, and copies of letters between Reynolds and Boswell. Reynolds and Horace Walpole Reynolds, William Hazlitt, and Benjamin Hayden	undated undated undated undated 1950–1975
b. 85, f. 1288-1292 b. 142, f. 1771 b. 143, f. 1772 b. 85, f. 1293 b. 85, f. 1294-1295 b. 86, f. 1296 b. 86, f. 1297	Research scrapbook Research scrapbook Copies of documents Reynolds and James Boswell Includes notes on Reynolds, notes on Boswell, and copies of letters between Reynolds and Boswell. Reynolds and Horace Walpole Reynolds, William Hazlitt, and Benjamin Hayden Yale University Library Includes catalog cards, circulation cards, and rules for use of the	undated undated undated undated 1950–1975

Research Files (continued)

	Notes on Manuscripts Arranged alphabetically by author.	1925-1966
b. 86, f. 1300	Burke, Edmund, list of letters	undated
b. 86, f. 1301-1302	Chambers, Robert and Ann, lists of manuscripts Also includes notes about manuscripts.	undated
b. 86, f. 1303	Chesterfield, Philip Dormer Stanhope Also includes notes about manuscripts.	undated
b. 86, f. 1304	Correspondence with dealers	1925-1966
b. 86, f. 1305	Correspondence related materials regarding dealers	1952, undated
b. 86, f. 1306	Froude, James Anthony, notes on manuscripts	undated
b. 86, f. 1307	Johnson, William, notes on manuscripts	undated
b. 86, f. 1308	Northcote, James, lists of manuscripts	undated
b. 86, f. 1309	Précis of correspondence not in the Frederick W. Hilles collection	undated
b. 86, f. 1310-1311	Unidentified notes	undated
	Photocopies of original documents and letters, as well as photocopies of reference sources.	
	Arranged alphabetically by subject.	
b. 87, f. 1312	Arranged alphabetically by subject. Annals of the Fine Arts	undated
b. 87, f. 1312 b. 87, f. 1313		undated
	Annals of the Fine Arts Arblay, Frances (Burney) d'	undated
b. 87, f. 1313	Annals of the Fine Arts Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charles Burney, 1797. Arblay, Frances (Burney) d'	undated
b. 87, f. 1313 b. 87, f. 1314	Annals of the Fine Arts Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charles Burney, 1797. Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charles Burney, 1800. Carlyle, Thomas	undated
b. 87, f. 1313 b. 87, f. 1314 b. 87, f. 1315	Annals of the Fine Arts Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charles Burney, 1797. Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charles Burney, 1800. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Robert Browning, 1856. Carlyle, Thomas	undated
b. 87, f. 1313 b. 87, f. 1314 b. 87, f. 1315 b. 87, f. 1316	Annals of the Fine Arts Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charles Burney, 1797. Arblay, Frances (Burney) d' Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charles Burney, 1800. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Robert Browning, 1856. Carlyle, Thomas Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to John Carlyle, 1835. Chambers, Sir William Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Sir Joshua Reynolds, 1771?, 1	undated

b. 87, f. 1320	Humphry, Ozias Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Sir Joshua Reynolds, 1781 Dec 21, 1 page.	
b. 87, f. 1321	Johnson, Elizabeth Photocopy of <i>The Explication of the Vision to Ezekiel</i>	undated
b. 87, f. 1322	Johnson, Samuel Photocopy of a copy of <i>The Life of Pope</i> in the hand of Mrs. Thrale.	
b. 87, f. 1323	Johnson, Samuel Photocopies of letters.	
b. 141, f. 1763	Johnson, Samuel Binder of reproductions related to Johnson.	
b. 141, f. 1764	Johnson, Samuel Binder of reproductions of manuscript and proof sheets for Johnson's Life of Pope.	
b. 87, f. 1324	Malone, Edward Photocopies of letters to Edmund Burke.	
b. 87, f. 1325	Mill, John Stuart Photocopies of three letters to Thomas Carlyle.	
b. 87, f. 1326	More, Hannah Photocopies of letters to Frances Reynolds.	
b. 87, f. 1327	Northcote, James Photocopy of a fragment of a letter to an unidentified recipient, 1771 July 21.	
b. 87, f. 1328	Northcote, James Photocopies of two letters to his brother, 1776.	
b. 87, f. 1329-1330	Palmer, Mary Reproductions of letters.	undated
b. 87, f. 1331	Reynolds, Frances Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Elizabeth Montagu, 1785 Jul 12, Richmond, 4 pages.	
b. 88, f. 1332	Reynolds, Frances Photocopies of assorted poems.	
b. 88, f. 1333	Reynolds, Frances Photocopies of notes on Johnson.	
b. 88, f. 1334	Reynolds, Frances Photocopies of commonplace book.	

b. 88, f. 1335	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter (photostat) to Elizabeth Montagu, 1773 March or April, 1 page, with address.
b. 88, f. 1336	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Five autograph letters, signed, (photostats) to Edmund Burke, 1768-1791.
b. 88, f. 1337	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Four autograph letters, signed (photocopies), to Thomas Robinson, 2nd Baron Grantham, 1772-1777.
b. 88, f. 1338	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter (in the 3rd person; photostat) to Thomas Cadell, 1791 April 18, regarding the Johnson monument.
b. 88, f. 1339	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed (photocopy), to Dr. Farr, 1775 November 23, London, 1 page.
b. 88, f. 1340	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Statement (negative photostat) in the hand of Mary Palmer regarding the picture from Macbeth commissioned by John Boydell, 1791 December.
b. 88, f. 1341	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed (photocopy), to Anne Liddell Fitzroy Fitzpatrick, Lady Ossory, 1791 January 3. Accompanied by another photocopy.
b. 88, f. 1342	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed (photocopy), to John Fitzpatrick, second Earl of Upper Ossory, 1788 October 2.
b. 88, f. 1343	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Four autograph letters, signed (negative photostats), to Sir William Forbes, 1778-1783.
b. 88 , f. 1344	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed (negative photostat), to Elizabeth Humphry, 1765 April 30, London, 1 page.
b. 88 , f. 1345	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed (negative photostat), to Bennett Langton, 1782 September 12, London, 3 pages.
b. 88, f. 1346	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed (photocopy), to Charlotte Lennox, 1776 October 9.
b. 88, f. 1347	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Charlotte Lennox, 1775 January 18, London, 1 page, with mathematical calculations on page 4.

In Italian. Two autograph letters, signed (photocopies), to Giuseppe Pelli, 1776. b. 88, f. 1349 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Three autograph letters, signed (positive photostats), to Thomas Morrison, 1766-1771. Accompanied by Morrison's A Pindaric Ode on Painting(1767), Los Angeles, 1952. b. 88, f. 1350 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Letter (in the third person, in the hand of Frances Reynolds; negative photostat), to Thomas and Anne Percy, undated. b. 88, f. 1351 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Four autograph letters (in the 3rd person; photocopies) to Mr. Radcliffe. b. 88, f. 1352 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Lord Salisbury, 1788 February 11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages.	b. 88, f. 1348	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
D. 88, f. 1349 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Three autograph letters, signed (positive photostats), to Thomas Morrison, 1764-1771. Accompanied by Morrison's A Pindaric Ode on Painting (1767), Los Angeles, 1952.		
Three autograph letters, signed (positive photostats), to Thomas Morrison, 1766-1771. Accompanied by Morrison's A Pindaric Ode on Painting (1767), Los Angeles, 1952. b. 88, f. 1350 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Letter (in the third person, in the hand of Frances Reynolds; negative photostat), to Thomas and Anne Percy, undated. b. 88, f. 1351 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Four autograph letters (in the 3rd person; photocopies) to Mr. Radcliffe. b. 88, f. 1352 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Lord Salisbury, 1788 February 11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages.	L 00 f 1240	
Letter (in the third person, in the hand of Frances Reynolds; negative photostat), to Thomas and Anne Percy, undated. b. 88, f. 1351 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Four autograph letters (in the 3rd person; photocopies) to Mr. Radcliffe. b. 88, f. 1352 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Lord Salisbury, 1788 February 11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	D. 66, I. 1349	Three autograph letters, signed (positive photostats), to Thomas Morrison, 1766-1771. Accompanied by Morrison's <i>A Pindaric Ode on</i>
b. 88, f. 1351 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Four autograph letters (in the 3rd person; photocopies) to Mr. Radcliffe. b. 88, f. 1352 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Lord Salisbury, 1788 February 11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages.	b. 88, f. 1350	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Four autograph letters (in the 3rd person; photocopies) to Mr. Radcliffe. b. 88, f. 1352 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Lord Salisbury, 1788 February 11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages.		
Radcliffe. b. 88, f. 1352 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Lord Salisbury, 1788 February 11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88, f. 1351	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Lord Salisbury, 1788 February 11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua		
11. b. 88, f. 1353 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88, f. 1352	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Jonathan Shipley, 1784 September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua		
September 25, London. b. 88, f. 1354 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88, f. 1353	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Autograph letter, signed, (negative photostat) Andrew Strahan, 1785 October 23, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua		
Doctober 23, London, 2 pages. B. 88, f. 1355 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. B. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88, f. 1354	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1. b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua		
b. 88, f. 1356 Reynolds, Sir Joshua In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88, f. 1355	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
In French. Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua		Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Andrew Strahan, 1788 June 1.
Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Prince Gregory Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88 , f. 1356	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a fourth page titled: "Sujet de tableau de S: M: impériale." b. 88, f. 1357 Reynolds, Sir Joshua Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua		In French.
Autograph letter, signed, (positive photostat) to Count Simon Vorontzov, 1790 May 25, London, 2 pages. b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua		Alexandrovitch Potemkin, 1789 August 4, London, 3 pages, with a
b. 88, f. 1358 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88, f. 1357	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
	b. 88, f. 1358	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Benjamin West, 1789 April 7, London, 2 pages.		Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Benjamin West, 1789 April 7, London, 2 pages.
b. 88, f. 1359 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88 , f. 1359	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Autograph letter, signed, (photocopy) to Miss Weston, 1751 April 30, Rome, 2 pages, with address.		
b. 88, f. 1360 Reynolds, Sir Joshua	b. 88, f. 1360	Reynolds, Sir Joshua
Letter to Sir William Chambers, 1775 January 28, with related material.		Letter to Sir William Chambers, 1775 January 28, with related material.

b. 88, f. 1361-1363	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Photocopies pertaining to the estate of Joshua Reynolds.	
b. 88, f. 1364-1365	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Transcripts of Reynolds' engagement book.	
b. 89, f. 1366-1367	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Transcripts of Reynolds' engagement book.	
b. 89, f. 1368-1369	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Transcripts of Reynolds' manuscripts and commonplace book.	
b. 89, f. 1370-1371	Reynolds, Sir Joshua Assorted Reynolds reproductions.	
b. 89, f. 1372	Reynolds, Joshua Photographs of a 1781 notebook and photographs of a 1785 notebook held at the Royal Academy.	undated
b. 90, f. 1373	Reynolds, Joshua Photographs of a 1781 notebook and photographs of a 1785 notebook held at the Royal Academy.	undated
b. 136, f. 1748-1749	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1757-1758 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 136, f. 1750-1751	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1759-1760 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 137, f. 1752-1753	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1761-1762 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 137, f. 1754-1755	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1764-1765 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 138, f. 1756	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1766-1768 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 139, f. 1759	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1769-1770 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 139, f. 1760	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1771-1772 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 138, f. 1757	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1773, 1777, and 1779 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 138, f. 1758	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1782-1784 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 140, f. 1762	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1786-1787 and 1789-1790 pocketbooks.	undated

b. 139, f. 1761	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' 1788 pocketbooks.	undated
b. 141, f. 1765	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Reynolds' undated pocketbooks.	undated
b. 141, f. 1766	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Joshua Reynolds' 1752 Florence sketchbook.	undated
b. 141, f. 1767	Reynolds, Joshua Reproductions of Joshua Reynolds' 1752 Venice sketchbook.	undated
b. 141, f. 1768	Reynolds, Joshua Binder of correspondence with the Huntington Library and reproductions of Reynolds letters at the Huntington.	undated
b. 90, f. 1374	Richardson, Samuel Autograph letter, signed (photocopy), to Mrs. Watts, 1756 May 13.	
b. 90, f. 1375	Siries, Luigi Photocopy of letter to Raimondo Cocchi, 1773 December 31, with notes by Frederick W. Hilles.	
b. 90, f. 1376	Scott, Sir Walter Photocopies of letters.	
b. 90, f. 1377	Vorontsov, Count Semen Romanovich Photocopies of four autograph letters (in the 3rd person) and one autograph letter, signed, to Edmund Burke, 1791-1793.	
b. 90, f. 1378-1380	Unidentified Photocopies.	undated
b. 90, f. 1381	Museum reproductions Black and white reproductions of museum artworks on cards.	undated
b. 91, f. 1382-1430	Museum reproductions Color reproductions of museum works on paper. needs new 11x17 box	undated
b. 92, f. 1431-1476	Museum reproductions Color reproductions of museum works on paper. needs new 11x17 box	undated
b. 146 (Oversize), f. 1781-1784	Museum reproductions 4 Folders Black and white and color reproductions of museum works on paper	undated

b. 149 (Roll), f. 1791	Museum reproductions 4 Folders	undated
	Black and white and color reproductions of museum works on paper and linen.	
b. 144	Microfilm	undated
	Microfilm related to Reynolds and Johnson.	
	Card Catalogs	
	Arranged in the order received by the library.	
b. 93	Subject files	undated
	Includes subject files on Reynolds, Montesquieu, Shakespeare, Johnson, and others.	
b. 94	Subject files	undated
	Includes subject files on Reynolds, Montesquieu, Shakespeare, Johnson, and others.	
	Teaching Material	1913–1976
	Organized under three headings: Yale University, Temple University, and Westminster School.	
	Yale University	1913-1976
	Organized under three headings: Class Notes, Subject Files, and Administrative Files.	
	Class Notes	1913-1963
	Arranged in no particular order.	
b. 95 , f. 1477-1481	The Age of Johnson	1937-1965
	Material for English 44b.	
b. 95, f. 1482-1484	The Age of Pope	1940-1942
b. 95, f. 1485	Chaucer	1913-1963
b. 96, f. 1486	Chaucer	1913-1963
b. 96, f. 1487-1501	History of Arts and Letters	1935
b. 97, f. 1502	Eighteenth Century Literature	1932
b. 97, f. 1503-1507	English Biographers	1938-1957
b. 97, f. 1508	English Literature, Freshman	undated
b. 97, f. 1509-1512	English Literature, Sophomore Material for term examinations, tests on Milton, and the spring	1931–1939
	and fall reading periods of English 20.	

Teaching Material > Yale University > Class Notes (continued)

b. 98, f. 1513	English Literature, Sophomore	1931–1939
	Material for term examinations, tests on Milton, and the spring and fall reading periods of English 20.	
b. 98, f. 1514-1515	Literary Interpretation and Analysis	1942-1962
	Examinations for English 10, 15, and 15a.	
b. 98, f. 1516	Readings in English Literature	1947–1948
b. 98, f. 1517-1519	Assorted courses	1915–1961
	Includes examinations for assorted English Literature courses, including the Age of Johnson, the Age of Pope, Freshman English, and a course on Shakespeare.	
b. 99, f.	Assorted courses	1915–1961
1520-1524	Includes examinations for assorted English Literature courses, including the Age of Johnson, the Age of Pope, Freshman English, and a course on Shakespeare.	
b. 100, f.	Assorted courses	1915–1961
1525-1530	Includes examinations for assorted English Literature courses, including the Age of Johnson, the Age of Pope, Freshman English, and a course on Shakespeare.	
b. 101, f.	Assorted courses	1915–1961
1531-1533	Includes examinations for assorted English Literature courses, including the Age of Johnson, the Age of Pope, Freshman English, and a course on Shakespeare.	
b. 101, f. 1534	Language tests	undated
	Subject Files	1925-1967
	Arranged alphabetically by subject.	
b. 101, f. 1535	Bacon, Francis	1938, undated
b. 101, f. 1536	Blake, William	1948
b. 101, f. 1537	Burke, Edmund, Gibbon, Edward, and Reynolds, Joshua	undated
b. 101, f. 1538	Burns, Robert	1956, undated
b. 101, f. 1539	Byron, George Gordon	1935–1939, undated
b. 101, f. 1540	Cowper, William Includes an engraved portrait of Cowper.	undated
b. 101, f. 1541	Crime and Punishment	1948-1962
b. 102, f. 1542-1543	Fielding, Henry	1941–1967
b. 102, f. 1544	Goldsmith, Oliver	1942-1964
b. 102, f. 1545	Gray, Thomas	undated

Teaching Material > Yale University > Subject Files (continued)

b. 102, f. 1546	Malory, Thomas	undated
b. 102, f. 1547	Milton, John	1938–1942, undated
b. 102, f. 1548	Richardson, Samuel	1960, undated
b. 102, f. 1549	Sheridan, Richard Brinsley	undated
b. 102, f. 1550	Smart, Christopher and Chatterton, Thomas	undated
b. 102, f. 1551	Smollett, Tobias	1925-1940
b. 103, f. 1552	Spenser, Edmund	1929-1939, undated
b. 103, f. 1553	Sterne, Laurence	undated
b. 103, f. 1554-1555	Swift, Jonathan	1956, undated
b. 103, f. 1556	Thomson, James, and Collins, William	undated, undated
b. 103, f. 1557	Assorted notes	undated
	ministrative Files ranged alphabetically by subject.	1941–1976
b. 103, f. 1558	Bodman Fund	1955-1962
b. 103, f. 1559	Campaign for Yale	1974
b. 103, f. 1560	Committee on the Humanities Includes material on fellowships and academic indifference at Yale.	1967
b. 103, f. 1561	Committees of Yale University Library	1962-1963
b. 103, f. 1562	Donations to Yale University	1966-1974
b. 103, f. 1563	Foundation for Youth	1962-1966
b. 103, f. 1564	Morse Fellowship	1956-1967
b. 104, f. 1565-1566	Teaching resources Includes manuals on teaching and writing style.	1941, 1970
b. 104, f. 1567-1568	University communications Includes material on the Black Panther trials, the Vinland Map, the Ezra Pound Center, and University events.	1970
b. 147 (Oversize), f. 1785	University communications Announcement for Frederick W. Hilles lecture on Rasselas.	1959
b. 104, f. 1569-1570	University statements and publications	1946-1967

Teaching Material > Yale University > Administrative Files (continued)

b. 104, f. 1571	Yale University Council	1974-1975
b. 105, f. 1572-1573	Yale University Press	1959–1976
	Temple University Administrative files from Frederick W. Hilles' tenure at Temple University. Arranged in no particular order.	1973-1975
b. 105, f. 1574	Faculty handbook	1973
b. 105, f. 1575	Doctoral program in English report	1975
b. 105, f. 1576	Agreement between Temple University and the American Association of University Professors, Temple Chapter	1975
b. 105, f. 1577	Graduate School bulletin	1974
	Westminster School	1962-1964
b. 106, f. 1578	Administrative files	1962-1964
	Personal and Family Papers	1775–1976
	Correspondence Arranged alphabetically by correspondent.	1940-1973
b. 106, f. 1579-1581	C. D. and Elisabeth Hilles Includes correspondence between C. D. Hilles, Elisabeth Hilles, and associates. Also includes negatives and photographs.	1940-1945
b. 107, f. 1582-1584	C. D. Hilles Includes correspondence between C. D. Hilles, Elisabeth Hilles, and associates. Also includes negatives and photographs.	1940-1942
b. 107, f. 1585-1587	Frederick W. Hilles Includes a birthday card, correspondence regarding the Morse Fellowship, and correspondence regarding the gift of C. D. Hilles' papers to the Yale Library.	1919–1973
b. 107, f. 1588-1590	Frederick W. and Susan Morse Hilles Includes correspondence among F. W. Hilles, Susan Morse Hilles, family members, and associates.	1915–1972
b. 107, f. 1591	Morse family	1879, 1898
	Financial and Personal Records Organized under three headings: C. D. Hilles, Elizabeth Lee and Samuel Hilles, and Frederick W. and Susan Morse Hilles.	1775–1965
	C. D. Hilles Arranged alphabetically by type of material.	1877–1932
b. 108, f. 1592	Account and check books Includes records for the activities of C. D. and Samuel Hilles.	1901–1909

Personal and Family Papers > Financial and Personal Records > C. D. Hilles (continued)

b. 108, f. 1593	Autograph book	1885–1890
b. 108, f. 1594	Financial notebook	1896-1900
	Notebook documenting C. D. Hilles' personal expenditures.	
b. 108, f. 1595-1599	Invitations and calling cards	1877–1912
b. 109, f. 1600	National Republican Club addresses to C. D. Hilles Photocopied publication.	1922
b. 109, f. 1601	Republication National Convention scrapbook	1932
b. 109, f.	Receipts	1899–1905
1602-1606	Receipts Receipts documenting C. D. Hilles' personal expenditures and tenure as superintendent of the New York Juvenile Asylum and secretary and steward of the Boys Industrial School, Fairfield County, Connecticut.	1077 1703
E	izabeth Lee and Samuel Hilles	1775–1909
А	rranged in no particular order.	
b. 110, f. 1607	Bank filing book	
	Empty.	
b. 110, f. 1608	Receipts	1904
	Includes mortgages, maps, and other documents pertaining to property owned by the Hilles family in Barnesville, Ohio.	
b. 147	Receipts	1904
(Oversize), f. 1231	Includes mortgages, maps, and other documents pertaining to property owned by the Hilles family in Barnesville, Ohio.	
b. 110, f.	Personal and financial records	1775–1909
1609-1611	Includes documentation of Samuel Hilles' financial expenditures and involvement in fraternal organizations, and Southern, Revolutionary, and Confederate currency.	
Fi	rederick W. and Susan Morse Hilles	1917–1976
А	rranged alphabetically by type of material.	
b. 110, f.	Academic records	1920-1922
1612-1613	Includes unidentified class notes and class notes for the Age of Johnson.	
b. 110, f. 1614	Agency account	1944-1956
	Contains documentation on Frederick W. Hilles' financial agency account.	
b. 111, f. 1615-1616	Bank books and statements	1959–1961
b. 111, f. 1617-1618	Bank books and statements	1959-1961
b. 111, f. 1619	Bookplate (Frederick W. Hilles)	undated
	Sketches and proofs for F. W. Hilles bookplate	

Personal and Family Papers > Financial and Personal Records > Frederick W. and Susan Morse Hilles (continued)

b. 111, f. 1620	Bills and receipts	1940-1958
b. 112, f. 1621-1625	Bills and receipts	1941-1958
b. 113, f. 1626-1629	Bills and receipts	1946-1960
b. 113, f. 1630	Bills, Susan Morse Hilles	1940-1949
b. 114, f. 1631-1632	Bills, Susan Morse Hilles	1940-1949
b. 114, f. 1633	Donation acknowledgments	1938-1975
b. 114, f. 1634	Genealogy book	1965
b. 114	Income tax Includes SSNs; SHRED?	1947-1960
b. 115, f. 1635-1636	International travel	1953–1963
b. 115, f. 1637	Memberships Ephemera and correspondence regarding Frederick W. Hilles' membership in organizations.	1917–1976
b. 115, f. 1638	Memorial services	1963–1975
b. 115, f. 1639	Pansy Patch Farm Includes material on the management of Pansy Patch Farm, Paradise, Nova Scotia.	1951–1953
b. 116, f. 1640-1641	Pansy Patch Farm Includes material on the management of Pansy Patch Farm, Paradise, Nova Scotia.	1951–1953
b. 148 (Broadside), f. 1790	Pansy Patch Farm Blueprint of Pansy Patch Farm	1936
b. 116, f. 1642	Property and ownership FWH and SMH property and wills	1942–1952
b. 147 (Oversize), f. 1786	Property and ownership Architectural drawings of the Hilles house.	1949
b. 116, f. 1643-1645	Receipts	1929-1968
b. 117, f. 1646-1650	Receipts	1929–1968
b. 118, f. 1651-1652	Receipts	1929-1968

Personal and Family Papers > Financial and Personal Records > Frederick W. and Susan Morse Hilles (continued)

b. 118, f. 1653	Susan Morse Hilles Trust	1946-1956
b. 118, f. 1654	Frederick W. Hilles, Jr. birth certificate	1938
b. 147 (Oversize), f. 1787	Frederick W. Hilles, Jr. graduation from St. Lawrence University Includes a graduation program, a photograph of F. W. Hilles, Jr., and a diploma.	1959
b. 121, f. 1678	Travel chess set	undated
b. 135, f. 1732	Appraised inventory of books owned by the Hilles family	undated
b. 135, f. 1733	Bookends made from books	undated
b. 135, f. 1734-1747	Notes and research material removed from books Includes notes, receipts, and postcards.	
	Photographs	1936-1973
b. 118, f. 1655-1656	C. D. Hilles	1936, undated
b. 147 (Oversize), f. 1788	C. D. Hilles	undated
b. 118, f. 1657	Events Includes an event at the Beinecke Library displaying Sir Joshua Reynolds' court suit.	undated
b. 118, f. 1658	Frederick W. Hilles army portraits	undated
b. 118, f. 1659	Christmas	1973, undated
b. 119, f. 1660-1663	Family	1938-1973
b. 147 (Oversize), f. 1789	Family	undated
b. 119, f. 1664	William Howard Taft	undated
b. 119, f. 1665-1668	Vacations	1972-1973, undated
b. 119, f. 1669	Negatives	undated
	Notebooks and Planners Arranged alphabetically by type of material.	1919-1967
b. 119, f. 1670	Address book	undated
b. 119, f. 1671	Album Empty.	undated

Personal and Family Papers > Notebooks and Planners (continued)

b. 134, f. 1728	Album Empty.	undated
b. 120, f. 1672	Date books	1956
b. 120, f. 1673	Dealer catalogs clippings	undated
b. 145 (Oversize), f. 1780	Filing book Empty.	undated
b. 120, f. 1674	Letters of recommendation Contains letters of recommendation by Frederick W. Hilles for colleagues.	1959–1967
b. 120, f. 1675	Military service records	1943-1946
b. 134, f. 1729-1731	Notebooks Two empty notebooks and one partially completed notebook.	undated
b. 120, f. 1676	Theatre programs	1953-1962
b. 120, f. 1677	Theatre scrapbook Contains show clippings.	1918–1919
b. 121, f. 1679-1681	Travel notebooks	1922, 1953, undated
b. 121, f. 1682	Travel notebook of Susan Morse Hilles	undated
b. 121, f. 1683	Yale course books and expense books	1919–1921
Book	ks	1949–1975
b. 122, f. 1684-1686	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837–1975
b. 123, f. 1687-1689	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837–1975

Books (continued)

b. 124, f. 1690-1692	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837-1975
b. 125, f. 1693-1695	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837–1975
b. 126, f. 1696-1698	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837–1975
b. 127, f. 1699-1702	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837–1975
b. 128, f. 1703-1706	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837–1975
b. 129, f. 1707-1711	Books Books owned by Hilles, many of them annotated, including material on Samuel Johnson, James Boswell, Mary Palmer Reynolds, Horace Walpole, English drama and poetry, Edmund Burke, Thomas and Jane Welsh Carlyle, John Wilkes, Bertolt Brecht, World War I, Oliver Goldsmith, William Wordsworth, and Alexander Pope. Also includes an unidentified volume in Arabic in box 129.	1837–1975
b. 130, f. 1712-1716	Books Social registers and manuals owned by Hilles, including registers for the Grolier Club, Old Lyme Country Club, the Cosmopolitan Club, the Somerset Club, and the Century Association. Also includes a diary and manual for the Real Estate Board of New York and two volumes of the Social Register of New York.	

Books (continued)

b. 131, f. 1717-1719	Books	
	Social registers and manuals owned by Hilles, including registers for the Grolier Club, Old Lyme Country Club, the Cosmopolitan Club, the Somerset Club, and the Century Association. Also includes a diary and manual for the Real Estate Board of New York and two volumes of the Social Register of New York.	
b. 132, f.	Books	
1720-1725	Educational books and pamphlets, including material pertaining to the Yale Club and Yale University, Skull and Bones, and the Walker School for Girls.	
b. 133, f.	Books	
1726-1727	Educational books and pamphlets, including material pertaining to the Yale Club and Yale University, Skull and Bones, and the Walker School for Girls.	
Res	tricted Papers	
b. 150	Student evaluations and papers	4 folders
	Restricted until 2039. For further information consult appropriate curator.	
Res	tricted Fragile Papers	
b. 150	Christmas album	
	Spanish Pavilion Season's Greetings recorded sound album.	
	Restricted fragile material. Reference copies may be requested. Consult Access Services for further information.	

Appendix: List of Materials transferred to the Boswell Papers

The Pottle catalog numbers have been included.

Boswell, James ALS to [John] Boswell (L 161) [early 1768?] Tuesday 1 p., with address

ALS to Charles Burney, Jr (L 337) [n.d., no place]
1 p., with address

ALS to Bruce Campbell (L 351) 1782 May 1, Edinburgh 2 p., with address

ALS and AL (in the 3rd person) to Sir John Hussey Delaval, Baron Seaton Delaval 1795 Feb 27, London. 1 p., with address (L 409, L 410) [1795] Apr 9, London. 1 p., with address

AL (in the 3rd person) to Ozias Humphry (L 645) [1791 Jan 3] 1 p., with address

ALS to Thomas Percy (L 1065) 1784 Jul 8, Carlisle 1 p., with address Accompanied by: Engraving of Boswell

ALS to Isaac Reed (L 1094) [1790] Apr 21 1 p., with address

ALS (in French) to Jean Jacques Rousseau (L 1119.1) 1766 Jan 4, Lyon 4 p., including address

ALS to Tobias Smollett (L 1162) 1768 Mar 14, Edinburgh 3 p., with address

ALS to John Spottiswoode (L 1183) 1786 Mar 25, York 2 p., with address

ALS to [John] Wauchope (L 1274) [1781 Feb 22] 3 p., with address

[Hector, Edmund]
AL (draft; incomplete) to [James Boswell] (C 1522)
[1785 Feb 1]
1 p.

Parr, Samuel ALS to James Boswell (C 2184) 1791 Dec 11, Halton 3 p., with address Reynolds, Sir Joshua AL (photocopy) to James Boswell [ca. 1775 April ?] Monday 1 p., with address

5 ALS (photostats) to Edmund Burke: [1768 between Sep 14 & Oct 18, Paris] 1784 Aug 24, London [1784 Dec 18, London] 1789 Jul 25, London 1791 Jan 25, London

Selected Search Terms

The following terms have been used to index the description of this collection in the Library's online catalog. They are grouped by name of person or organization, by subject or location, and by occupation and listed alphabetically therein.

Subjects

Authors, English -- 18th century
Authors, English -- 19th century
College teachers -- United States
English literature -- 18th century
English literature -- 19th century
Manuscripts -- Collectors and collecting -United States

Occupations

College teachers -- United States -- 20th Century

Names

Boswell, James, 1740-1795 Carlyle, Jane Welsh, 1801-1866 Carlyle, Thomas, 1795-1881 Hilles, Charles Dewey, 1867-1949 Hilles, Frederick W. (Frederick Whiley), 1900-1975 Hilles, Susan Morse, 1905-2002 Johnson, Samuel, 1649-1703 Reynolds, Joshua, Sir, 1723-1792

Corporate Bodies

Temple University. Department of English Yale Library Associates Yale University. Department of English Yale University Press